The Role of the Androgen Receptor in Prostate Cancer-induced Platelet Aggregation and Invasion

by

Jan K Rudzinski

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in

Cancer Sciences

Department of Oncology

University of Alberta

©Jan K Rudzinski, 2019

Abstract

Background: Prostate cancer (PCa) is the most common visceral malignancy and third leading cause of cancer death among men in Canada. The 2018 Canadian Cancer Society estimates suggest that 21,300 men were diagnosed and 4,100 patients died of this disease. Metastatic prostate cancer (mPCa) is incurable. The 5-year overall survival of hormone sensitive androgen receptor expressing phenotype (AR+) is 30%. Upon disease progression, mPCa becomes refractory to AR signalling, assuming the AR independent subtype (AR-). In this hormone refractory phase, mPCa has a 3-year overall survival rate of 30%. Hence, there is a strong need to better understand and identify novel targets to halt progression to metastasis. Human platelets have been shown to contribute to epithelial cancer metastasis by the process of tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA). In the circulation, TCIPA aids in the ability of the tumor cells to evade the immune system, arrest, extravasate, then grow and disseminate in the secondary sites. Given more aggressive nature of hormone insensitive tumors, my hypothesis is that PCa cell lines lacking AR expression will exhibit higher platelet aggregation potency compared to cell lines with intact AR signaling.

Objective: To characterize the role of AR in PCa induced TCIPA and platelet-induced invasion.

Methods: TCIPA experiments were performed with benign prostate cells (RWPE, AR+) and PCa cell lines: LNCaP (AR+), DU145 (AR-), and PC3 (AR-). A subset of LNCaP cells were exposed to the androgen receptor inhibitor bicalutamide for 24 hours (LNCaP+bic). Prostacyclin-washed platelets isolated from healthy human donors were used for TCIPA experiments. TCIPA (0.25×10^6 - 2.0×10^6 cells/mL) was investigated using light-transmittance aggregometry (Chrono-log Dual

Channel Lumi-Aggregator). Western blot was performed to measure PCa prothrombin/thrombin in cellular lysates. Boyden chamber invasion assay and gelatin zymography were performed to assess the effects of platelets on PCa invasion and matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) expression, respectively. One-way, two-way ANOVA, and two tailed t-test were used to evaluate differences between groups.

Results: Both AR+ cell lines, benign RWPE and LNCaPs, failed to induce platelet aggregation. However, AR- cell lines DU145 and PC3, and AR-inhibited LNCaP (LNCaP+bic) all induced platelet aggregation ($64.06\pm0.88\%$ vs. $26.34\pm11.78\%$ vs. $43.73\pm8.62\%$, respectively). The direct thrombin inhibitor, dabigatran (0.8μ M), completely abolished DU145, PC3 and LNCaP+bic induced TCIPA. Western blot analysis of PCa lysates demonstrated approximately three-fold greater expression of prothrombin/thrombin in AR- DU145, PC3, and AR-inhibited LNCaP (LNCaP+bic) compared to AR+ RWPE and LNCaPs, p<0.05. Platelets enhanced DU145 and PC3, and AR-inhibited LNCaP (LNCaP+bic) invasion and MMP-2 and -9 expression, but not that of LNCaP.

Conclusions: Inhibition or loss of AR signaling within PCa results in increased thrombogenicity due to upregulation of prothrombin/thrombin expression. Reciprocally, platelets enhance invasion of AR-negative PCa cells via increased MMP expression.

Preface

This thesis is an original work by Jan K Rudzinski. No part of this thesis has been previously published. The human platelet isolation protocol was approved by the University of Alberta Human Research Ethics Board for Dr. Paul Jurasz's laboratory; Project name "NOS-based platelet subpopulations", No. Pro00029836, March 8, 2012.

Dedication

I would like to dedicate this thesis to my beautiful family; my wife Kristian Melissa Rambaransingh, my beautiful kids; Samira Lucretia and Kai Krishendath, as well as, my mother Jolanta Rudzinska and my father Wladyslaw Jacek Rudzinski. Without their unconditional love and support I would not have been successful in this journey. My father unfortunately passed away in June 2018, but his passion for research and science was a big source of inspiration for me.

Acknowledgements

My journey as a graduate student during surgical residency would not have been possible without the unconditional love and support of my wife Kristian Melissa Ramabaransigh and my parents Jolanta and Wladyslaw Rudzinski. In many moments of self-doubt, they were always available for moral support and I will forever be grateful for their part in this journey. I am also very blessed to have my in-laws; Seeta and Krishendath Rambaransingh who were always available to help me, my kids, and my family during tough moments.

I would like to express my gratitude to my primary supervisor Dr. John D Lewis for accepting me into his laboratory as a graduate student. Dr. Lewis provided me with independence and resources necessary to develop and test my own hypothesis.

I would also like extend my gratitude towards my co-supervisor Dr. Paul Jurasz for his mentorship with this project. Dr. Jurasz was instrumental in helping me secure funding for the clinician investigator program. He also provided me with inspiration and guidance throughout my journey as a scientist. His door was always open and he continued to inspire me with his passion for basic science research. Dr. Jurasz was always available to review my research grants, presentations, and data. I will forever be very appreciative of this.

I am also very grateful to my research assistant Natasha Govindasamy. Natasha was instrumental in allowing this project to flourish. She provided me with a lot of feedback and her immense contribution to this project was crucial for its completion.

I would like to also acknowledge the Canadian Urology Association Scholarship Foundation (CUASF) and the Canadian Urologic Oncology Group (CUOG) in conjunction with Astellas for providing necessary funding to complete this project. I would also like to extend my thank you to my colleagues; Gabriela Lesyk, Valentina Back, Douglas Brown, Srijan Raha, Dr. Katia Carmine Simmen, Dr. Arun Raturi, and Dr. Desmond Pink for their support and critical feedback of the project throughout my graduate studies.

Lastly, I would like to thank my chief residents; Dr. Andrew Rassmussen and Dr. Logan Zemp for accommodating my clinical duties and providing me with moral support throughout my graduate studies.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 Platelet biology 1
1.1.1 Platelet structure 1
1.1.2 Platelet generation, maturation, and clearance
1.1.3 Hemostatic role of platelets
1.1.4. Platelet receptor signaling and second messengers
1.1.5. Major platelet agonists, negative regulators, and pharmacological reagents
1.1.6. Light transmission aggregometry to measure platelet function
1.2. Platelets and cancer metastasis
1.2.1. Thrombocytosis and thrombosis in cancer
1.2.2. Alteration of platelets in cancer patients
1.2.3. Tumor cell induced platelet aggregation and degranulation
1.2.4. The effect of platelets on tumor microenvironment and metastasis
1.3. PROSTATE CANCER
1.3.1. Prostate physiology and androgen receptor signalling
1.3.2. Prostate cancer epidemiology, pathophysiology, diagnosis, and staging
1.3.3. Prostate cancer metastasis
1.3.4. Prostate cancer cell lines
2. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES
2.1. RATIONALE
2.2. Hypotheses

2.3. OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY	56
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	57
3.1. Reagents	57
3.2. Cell Culture	60
3.3. TREATMENT OF LNCAP CELL LINE WITH BICALUTAMIDE IN VITRO	63
3.4. ISOLATION OF HUMAN PLATELETS	64
3.5. TUMOR CELL INDUCED PLATELET AGGREGATION (TCIPA)	65
3.6. PLATELET RELEASATE COLLECTION FOLLOWING TCIPA	68
3.7. Cellular viability assays	70
3.7.1. Trypan blue	
3.7.2. Alamar blue	
3.8. MECHANISM OF PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINE INDUCED PLATELET AGGREGATION	(TCIPA)
	73
3.9. GELATIN ZYMOGRAPHY ON PLATELET AND TUMOR CELL RELEASATES FOLLOWING	TCIPA 75
3.10. WESTERN BLOT ANALYSIS ON CELLULAR LYSATES	77
3.10.1. Protein assay	77
3.10.2. Androgen receptor	77
3.10.3. Prothrombin and thrombin	
3.11. GELATIN ZYMOGRAPHY ON PROSTATE CANCER CELL LYSATES FOLLOWING EXPOS	SURE TO
PLATELETS	80
3.12. GELATIN COATED BOYDEN CHAMBER ASSAY	81
3.12.1. Preparation of cell culture inserts	81
3.12.2. Prostate cancer cell invasion assay following exposure to platelets	

3.13. STATISTICS
4. RESULTS
4.1. Characterization of PCa cell lines based on AR expression and invasiveness. 85
4.2. CHARACTERIZATION OF AR POSITIVE PCA CELL LINE TCIPA
4.3. Characterization of AR negative and AR inhibited PCa cell line TCIPA
4.4. Investigating the role of MMP-2, 9 and NO in PCa induced TCIPA 100
4.5. PHARMACOLOGICAL CHARACTERIZATION OF PCA CELL LINE INDUCED TCIPA 108
4.6. Determination of prothrombin and active thrombin expression in PCa cell lines
4.7. THE EFFECT OF PLATELETS ON PCA MMP EXPRESSION AND INVASION 119
5. DISCUSSION
6. CONCLUDING REMARKS 136
7. FUTURE DIRECTIONS 137
8. REFERENCES 152
9. APPENDIX 199
APPENDIX 1. TYPE I COLLAGEN INDUCES A CONCENTRATION-DEPENDENT INCREASE IN PLATELET
AGGREGATION IN VITRO
APPENDIX 2. EXPERIMENTAL CONDITIONS WITHIN THE PLATELET AGGREGOMETER DO NOT
AFFECT PROSTATE CANCER CELL VIABILITY
APPENDIX 3. SOLVENTS OF PHARMACOLOGICAL REAGENTS HAVE NO SIGNIFICANT EFFECT ON
TYPE I COLLAGEN INDUCED PLATELET AGGREGATION

APPENDIX 4. PHARMACOLOGICAL INHIBITION OF TXA2, ADP, MMP-2, AND GPIIB/IIIA
PLATELET PATHWAYS ATTENUATE TYPE I COLLAGEN INDUCED ISOLATED HUMAN PLATELET
ACTIVATION
APPENDIX 5. THE SOLVENTS OF PHARMACOLOGICAL REAGENTS DEMONSTRATE NO SIGNIFICANT
EFFECT ON LNCAP + 20μ M bic, DU145 or PC3 induced TCIPA

List of Tables

TABLE 1: PLATELET GRANULE CONTENT	.9
TABLE 2: MAJOR PLATELET RECEPTORS AND AGONISTS INVOLVED IN PLATELET	
RECRUITMENT, ADHESION, AGGREGATION, SIGNAL AMPLIFICATION, AND	
NEGATIVE REGULATION1	.7

List of Figures

FIGURE 1: PLATELET ELECTRON MICROSCOPY
FIGURE 2: COAGULATION CASCADE
FIGURE 3: FIBRINOLYTIC SYSTEM
FIGURE 4: REPRESENTATIVE LIGHT MICROGRAPH IMAGES OF PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINES
PURCHASED FROM ATCC®
FIGURE 5: REPRESENTATIVE IN VITRO PLATELET AGGREGOMETRY TRACE OBTAINED FROM
CHRONO-LOG DUAL CHANNEL LUMI-AGGREGATOR (MODEL 560, CHRONO-LOG, HARVESTON,
PA, USA)
FIGURE 6: COLLECTION OF PLATELET RELEASATES FOLLOWING TUMOR CELL INDUCED PLATELET
AGGREGATION
FIGURE 7: EVALUATION OF PLATELET AGGREGOMETRY EXPERIMENTAL CONDITIONS ON
PROSTATE CANCER CELL VIABILITY
FIGURE 8: REPRESENTATIVE SCHEMATIC OF TUMOR CELL INDUCED PLATELET AGGREGATION
AND ITS MAJOR MODULATORS AND SITE OF ACTION OF PHARMACOLOGICAL INHIBITORS
FIGURE 9: GELATIN COATED BOYDEN CHAMBER
FIGURE 10: BASELINE EXPRESSION OF ANDROGEN RECEPTOR (AR) in prostate cancer cell
LINE CELLULAR LYSATES AND THE EFFECT OF PHARMACOLOGICAL AR blockade on LNCaP
CELLULAR VIABILITY
FIGURE 11: COMPARISON OF PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINE INVASIVENESS IN VITRO
FIGURE 12: RWPE AND LNCAP TCIPA PROFILE
FIGURE 13: DU145 TCIPA PROFILE

FIGURE 14: PC3 TCIPA PROFILE
FIGURE 15: DU145 AND PC3 TCIPA PROFILE COMPARISON
Figure 16: TCIPA profile of LNCaP cells treated with 20 μM bicalutamide for 24-
HOURS IN VITRO
FIGURE 17: BENIGN PROSTATE AND PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINE TCIPA PROFILE COMPARISON.
FIGURE 18: PLATELET DERIVED PRO-MMP-2 AND 9 RELEASE DURING INCUBATION OF LNCAP
WITH ISOLATED HUMAN PLATELETS
FIGURE 19: PLATELET DERIVED PRO-MMP-2 AND 9 RELEASE DURING DU145 TCIPA 103
FIGURE 20: PLATELET DERIVED PRO-MMP-2 AND 9 RELEASE DURING PC3 TCIPA 105
FIGURE 21: EXPRESSION OF ENOS AND THE ROLE OF ENOS IN LNCAP TCIPA MECHANISM. 107
Figure 22: Contribution of platelet pathways to $LNCAP+20\mu M$ bic TCIPA
MECHANISM
FIGURE 23: CONTRIBUTION OF PLATELET PATHWAYS TO DU145 TCIPA MECHANISM 113
FIGURE 24: CONTRIBUTION OF PLATELET AND PC3 RELEASED FACTORS ON TCIPA MECHANISM.
FIGURE 25: EXPRESSION OF PROTHROMBIN AND ACTIVE THROMBIN IN BENIGN PROSTATE AND
PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINE CELL LYSATES
FIGURE 26: THE EFFECT OF PLATELETS ON DU145 PRO-MMP-2/9 EXPRESSION AND INVASION.
Figure 27: The effect of platelets on PC3 pro-MMP-2/9 expression and invasion 122 $$
FIGURE 28: THE EFFECT OF PLATELETS ON LNCAP PRO-MMP-2/9 EXPRESSION AND INVASION.

Figure 29: The effect of platelets on $LNCaP + 20\mu M$ bic pro-MMP-2/9 expression and
INVASION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 1: CHARACTERIZATION OF LNCAP SUBPOPULATIONS BASED ON
CD133 AND CD44 SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 2: CHARACTERIZATION OF $LNCAP + 20\mu M$ Bic subpopulations
BASED ON CD133 AND CD44 SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 3: CHARACTERIZATION OF DU145 SUBPOPULATIONS BASED ON CD133
AND CD44 SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 4: CHARACTERIZATION OF PC3 SUBPOPULATION BASED ON CD133
AND CD44 SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 5: COMPARISON OF PROSTATE CANCER CELL LINE SUBPOPULATIONS
BASED ON CD133 AND CD44 SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 6: CHARACTERIZATION OF DU145 SUBPOPULATION TCIPA 144
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 7: EXPRESSION OF PROTHROMBIN BY DU145 SUBPOPULATIONS 145
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 8: $DU145$ subpopulation invasion towards activated isolated
PLATELET RELEASATES
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 9: CHARACTERIZATION OF LNCAP SUBPOPULATION CXCR-4
SURFACE EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 10: CHARACTERIZATION OF LNCAP CD133+ SUBPOPULATION CXCR-
4 surface expression following 0.001% DMSO or $20\mu M$ Bic exposure
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 11: CHARACTERIZATION OF DU145 SUBPOPULATION CXCR-4
SURFACE EXPRESSION

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 12: CHARACTERIZATION OF PC3 SUBPOPULATION CXCR-4 SURFACE
EXPRESSION
SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 13: DU145 CD133+/CD44+ SUBPOPULATION INVASION IN RESPONSE
TO TYPE I COLLAGEN ACTIVATED ISOLATED PLATELET RELEASATES
Appendix figure 1: Stimulation of isolated human platelets with type I collagen 200
APPENDIX FIGURE 2: PROSTATE CANCER CELL VIABILITY IN PLATELET AGGREGOMETER 202
Appendix figure 3: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on type I
COLLAGEN INDUCED ISOLATED HUMAN PLATELET ACTIVATION
APPENDIX FIGURE 4: CONTRIBUTION OF PLATELET PATHWAYS TO TYPE I COLLAGEN INDUCED
ISOLATED PLATELET AGGREGATION
APPENDIX FIGURE 5: THE EFFECT OF SOLVENTS OF PHARMACOLOGICAL REAGENTS ON LNCAP +
20μM BIC INDUCED TCIPA
Appendix figure 6: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on $DU145$
INDUCED TCIPA
APPENDIX FIGURE 7: THE EFFECT OF SOLVENTS OF PHARMACOLOGICAL REAGENTS ON PC3
INDUCED TCIPA

1. Introduction

1.1 Platelet biology

1.1.1 Platelet structure

Within the human circulation, platelets are small anucleate discoid shaped cellular fragments derived from megakaryocytes. Platelets are approximately 2-4µm in diameter, 0.5 µm in thickness, with a volume of 7 µm³ (Home S et al., 1988; Jurasz P et al., 2004; Quach ME et al., 2018; Cimmino G et al., 2013). The physiologic concentration of human platelets ranges from 150-400 platelets per µl which have a lifespan of 7-10 days (Schmitt A et al., 2001, Larson & Watson 2006; Quach ME et al., 2018). The primary physiologic function of platelets is to survey for vascular integrity and maintain hemostasis at the site endothelial barrier disruption. The secondary roles of platelets have been implicated in wound healing, angiogenesis, and inflammation (Ginsberg MH et al., 1988; Bazzoni G et al., 1991; Celi A et a., 1997; Radomski MW & Radomnski AS 2000; Schwarz UR et al., 2001; Alonso D & Radomski, MW 2003). In conditions such as myocardial infarction, ischemic stroke, and cancer metastasis platelets have been implicated in pathologic thrombosis (Cangemi R et al., 2014; Jurasz P et al., 2004; Klinger MH & Jelkman W 2002; Patzelt J & Langer HF 2012). The platelet ultrastructure is composed of surface glycocalyx, plasma membrane, spectrin based membrane skeleton, peripheral microtubule band, actin-based cytoskeletal network, open canalicular system (OCS), dense tubular system (DTS), and α and δ (dense) granules, lysosomes, and mitochondria (White JG 1967, 1968, 1972). In the absence of activating stimuli, platelets circulate in quiescent discoid shape (White JG 1988; Jurasz P et al., 2004). Upon exposure to activating stimuli, platelets undergo a rapid shape change,

transforming them into a sphere with long and thin filopodium extensions (Yan M & Jurasz P *et al.*, 2016). Figure 1 demonstrates electron micrograph images of resting and activated human platelets.

The platelet plasma membrane is a phospholipid bilayer embedded with cholesterol, glycolipids, glycoproteins, and surface receptors (Heemskerk JW et al., 2002). To regulate intracellular ionic concentrations, the platelet plasma membrane contains sodium and calcium adenosine triphosphate (ATP) pumps (Heemskerk JW et al., 2002). The composition of phospholipids on the platelet plasma membrane demonstrates asymmetrical distribution to regulate coagulation (Heemskerk JW et al., 2002; Solum NO 1999). In their resting state, negatively phospholipids involved in coagulation, such as charged phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylethanolamine, are confined into the inner leaflet of the plasma membrane facing the platelet cytosol (Bevers EM et al., 1983; Heemskerk JW et al., 2002). This asymmetry is maintained by ATP dependent aminophospholipid translocase and the interaction of negatively charged phospholipids with cytoskeleton (Comfurius P et al., 1985; Bevers EM et al., 1989; Heemskerk JW et al., 2002). The platelet plasma membrane is enriched in lipids rafts which are composed of cholesterol and sphingolipids which are involved in platelet signalling and intracellular trafficking (Bodin S et al., 2003). In addition, the plasma membrane is also decorated with transmembrane receptor classes such as integrins ($\alpha_{IIb}\beta_3$, $\alpha_2\beta_1$, $\alpha_5\beta_1$, $\alpha_6\beta_1$, $\alpha_{v}\beta_3$), leucine-rich receptors (glycoprotein (GP) Ib-IX-V), G-coupled receptors (PAR1, PAR4, P2Y₁, P2Y₁₂, TPa and $TP\beta$, proteins in the immunoglobulin superfamily (GP VI, FcyIIA), and C-type lectin receptors (P-selectin) (Rivera J et a., 2009). The most abundant and critical surface integrin is $\alpha_{IIb}\beta_3$ (GP IIb-IIIa) with approximately 40,000 - 80,000 copies per platelet with additional pool recruited following platelet activation (Woods VL et al., 1986; Wagner CL et al., 1996; Phillips DR et al.,

1988; Bennett JS *et al.*, 2009; Bledzka K *et al.*, 2013). The shift of GP IIb-IIIa from low to high affinity conformation is required for platelet aggregate formation (Peerschke EI *et al.*, 1985; Plow EF *et al.*, 1989). In its high affinity state, GP IIb-IIIa adheres to fibrinogen to form stable connections between adjacent platelets during platelet plug formation (Peerschke EI *et al.*, 1985; Plow EF *et al.*, 1989; Xiong *et al.*, 2003). Mutations in GP IIb-IIIa receptor result in Glanzmann's thrombasthenia where platelets are unable to form stable aggregates (Seligsohn U 2002; Nurden AT 2006). Furthermore, pharmacological agents such as eptifibatide and abciximab directly inhibit GP IIb-IIIa (Madan M *et al.*, 1998; Kleiman NS *et al.*, 1999).

The platelet cytoskeleton is composed of membrane-associated spectrin cytoskeleton, marginal microtubule coil, and cytoplasmic actin network (Kenney DM *et al.*, 1985; Kowit JD *et al.*, 1988; Fox JE 1993; Italiano JE *et al.*, 2007; Thon JN *et al.*, 2010; Italiano JE 2013). These cytoskeletal components provide support to the platelet plasma membrane and give shape to the resting and activated platelets (Fox JE 1993; Kenney DM *et al.*, 1985).

The spectrin cytoskeletal network is composed of; spectrin, filamin, and talin, which laminate the cytoplasmic surface of the platelet plasma membrane and the OCS (Fox JE 1993; Hartwig JH & DeSisto M 1991). The α and β subunits of spectrin are fortified by filamin A which closely associates with cytoplasmic actin filaments and the GP Ib-IX-V receptor (Fox JE 1993). During the resting state, filamin also associates with cytoplasmic domains of the β_3 subunits of integrin receptor GP IIb-IIIa keeping it in a low affinity state (Calderwood DA *et al.*, 2001; Kimea T *et al.*, 2006; Ithychanda SS *et al.*, 2009). Conversely, actin–myosin contraction during platelet activation induce conformational changes to GP IIb-IIIa converting it to high affinity state (Fox JE 1993). The marginal microtubule band consists of 8-12 microtubule coils 24 nm in diameter that run along the perimeter of the platelet to maintain its discoid shape (White 1968; Italiano JE Jr *et al.*, 2003; Patel-Hett S *et al.*, 2008). The α and β tubulin subunits are in a dynamic equilibrium with assembled microtubules (White 1968; Italiano JE Jr *et al.*, 2003; Patel-Hett S *et al.*, 2008). RAN binding protein 10 (RanBP10) is a small guanosine triphosphatase (GTPase) involved in regulation of platelet microtubule dynamics (Kenney DM *et al.*, 1985; Kowit JD *et al.*, 1988; Patel-Hett S *et al.*, 2008; Kunert S *et al.*, 2009). Activation of platelets leads to disassembly of microtubule band which allows for platelets to assume a spherical morphology (Patel-Hett S *et al.*, 2008).

Within the resting platelets, 40% of cytoplasmic actin is present as filamentous (F-actin), whereas, the remainder is stored as globular monomeric (G-actin) complexed with β_i -thymosin (Safer D *et al.*, 1994). The actin filaments form a lattice within the interior of the platelet and are interconnected at various points by acting binding protein filamin and α -actinin (Rosenberg *et al.*, 1981, 1981; Rosenberg *et al.*, 1988). To increase the proportion of cytoplasmic F-actin during platelet activation, actin filaments within the resting platelets are severed and the smaller fragments serve as a nexus for new actin filament assembly (Barkalow KL *et al.*, 2003). In brief, platelet shape change begins with increase in intra-platelet calcium leading to activation of gelsolin which is responsible for actin filament fragmentation (Machesky *et al.*, 1997; Mahoney NM *et al.*, 1997). The assembly of new actin filaments begins with dissociation of capping proteins from barbed ends of the filament fragments and activation actin-related protein (ARP) 2/3 complex to nucleate de novo filaments (Machesky *et al.*, 1997; Mahoney NM *et al.*, 1997). During polymerization, actin monomers are transferred from β_i -thymosin to the barbed ends of actin filaments by profilin (Barkalow K *et al.*, 1996; Nachmias VT *et al.*, 1996; Barkalow KL *et al.*, 2003). Once the assembly

of new long actin filaments is complete, capZ stabilizes the end of the filaments (Barkalow K *et al.*, 1996; Nachmias VT *et al.*, 1996). In addition to fillipodium formation, phosphorylation of cytoplasmic myosin light chains during platelet activation leads to contraction of actin to further contribute to platelet shape change and granule exocytosis.

The plasma membrane is connected to OCS which are invaginations in plasma membrane that tunnel into the interior of the platelet (Benke O, 1970). OCS is important for entry of external elements into the interior of the platelet, it is a route of granule content release, and extensive storage of plasma membrane which is important during platelet shape change and formation of filipodia (White JG, 1974). It has also been suggested to store GP IIb-IIIa, GP Ib-IX, GPVI and P2Y₁, and TXA₂ receptors (Michelson AD, 1992; Nurden P et al., 1994; Rendu F et al., 2001; Suzuki H et al., 2003; Nurden P et al., 2003). The DTS is a closed channel of residual rough endoplasmic reticulum of megakaryocytes closely located to the OCS (Rendu F et al., 2001). The primary role of DTS within the platelet is to store ionized calcium which is sequestered by calcium binding protein calreticulin (White JG, 1972; Michalak M et al., 1998; Varga-Szabo D et al., 2009). Binding of inositol 1,4,5 triphosphate (IP3) to IP3 type II receptor stimulates calcium release from DTS, whereas, sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium ATPase (SERCA) translocates cytosolic calcium back into the DTS. The DTS calcium release is associated with redistribution and activation of GP IIb-IIIa, cytoskeletal reorganization, and granule content release (Brwonlow SL & Sage SO 2003; Van Gorp RM et al., 2002; Teijero RG et al., 1999; Varga-Szabo D et al., 2009). In addition, DTS is also a site of prostaglandin and TXA2 synthesis (Gerrard JM et al., 1978).

Platelet contain mitochondria located near the plasma membrane which are involved in oxidative energy metabolism and fatty acid oxidation (Rendu F *et al.*, 2001). Platelet activation

leads to an increase in glycolytic activity and oxidative ATP production (Akkerman JW *et al.*, 1979). The ATP within the platelets is devoted to maintaining ionic and osmotic homeostasis, supporting polymerization and depolymerisation of actin, continuous phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of phosphatidylinositols involved in signal transductions (Daniel JL *et al.*, 1986; Verhoeven AJ *et al.*, 1987; Dean WL, 1989). Platelets can also store glycogen and take up glucose from its surrounding environment (Karpatkin S & Langer RM, 1968). In addition to metabolism, regulation of mitochondrial Bcl-2 such as Bcl-x and Bak affects platelet apoptosis, which is responsible for determining platelet lifespan (Mason KD *et al.*, 2008).

Platelet contain three distinct granules; α , δ , and lysosomes. α granules are 200-400 nm in size and are the most abundant granules containing over 300 biologically active molecules (Hayward CP *et al.*, 1995; Harrison P & Cramer EM *et al.*, 1993; Flaumenhaft R, 2003; Coopinger JA *et al.*, 2004; Maynard DM *et al.*, 2007; Thon JN & Italiano JE, 2010). In brief, α granules contain; adhesion molecules, pro-coagulants, pro-angiogenic and anti-angiogenic factors, matrix metalloproteinases, and pro-inflammatory cytokines (Folkman J *et al.*, 2001; Maynard DM *et al.*, 2007; Santos-Martinez MJ *et al.*, 2008; Gleissner CA *et al.*, 2008; Blair P & Flaumenhaft R, 2009). δ granules are 150 nm in size and contain both protein and non-protein molecules such as ions, nucleotides, membrane proteins, transmitters, and protease inhibitors (Fukami MH *et al.*, 1977; McNicol A & Israels SJ *et al.*, 1999). There are approximately 3-8 δ granules per platelet. Lysosomes are 175-250 nm in size and contain digestive enzymes active under acidic conditions such as phospholipase A, glycosidases, glycohydrolazes, and proteases (Gordon JL, 1975; Waite M & Griffin HD *et al.*, 1976; Metzelaar MJ *et al.*, 1992; Emiliani C *et al.*, 1995; Ciferri S *et al.*, 2000). Table 1 provides a summary for platelet granule contents. Platelet exocytosis and secretion requires fusion of intracellular granules with plasma membrane which is regulated by soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptor (SNARE) (Lemons PP *et al.*, 1997; Weber T *et al.*, 1998; Polgar J *et al.*, 1999; Sudhof TC & Rothman JE, 2009). The granules are decorated with v-SNARE such as; vesicle-associated membrane protein (VAMP), whereas, plasma membrane is embedded with t-SNAREs such as; synaptosome associated protein (SNAP) and syntaxin. Human platelets contain SNAP-23,25,29, as well as, syntaxin 2,4,7, and 11 (Flaumenhaft R *et al.*, 1999; Polgar J *et al.*, 2003). VAMP-8 is required for secretion of all three types of platelet granules (Ren Q *et al.*, 2007). Interaction between SNAREs result in membrane fusion and is regulated by small GTPases such as Rab27 (Hampson A *et al.*, 2013). The phosphorylation of syntaxin 4 regulates α granule release, whereas, phosphorylation of syntaxin 2 leads to δ granule secretion can be measured by surveying expression of granule markers on the platelet surface such as; P selection (α granule), granulophysin (δ granule), and CD63 (lysosomes) (Rendu F & Brohard-Bohn B, 2001).



B.



Figure 1: Platelet electron microscopy. (A) Resting platelets. Arrows point to select structures. (B) (i) Resting platelets in discoid shape (ii) Activated platelets during shape change (iii) Platelet aggregate.

α – granule	δ – granule	Lysosomes
Adhesion molecules: vWF, $\alpha_{IIb}\beta_3$, $\alpha_v\beta_3$, P-selectin, thrombospondin, fibrinogen, fibronectin	Ions: calcium, magnesium, phosphate, pyrophosphate	Phospholipase A
Coagulation factors : fibrinogen, factor V, factor VIII	Nucleotides: ATP, ADP, GTP, GDP	Glycohydrolase
Fibrinolytic factors : α2 macroglobulin, plasminogen, PAI- 1, SERPINE1, urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA)	Membrane proteins: tetraspanin, LAMP2	
Growth factors : PDGF, EGF, HGF, IGF1, TGFβ, VEGF	Transmitters: 5-HT, epinephrine, histamine	
Pro- and anti- angiogenic factors : angiopoietin – 1, angiostatin, S1P	Protease inhibitors: TFPI	
Matrix metalloproteinases: MMP-1, 2, 3, 9, 14, Inhibitor of metalloproteinases : TIMP-1,2,4		
Pro-inflammatory mediators: CXC-motif chemokines; CXCL1,4,5,7,8, and 12 C-C motif ligands; CCL-2,3,5,7,17 IL-1 β , PAF, and LPA		
Immunologic molecules: C1 inhibitor and IgG		
Other: albumin, α1 antitrypsin, Gas6, HMWK		

 Table 1: Platelet granule content

1.1.2 Platelet generation, maturation, and clearance

Platelets originate from megakaryocytes which are derived from pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells (HSC) (Avecilla et al., 2004). HSC give rise to early progenitors which undergo erythrocyte or megakaryocyte differentiation within the bone marrow (Avecilla et al., 2004). To assemble and release platelets, megakaryocytes undergo endomitosis which results in polyploidy without cellular division by allowing the cells to proceed through G1, S, and G2 bypassing the M phase (Ravid et al., 2002). Overall, the process of endomitosis leads to amplification of nuclear material and increase in cytoplasmic volume to support platelet synthesis (Bluteau et al., 2009). Megakaryocyte differentiation and endomitosis is regulated by liver synthesized thrombopoietin (TPO) which signals through the megakaryocyte c-Mpl receptor (Kaushansky 2006; Tucker et al., 2010). Other growth factors which stimulate thrombopoiesis include interleukin (IL)-3, stem cell factor (SCF), IL-6, and IL-11 (Kaushansky 2006). Once mature, megakaryocytes migrate to a vascular niche, disassemble at one pole, and extend long branching pro-platelets into the lumen of bone marrow sinusoidal blood vessels. This process is regulated by stromal derived growth factor - 1 (SDF-1), fibroblast growth factor - 4 (FGF-4), and intact sinusoids within the bone marrow (Avecilla et al., 2004). The pro-platelets shaft becomes filled with microtubule bundles which elongate and loop around to re-enter the pro-platelet and serves as tracks for granules and mitochondria movement from megakaryocyte cytoplasm to the pro-platelet tip (Hartwig & Italiano 2006). Following further maturation, the pro-platelet fragments shear off into the vascular lumen where they continue to release individual platelets from their tips under shear stress conditions within the vasculature (Italiano et al., 1999, 2007). Single megakaryocycates have the capacity to generate 1,000-3,000 platelets and its residual nuclear material is phagocytosed by macrophages (Stenberg & Levin 1989).

Within the circulation, mature platelets circulate for 7-10 days and become cleared by the hepatocytes in the liver (Leeksma CH et al., 1955; Hartwig J & Italiano JR, 2003). There are two major proposed mechanisms of platelet clearance senescence induced signalling by glycan degradation and the apoptotic mechanism. The convergence of these pathways and their relative contribution is not well elucidated (Grozovsky R et al., 2015). The removal of senescent sialic acid deprived platelets is mediated by the hepatocytes in an Ashwell-Morell receptor (AMR) dependent pathway (Grewal PL 2010; Grozovsky R et al., 2015). In brief, the GP Iba subunit (part of GP Ib-X-V complex), is heavily decorated with sialic acid which is cleaved by lysosome derived neuraminidases leading to exposure of galactose and β -N-acetyl-D-glucosamine (β GN) residues (Soslau G & Giles J, et al., 1982; Sorensen AL et al., 2009; Jansen AJ et al., 2012; Grozovsky R et al., 2015). Exposure of these residues on platelet surface leads to its recognition by the AMR on the surface of hepatocytes and macrophages (Rumjantseva V et al., 2009). Furthermore, uptake of senescent platelets leads to TPO expression by hepatocytes which acts as a positive feedback stimulus to initiate platelet synthesis from megakaryocytes (Grozovsky R et al., 2015). Platelet survival is also dependent on the balance between pro-survival Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, MCL-1 and proapoptotic Bak and Bax which are regulators of intrinsic apoptotic pathway within the platelets (Mason K et al., 2007; Mason KD et al., 2008; Josefsson EC et al., 2011; Debrinacat MA et al., 2012). The BH-3 initiator of apoptosis such as Bad inhibits Bcl-XL leads to activation of Bax and Bak resulting in mitochondrial permeabilization, cytochrome C release, and activation of caspase 9 (Van der Wal DE et al., 2010; Zhang XH et al., 2015). Furthermore, redistribution of phosphatidylserine from inner to outer leaflet of the platelet plasma membrane serves as a signal for clearance by phagocytosis (McArthur K et al., 2018).

1.1.3 Hemostatic role of platelets

Overall, hemostasis at the site of vascular injury is divided into four distinct phases; vasoconstriction, platelet plug formation, reinforcement of platelet plug with fibrin mesh, and clearance of the thrombus by the fibrinolytic system. Within the microvasculature, laminar flow of blood laterally displaces platelets towards the vessel wall to allow for their surveillance of vascular integrity. Under normal physiologic conditions, to prevent platelet activation in uninjured vessels intact endothelial cells release of nitric oxide (NO), prostacyclin (PGI₂), and express ectonucleotidase CD39, as well as, thrombomodulin to limit platelet reactivity (Radomski MW *et al.*, 1987; Radomski MW & Moncada S, 1993; Michelson AD, 2003; Watson SP, 2009). In addition, platelets generate or release NO, matrix metalloproteinase 9 (MMP-9), and tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinase 4 (TIMP-4) to contribute to the negative feedback system (Radomski MW *et al.*, 1990b; Santos-Martínez MJ *et al.*, 2008). However, upon disruption of endothelial barrier, the hemostatic function of platelets is separated into five major steps; rolling, adhesion, activation, granule secretion, and aggregation (Ruggeri ZM, 2002).

With exposure of sub-endothelial collagen, soluble circulating vWF becomes immobilized by its interaction with exposed type I and III collagen (Wu YP *et al.*, 2000; Brass LF, 2003; Davi G *et al.*, 2007; Varga-Szabo D *et al.*, 2008). The collagen immobilized vWF is recognized by platelet surface GP Ib-IX-V resulting in formation of transient tethering bonds leading to slowing and rolling of platelet under high shear stress conditions (Wu YP *et al.*, 2000; Kumar RA *et al.*, 2003; Brass LF, 2003; Davi G *et al.*, 2007; Varga-Szabo D *et al.*, 2008). The reduction in platelet velocity allows for intimate interactions between collagen and platelet surface receptor GP VI and GP Ia-IIa ($\alpha_2\beta_1$) (Savage B *et al.*, 1998; Jackson SP *et al.*, 2003). Firm attachment of collagen to GP VI triggers "inside-out" platelet activation leading to shift in conformation of integrin GP IaIIa and GP IIb-IIIa to a high affinity state, prompt platelet shape change, and granule content secretion (Clemetson KJ 1995; Moroi M *et al.*, 1989; Nieswandt B & Watson SP 2003). At this stage, signaling events are mediated by small G-protein regulators (SGRs), Src-family kinases (SFKs), and serine/threonine-protein kinases (STKs) (Versteeg HH *et al.*, 2013; Bye AP *et al.*,

2016). The subsequent release of α and δ granule content is followed by amplification of secondary platelet response by epinephrine, ADP, and thromboxane A2 (TXA2) (Coller BS et al., 2008; Kim C et al., 2009; Shattil SJ et al., 2009; Kim C et al., 2013). These mediators act in an autocrine positive feedback manner to induce "outside-in" platelet activation through stimulation of phosphoinositide 3-kinases (PI3Ks) and phospholipase C β (PLC β), calcium release into the platelet cytoplasm, activation of protein kinase C (PKC), and Rho-associated protein kinase (ROCK), which are all implicated in platelet shape change, further GP IIb-IIIa activation, and formation of filipodia (Coller BS et al., 2008; Kim C et al., 2009; Shattil SJ et al., 2009; Kim C et al., 2013; Versteeg HH et al., 2013; Bye AP et al., 2016). The growing platelet aggregate is stabilized by interaction with adjacent platelets through GP IIb-IIIa bound to fibrinogen (Coller BS et al., 2008; Kim C et al., 2009; Shattil SJ et al., 2009; Kim C et al., 2013). Lastly, to repair the endothelial barrier defect, activated platelets secrete angiogenic and growth factors to attract fibroblasts and leukocytes to the site of injury (Gawaz M et al., 2013). Table 2 summarizes the major platelet receptors involved in recruitment, adhesion, aggregation, amplification, and negative regulation.

Following adhesion and aggregation, platelets stimulate the coagulation cascade to consolidate the platelet plug with a fibrin mesh (Luchtman-Jones L *et al.*, 1995; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K *et al.*, 2011). The pro-coagulant activity of platelets is mediated by binding to tissue factor (TF), releasing stored coagulation factors, providing surface for amplification of thrombin

generation, and exposure of negatively charged phospholipids on the plasma membrane (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). The coagulation cascade involves two pathways; the contact activation pathway (intrinsic pathway) and the tissue factor pathway (extrinsic pathway) both of which lead to generation active factor X (FXa) to convert prothrombin (FII) to thrombin (FIIa) (final common pathway) (Gailani D et al., 2007; Mackman N 2009). Active thrombin converts circulating fibrinogen to insoluble fibrin monomers which trap additional platelets, erythrocytes, and leukocytes to form a stable thrombus at the site of vascular injury (Wolberg AS et al., 2008; Palta S et al., 2014). Overall, the intrinsic pathway is initiated by formation of a complex on exposed collagen by high-molecular-weight kininogen (HMWK), prekallikrein, and FXII (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). The conversion of prekallikrein to kallikrein leads to activation of FXII which ultimately leads to activation of FX. The primary pathway for initiation of coagulation *in vivo* is the tissue factor pathway in which the coagulation cascade is initiated by release of TF from injured endothelial cells and its association with circulating FVII (Furie B & Furie BC 1988; Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995). The TF-FVII complex activates both FIX and X to generate small amount of thrombin which exerts a positive feedback stimulus to further activate FV, FVIII, FXI, as well as, circulating platelets (Furie B & Furie BC 1988; Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). During the propagation of the coagulation system, TF-FVII complex activates FIX, which along with FVIII forms a tenase complex activating more FX (Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). The resultant active FX, in association with FV, calcium, and phospholipids on the surface of activated platelets forms pro-thrombinase complex converting prothrombin to active thrombin (Furie B & Furie BC 1988; Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). The clotting cascade is summarized in Figure 2. To limit the extent of thrombus formation to the site of vascular injury, the coagulation cascade is regulated by inhibition of thrombin generation and the fibrinolytic system, whereas, platelet aggregation is inhibited by endothelial-derived prostacylicn (PGI₂) (Cesarman-Maus G & Hajjar KA 2005). The three major regulators of thrombin synthesis are; protein C, anti-thrombin, and tissue factor pathway inhibitor (TFPI) (Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995). Thrombin binds to endothelial membrane receptor thrombomodulin and activates serine protease protein C to activated protein C (APC) (Sadler JE 1997). APC combines with a cofactor protein S and degrades active FV and FVIII (Sadler JE 1997). Anti-thrombin is a serine protease inhibitor which directly degrades thrombin and active FIX, FX, FXI, and FXII (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995). Lastly, TFPI directly inhibits excess TF (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995). Following repair of endothelial injury, the resultant thrombus is degraded by the process of fibrinolysis (Cesarman-Maus G & Hajjar KA 2005; Furie B & Furie BC 2008). The fibrinolytic system is primarily composed of plasmin which cleaves fibrin into fibrin degradation product (FDP) (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995; Hoffman M 2003; Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Cox K et al., 2011). Plasmin is derived from circulating plasminogen by endothelial cell derived tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA) and urokinase plasminogen activator (u-PA) (Wolberg, AS & Campbell RA 2008). To regulate this system, t-PA and u-PA are both inhibited by plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI) 1 and 2, whereas, α -2 macroglobulin, α -2 anti-plasmin inactivates plasmin (Wolberg, AS & Campbell RA 2008). In addition, thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor (TAFI) prevents formation of plasmin (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995; Furie B & Furie BC 2008; Cox K et al., 2011). On the other hand, the fibrinolytic system is amplified by APC which inactivates inhibitors of tissue plasminogen activator and leads to increased plasmin generation (Luchtman-Jones L et al., 1995; Hoffman M 2003; Cox K et al., 2011). The fibrinolytic system is summarized in Figure 3.

Recruitment	Adhesion & Aggregation	Amplification	Negative regulation
GPIb-IX-V (vWF)	GPVI (collagen)	P2Y ₁ (ADP)	PGI ₂ (Prostacyclin)
	GPIa-IIa (collagen)	P2Y ₁₂ (ADP)	
	GPIIb-IIIa (Fibrinogen)	P2X ₁ (ATP)	
		PAR1 (Thrombin)	
		PAR4 (Thrombin)	
		TP <i>α</i> (Thromboxane)	
		β-2 (Epinephrine)	
		5HT (Serotonin)	

Table 2: Major platelet receptors and agonists involved in platelet recruitment, adhesion, aggregation, signal amplification, and negative regulation. The platelet agonists that stimulate these receptors are denoted in the brackets.



Figure 2: Coagulation cascade.



Figure 3: Fibrinolytic system. t-PA - tissue plasminogen activator and u-PA - urokinase plasminogen activator. TAFI - thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor. PAI - plasminogen activator inhibitor.

1.1.4. Platelet receptor signaling and second messengers

The platelet receptor signalling pathways can be categorized into adhesion receptor mediated and G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) signalling. Both pathways lead to amplification of critical second massagers within platelets such as phospholipase C (PLC), protein kinase C (PKC), calcium, and Rho-family of GTPases (Rho/Rac).

1.1.4.1 vWF and GP Ib-IX-V

The GP Ib-IX-V complex is composed of leucine rich glycoproteins GP Iba and GP Ibb linked by disulfide bonds and non-covalently associated with GP IX and GP V (Lopez JA & Dong JF 1996). Under conditions of high shear stress, platelet deceleration in the vasculature is dependent on interaction between collagen immobilized vWF and platelet GP Iba-IX (Savage B et al., 1996; Du X 2007; Yago T et al., 2008; Kim J et al., 2010). The resultant tethering allows for platelets to form a more intimate bond with collagen by high affinity GP Ia-IIa and low affinity GP VI receptors (Savage B et al., 1998; Jackson SP et al., 2003). The GP Ib-IX-V complex is also intimately associated with GP VI, FcRy, and GP Ia-IIa within lipid rafts on the plasma membrane (Sullam PM et al., 1998; Wu Y et al., 2001). Upon binding to collagen, GP VI associated Src family kinases (SFK) Lyn activates PI3K and its downstream effector AKT, leading to activation of mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) (p38) and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) (Li Z et al., 2001; Yap CL et al., 2002; Mazzucato M et al., 2002; Li Z et al., 2003; Kasirer-Friede A et al., 2004; Garcia A et al., 2005; Liu J et al., 2005; Liu J et al., 2006; Li Z et al., 2006; Yin H et al., 2008; Yin H et al., 2008; Mu FT et al., 2010). Overall, these events lead to PLCy2 phosphorylation, TXA₂ synthesis, granule secretion, as well as, integrin GP IIb-IIIa and GP Ia-IIa activation (Du X 2007; Li Z et al., 2010).

1.1.4.2. Collagen and GP VI

GP VI is a low-affinity collagen receptor required for collagen induced platelet activation (Li Z et al., 2010). It is non-covalently associated with FcRy homodimer adapter protein containing an immune-receptor tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM) as the signal-transducing subunit (Enzumi Y et al., 1998; Watson SP et al., 2001; Bergmeier W et al., 2013). Upon collagen binding to GP VI, the ITAM becomes phosphorylated by SFK (Lyn and Fyn) at its tyrosine residues (Enzumi Y et al., 1998; Quek LS et al., 2000). ITAM phosphorylation leads to activation of tyrosine kinase Syk, which phosphorylates scaffold proteins linker for activation of T cells (LAT) and Src homology 2 domain-containing leukocyte protein (SLP-76) (Zahid M et al., 2012; Ozaki Y et al., 2013). Overall, this leads to assembly of signaling complex composed of LAT, SLP-76, Vav1/3, Bruton's tyrosine kinase (BTk), PI3K, and PLC γ 2, leading to PLC γ 2 activation (Zahid M et al., 2012; Ozaki Y et al., 2013). Active PLCy2 causes elevation in intra-platelet calcium, activation of calcium and diacylglycerol regulated guanine exchange factor I (CalDAG-GEFI), cleavage of PIP-2 into DAG and IP3, DAG-mediated activation of PKC, and converge on the small GTPase Rap1 that initiate TXA₂ synthesis, GP IIb-IIIa and GP Ia-IIa activation, and granule secretion (Zahid M et al., 2012; Ozaki Y et al., 2013).

1.1.4.3. G-protein coupled signalling

G-protein–coupled receptors (GPCRs) are a family of seven transmembrane domain receptors that transmit signals through heterotrimeric G proteins (Audet M *et al., 2012*; Katritch V *et al.,* 2013; Venkatakrishnan AJ *et al.,* 2013). Heterodimeric G proteins are composed of α , β , and γ subunits (Katritch V *et al.,* 2013). Overall, upon binding of an agonist to the GPCR, it leads to receptor conformational change leading to G α conversion from GDP bound to GTP bound form
and dissociation from G β -G γ complex (Audet M *et al., 2012*; Katritch V *et al.,* 2013; Venkatakrishnan AJ *et al.,* 2013). Once free, the G α subunit interacts with guanine exchange factor (GEF) proteins which exchanges GTP for GDP on its downstream target (Audet M *et al., 2012*; Katritch V *et al.,* 2013; Venkatakrishnan AJ *et al.,* 2013). Human platelets express activating Gq, G13, Gi, and inhibitory Gs (Offermanns S *et al.,* 2006).

The Gq receptor activation leads to phosphoinositide hydrolysis by activation of phospholipase C isoforms PLC γ 2 or PLC β which catalyze hydrolysis of PIP-2 releasing DAG and IP3 (Offermanns S *et al.*, 1997; Zucker MB & Nachmias VT 1985; Stalker TJ *et al.*, 2012). The resultant DAG stimulates PKC to induce granule secretion and the IP3 signals the DTS to release calcium into the platelet cytoplasm (Lee HS *et al.*, 2009). Elevation in platelet calcium levels leads to activation of myosin light chain kinase (MLCK) for platelet shape change, PLA₂ for TXA₂ synthesis, and CalDAG-GEFI to trigger GP IIb-IIIa activation via CalDAG-GEFI/Rap1/RIAM pathway (Vogt S *et al.*, 2003; Shattil SJ *et al.*, 2010; Signarvic RS *et al.*, 2010). Combined activation of G13 with Gq results in reorganization of actin skeleton (Klages B *et al.*, 1999; Offermanns S 2001). The G13 α activates Rho A converting it into its active GTP bound form (Moers A *et al.*, 2003).

The resultant Rho A activates Rho-activated kinase (p160ROCK) which phosphorylates and inhibits myosin light chain phosphatase, activates LIM-kinase thus enhancing myosin light chain phosphorylation and MLC dependent contraction leading to platelet shape change and granule secretion (Kozasa T *et al.*, 1998; Moers A *et al.*, 2003). Lastly, Gi receptor activation results in Gia subunit induced inhibition of adenylyl cyclase leading to suppression of cAMP synthesis (Yang J *et al.*, 2002; Noe L *et al.*, 2010). On the other hand, the G $\beta\gamma$ subunit activates PI3K leading to AKT activation and Rap1B resulting in integrin activation (Dorsam RT *et al.,* 2002; Lova P *et al.,* 2002; Woulfe D *et al.,* 2002, 2004). Stimulation of the Gs receptor causes adenylyl cyclase to stimulate cAMP synthesis and resultant activation of protein kinase A (PKA) (Noe L *et al.,* 2010; Smolenski A 2012).

Thrombin-induced platelet activation is mediated by a dual system of G-protein–coupled protease-activated receptors (PARs); PAR1 and PAR4 coupled to Gq, G13, and Gi (Kahn ML *et al.*, 1998; Coughlin SR 1999, 2005; Kim S *et al.*, 2002). TXA₂ activates platelets by the Gq and G13 (Knezevic I *et al.*, 1993; Djellas Y *et al.*, 1999), whereas, ADP induces platelet activation by P2Y₁ (Gq coupled) and P2Y₁₂ (Gi coupled) (Ohlmann P *et al.*, 1995). Prostacylin exerts its inhibitory effect on platelet aggregation acts by stimulating the Gs (Yang J *et al.*, 2002).

1.1.4.4. Signal amplifications and second messengers

Platelet activation by surface receptors leads to an array of intracellular signaling cascades leading to cytoskeletal reorganization, integrin activation, and granule content secretion. These critical functions are carried out by second messengers such as PLC, PKC, cAMP, calcium, and Rho/Rac.

Within human platelets, PLC is present in the β and γ isoforms. The β form is activated by G proteins, whereas, the γ form is regulated by tyrosine phosphorylation (Brass LF *et al.*, 1991). Once activated, PLC hydrolyzes phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) to form inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) and diacylglycerol (DAG) (Rittenhouse SE & Sasson JP 1985; Lian L *et al.*, 2009). The DAG activates PKC, which in turn phosphorylates platelet and leukocyte C kinase (pleckstrin) critical for granule secretion (Lian L *et al.*, 2009). On the other hand, IP3 binds to receptors in the DTS and raises cytoplasmic calcium concentration (Brass LF & Joseph SK 2009;

Kaibuchi K *et al.*, 1983). The PKC isozymes are a family of kinases that play an essential role in the signal transduction mechanisms by mediating phosphorylation of multiple cellular proteins on their serine and threonine residues (Harper MT & Poole AW 2010). PKC α stimulates granule content secretion and has been shown to regulate Rap1, as well as, integrin signaling. PKC δ and θ promote dense granule secretion in response to thrombin receptor agonists (Harper MT & Poole AW 2010). Furthermore, pleckstrin is also a major PKC substrate (Lian L *et al.*, 2009; Harper MT & Poole AW 2010).

Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (PI3K) are a group of enzymes that phosphorylate the D-3 position of the inositol ring of phosphatidylinositol to produce phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (PI 3-P), phosphatidylinositol 3,4-bisphosphates (PI 3,4-P2), and phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-triphosphates (PI 3,4,5-P2 or PIP3) (Cantley LC 2002). PI3K is activated following stimulation of Gi or phosphotyrosine dependent pathway downstream of collagen receptor leading to stimulation of protein kinase AKT involved in activation of GP IIb-IIIa (Dorsam RT *et al.*, 2002; Lova P *et al.*, 2002; Woulfe D *et al.*, 2002, 2004; Zahid M *et al.*, 2012; Ozaki Y *et al.*, 2013).

Cytoplasmic calcium elevation triggered by calcium release from the DTS by 1,4,5-IP3, and the mediators of calcium influx from the extracellular fluid are store-operated calcium channels (SOCC) (Varga-Szabo D *et al.*, 2009). The rise in cytosolic calcium contributes to platelet activation by actin-myosin interaction by activation of MLC, stimulation of PLA₂ and PLC, as well as, activation of PKC, gesolin, and positive regulation of SFK, PI3K/AKT pathway (Varga-Szabo D *et al.*, 2009).

The raise in the cAMP concentration in platelets inhibits platelet activation and its effect is mediated by cAMP-dependent protein kinase A (PKA) (Schwarz UR *et al.*, 2001). Overall, raising cAMP levels results in impaired phosphoinositide hydrolysis and an accelerated uptake of

calcium into the DTS (Smolenski A 2012). Platelet substrates for PKA enzyme include the 24 kDa β chain of GP Ib, actin-binding protein and MLC, VASP and Rap1B (Siess W *et al.*, 1990; Smolenski A 2012). The PGI₂ released from endothelial cells elevates platelet cAMP levels by stimulating receptors on the platelet surface that are coupled to adenylyl cyclase by the Gs proteins Murata T *et al.*, 1997). Pharmacological agents such as dipyridamole, sildefanil, cilostazol exert their effect by all raising intra-platelet cAMP as well as cGMP (Beebe HG *et al.*, 1999; Schwarz UR *et al.*, 2001; Li Z *et al.*, 2003).

Reorganization of platelet cytoskeleton and subsequent morphological changes to form filipodia are mediated by the Rho family of GTPases (Ridley AJ & Hall A 1992; Ridley AJ *et al.*, 1992; Goggs R *et al.*, 2012; Collins C *et al.*, 2013). Once GTP bound, Gα13 activates p115RhoGEF, leading to activation of RhoA, which in turn activates Rho-associated protein kinase (ROCK) (Fujita A *et al.*, 1991; Huang JS *et al.*, 2001). ROCK then phosphorylates and inactivates MLC phosphatase, increases phosphorylation at MLCK, and stimulates LIM-kinase (LIMK) to phosphorylate cofilin to regulate actin polymerization and cytoskeletal reorganization (Calaminus SD *et al.*, 2001; Pandey D *et al.*, 2001; Ueda K *et al.*, 2003; Leisner TM *et al.*, 2005; Pandey D *et al.*, 2006; Getz TM *et al.*, 2010).

1.1.5. Major platelet agonists, negative regulators, and pharmacological reagents

Exposed sub-endothelial collagen can bind to four platelet receptors; directly to GP Ia-IIa, GP VI, and indirectly to GP IIb-IIIa, and GP Ibα. GP VI is the most potent collagen receptor involved in signaling through ITAM, whereas, GP Ia-IIa is necessary for firm adhesion to collagen. The details of intracellular signaling cascade initiated by platelet interaction with collagen are described in section 1.1.3.1 and 1.1.3.2.

ADP is a weak platelet agonist stored within the dense granules (Fukami MH et al., 1977; McNicol A & Israels SJ et al., 1999). Upon its secretion, it interacts with two types of purinergic GPCRs P2Y₁ and P2Y₁₂ which are coupled to Gq and Gi, respectively (Le on C et al., 1997; Hollopeter G et al., 2001; Burnstock G 2007). Stimulation of P2Y1 initiates mobilization of intraplatelet calcium, initiation of platelet shape change, and transient platelet aggregation, whereas, $P2Y_{12}$ is coupled to the inhibition of adenylyl cyclase activity, potentiates activity of TXA₂, thrombin, and contributes to expression of P selectin (Hechler B & Leon C et al., 1998; Gachet C et al., 2008). Activation of both $P2Y_1$ and $P2Y_{12}$ is required for optimal ADP induced increase in intra-platelet calcium concentration, TXA2 synthesis, shape change, granule secretion, and activation of GP IIb-IIIa leading to platelet aggregation (Jantzen HM et al., 1999; Gachet C et al., 2008; Rivera J et al., 2009). ADP also interacts with ligand gated P2X₁ which allows rapid change in membrane permeability to calcium, sodium, and potassium (Murugappa S & Kunapuli SP 2006). Stimulation of P2X₁ receptors triggers transient shape change and amplifies platelet responses to low concentrations of other agonists (Murugappa S & Kunapuli SP 2006). Inhibition of P2Y₁₂ plays an important role in prevention of thrombotic vascular events in patients with acute coronary syndrome (ACS) and in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention (Smith SC Jr et al., 2006; Hamm CW et al., 2011). Clinically, thienopyridine pro-drugs such as ticlopidine, clopidogrel or prasugrel require hepatic activation for irreversible inhibition of P2Y₁₂ in vivo (Barret NE et al., 2008). For in vitro studies, ADP hydrolyzing apyrase is commonly utilized (Jurasz P et al., 2001; Medina C et al., 2006).

Eicosanoids are derived from arachidonic acid metabolism and are involved in multiple biological functions such as pain, inflammation, as well as, stimulation and inhibition of platelet activation. Arachidonic acid is derived from platelet membrane phospholipids by phospholipase A2 which is oxidized by COX-1 or 2 to synthesize PGH₂ (Dennis EA *et al.*, 2011). Thromboxane is derived from PGH₂ by TXA₂ synthase and it readily diffuses across platelet plasma membrane to aggregate adjacent platelets through stimulation of Gq and G13 coupled TP α receptor (Samuelsson B 1987; FitzGerald GA *et al.*, 1991; Knezevic I *et al.*, 1993; Ushikubi F *et al.*, 1994; Djellas Y *et al.*, 1999; Offermanns S 2006). Furthermore, since TXA₂ has a very short half-life, its potent agonist activity is contained to the area of endothelial injury. On the other hand, prostacyclin (PGI₂) is synthesized from PGH₂ by the action of the PGI₂ synthase and it is released by endothelial cells (Samuelsson B 1987). Prostacyclin exerts its anti-platelet effect through the IP receptor coupled to Gs which stimulates adenylyl cyclase to increase intra-platelet cAMP resulting in PKA activation, reduction in intracellular calcium concentration, decreased actin polymerization and myosin light chain kinase activity (Kawata M *et al.*, 1989). Acetylsalicylic acid (ASA) irreversibly inhibits COX 1 within platelets causing reduction in TXA₂ synthesis and its inhibitory effect persists for the entire lifespan of platelets for 7-10 days (Davi G *et al.*, 2007).

Thrombin is a serine protease which is one of the most potent platelet agonists. It is derived from 72kDa prothrombin activated by FXa, FVa, calcium prothrombinase complex assembled on the membrane of activated platelets to 37 KDa active thrombin (McNicol A *et al.*, 1989; Brummel KE *et al.*, 2002; Mann KG 2003). Active thrombin is the effector of the coagulation cascade through its cleavage of fibrinogen to fibrin and direct platelet agonist effect through GPCR protease-activated receptors PAR-1 and PAR-4 (Coughlin SR 2005). The PAR-1 receptor is activated by cleavage of N-terminal exodomain at a thrombin cleavage site which then unmasks a new tethered N terminus domain (SFLLRN) allowing for its association with the body of the receptor (Vu TKH *et al.*, 1991; Brass LF 2003). Overall, this results in stimulation of transmembrane signaling through activation G α 13, G α q, and G α i with consequent activation of PLCβ, PI3-K, Rho, Rac, rise in intra-cellular Ca²⁺, inhibition of cAMP formation, TXA₂ production, and ADP release (Andersen H 1999; Brass LF 2003). Consequently, all these events lead to platelet shape change, integrin activation, and subsequent platelet aggregate formation. PAR-1 is activated at lower thrombin concentration, whereas, PAR-4 requires higher concentration of thrombin (Andersen H et al., 1999; Covic L et al., 2000; Shapiro MJ et al., 2000). Despite the lower affinity of thrombin to PAR-4, both PAR-1 and PAR-4 contributes to platelet activation (Kahn ML et al., 1998; Kahn ML et al., 1999; Covic L et al., 2000; Shapiro MJ et al., 2000). In addition to PARs, it has also been shown that GIba contains a high affinity binding site for thrombin at its N-terminal globular domain to facilitate cleavage of PARs (De Marco L et al., 1991; Mazzucato M et al., 1998; De Candia E et al., 2001). To activate PAR 1 in vitro, synthetic thrombin receptor activating peptide (TRAP) or TFLLR-amides are commonly used (Vu TKH et al., 1991; Kawabata A et al., 1999). There are currently two competitive PAR-1 inhibitors in clinical trials for prevention of arterial thrombosis E-5555 and SCH530348 (Kogushi M et al., 2007; Chackalamannil S et al., 2008). Alternatively, dabigatran which is a direct thrombin inhibitor, is currently approved for use in atrial fibrillation and venous thromboembolism (Sarah S 2013).

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are a family of zinc and calcium dependent endopeptidases responsible for remodeling extra-cellular matrix. Under physiological conditions, MMPs are involved in embryonic development and would healing (Sternlicht MD & Werb Z 2001; Visse R & Nagase H 2003). However, MMPs have also been implicated in several pathologic processes such as inflammation, atherosclerosis, and cancer metastasis (Sternlicht MD & Werb Z 2001; Visse R & Nagase H 2003). MMP structure is divided into pre (N-terminal domain), a propeptide, a zinc-containing catalytic domain, and a hemopexin-like C-terminal domain linked to the catalytic domain by a flexible hinge region (Sternlicht MD & Werb Z 2001). To tightly regulate their activity in vivo, MMPs are expressed in an enzymatically inactive state where a cysteine residues of the pro-domain interact with the zinc ion of the catalytic site (Van Wart HE & Birkedal-Hansen H 1990). Disruption of this interaction by a process of "cysteine switch" leads to proteolytic removal of the pro-domain resulting in activation of MMP activity (Van Wart HE & Birkedal-Hansen H 1990). The MMP family is divided into several subgroups depending on their substrate specificity and structure. Collagenases such as MMP-1, 8, 13, and 18 tend to digest type I, II, and III collagens (Santos-Martinez MJ et al., 2008). Gelatinases such as MMP-2 and MMP-9, have been shown to degrade type IV collagen and gelatin in vitro (Santos-Martinez MJ et al., 2008). Stromeolysins (MMP-3, 7, 10, and 11) have a broader substrate specificity and degrade substrates such as; proteoglycans, type IV collagen, fibronectin, and laminin (Santos-Martinez MJ et al., 2008). There is a subtype of membrane bound MMPs such as MT1-MMP (MMP-14) which are not secreted and contain an additional transmembrane domain (Rundhaug J 2005; Malemud C 2006; Fragai M & Luchinat, C 2015). Activity of MMPs is regulated by two major types of endogenous inhibitors; α2-macroglobulin and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases TIMP-1, 2, 3, 4 (Sottrup-Jensen L & Birkedal-Hansen H 1989; Baker AH et al., 2002). The TIMPs bind reversibly to the catalytic domain of MMPs and its interaction is not selective for specific subtype of MMP (Gomez DE et al., 1997; Baker AH et al., 2002). Overall, several MMPs have been identified within platelets such as pro-MMP-1, 2, 3, 9, MT1-MMP (MMP-14), and their endogenous inhibitors α2-macroglobulin and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMP-1, 2, and 4) (Murate T et al., 1997; Sawicki G et al., 1997; Fernandez-Patron C et al., 1999; Kazes I et al., 2000; Colciaghi F et al., 2002; Galt SW et al., 2002; Radomski A et al., 2002; Bergmeier W et al., 2004). MMP-2 is stored in the platelet cytoplasm, whereas, MMP-9 has been detected in the

platelet granules (Sawicki G et al., 1998; Sheu JR et al., 2004). There is evidence to suggest that MMP-2 is complexed with TIMP-4 within the platelet cytoplasm and upon platelet activation, it dissociates from TIMP-4, resulting in platelet surface translocation together with MMP-9 (Sawicki G et al., 1998; Radomski A et al., 2004; Sheu JR et al., 2004). MMP-1 can activates platelets by cleavage of PAR-1 at a site distinct from active thrombin and enhances phosphorylation of p38 MAPK which is involved in platelet cytoskeletal reorganization (Galt S.W et al., 2002; Trivedi V et al., 2009). MMP-3 has not been shown to have a role in platelet function (Galt S.W et al., 2002). MMP-14 participates in the activation of pro-MMP-2 on the platelet surface membrane through formation of trimolecular MT1-MMP-TIMP-2-MMP-2 complex, which cleaves 72kDa pro-MMP-2 into active 64 kDa MMP-2 (Kazes I et al., 2000). Once activated, MMP-2 facilitates modification of platelet glycoprotein GPIIb-IIIa, GPIb-V-IX, and increase GPIb level during adherence to vWF (Radomski A et al., 2001; Santos-Martinez MJ et al., 2008). Furthermore, active MMP-2 can amplify platelet aggregation response to various agonists such as; thrombin, TXA₂, and ADP through activation of PLC, PKC, intra-platelet calcium mobilization, and stimulation of PI3K (Falcinelli E et al., 2005). On the other hand, active MMP-9 counteracts the platelet-potentiating effects of MMP-2 and inhibits platelet aggregation through inhibition of PLC, calcium mobilization and TXA₂ synthesis. In addition, MMP-9 can also increase intra-platelet nitric oxide (NO) and cyclic GMP (cGMP) levels resulting in net inhibition of platelet aggregation (Sheu JR et al., 2004; Lee YM et al., 2006). MMP inhibitors are either broad spectrum or they target individual MMPs. O-phenantroline is a broad spectrum MMP inhibitor commonly utilized for in vitro experiments (Sawicki G et al., 1997; Jurasz P et al., 2001; Martinez A et al., 2001). Furthermore, compounds such as barmastat, GM6001, GW280264X and TAPI-2 demonstrate inhibition of platelet adhesion, aggregation, and GPIb shedding in vitro (Kazes I et al., 2000; Bergmeier W *et al.*, 2004; Rabie T *et al.*, 2005). Unfortunately, randomized clinical trials evaluating the role of MMP inhibitors on advanced cancer progression and prevention of hemorrhagic transformation in ischemic stroke demonstrate no significant therapeutic benefit (Coussens LM *et al.*, 2002; Fingleton B 2003; Zucker S *et al.*, 2004; Overall CM *et al.*, 2006; Zhao BQ *et al.*, 2006).

Nitric oxide (NO) is a potent inhibitor of platelet activation with a very short half-life synthesized and released by both endothelial cells and platelets to exert multiple paracrine effects (Radomski MW *et al.*, 1987; Radomski MW *et al.*, 1990a; Radomski MW *et al* 1990b). Nitric oxide is generated from L-arginine and oxygen by endothelial (eNOS), cytokine induced (iNOS), or neuronal NO synthase (Radomski MW *et al.*, 1990a). Upon endothelial NO synthesis, it diffuses into vascular smooth muscle cells and the lumen. Within the smooth muscle cells, NO activates soluble guanylyl cyclase, which dephosphorylates guanosine triphosphate (GTP) to cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) leading to downstream smooth muscle relaxation and resultant vasodilation (Garg UC & Hassid A 1989). Similarly, within platelets, NO increases intra-platelet cGMP levels leading to inhibition of PKC causing downstream inhibition of both IP3 formation and intracellular calcium mobilization (Nakashima SF *et al.*, 1986; Ramdomski MW *et al.*, 1987d; Durante W *et al.*, 1992). Furthermore, NO has also been suggested to be indirectly involved in phosphorylation and inhibition of TXA₂ receptor in platelets (Wang GR *et al.*, 1998).

1.1.6. Light transmission aggregometry to measure platelet function

In 1962, Born and O'Brien developed a simple method for investigating platelet aggregation by light transmission aggregometry (LTA) (Born GV 1962; O'Brien JR 1962). LTA is considered a gold standard for platelet function testing as and it records changes in light transmission of stirred platelet suspension exposed to agonists as the platelet aggregates are forming (Born GV 1962; O'Brien JR 1962). Platelet function disorders are commonly evaluated with LTA using agonists such as collagen, epinephrine, ADP, arachidonic acid, and ristocetin on platelet rich plasma (PRP), platelet poor plasma (PPP), or isolated platelets (Moffat KA *et al.*, 2005; Hayward CP *et al.*, 2007). The specific parameters recorded by LTA include; rate of platelet aggregation (% platelet aggregation per minute) and % platelet aggregation at a fixed point in time (Hayward CP *et al.*, 2009; Hofer CK *et al.*, 2010; Picker SM 2011; Harrison P 2013; Kehrel BE & Brodde MF 2013). The major drawbacks of LTA are requirement of large sample volume, non-physiologic low and high shear experimental conditions, and poor sensitivity for detecting micro aggregates comprised of less than 100 platelets (Born GV & Hume M 1967; Thompson NT *et al.*, 1986).

1.2. Platelets and cancer metastasis

1.2.1. Thrombocytosis and thrombosis in cancer

Cancer induced thrombocytosis is observed in nearly every type of solid tumor and its extent is associated with poor clinical outcome, as well as, poor response to chemotherapy or surgery (Gucer F *et al.*, 1998; Monreal M *et al.*, 1998; Symbas NP *et al.*, 2000; Ikeda M *et al.*, 2002; Taucher S *et al.*, 2003; Brown KM *et al.*, 2005; Lin RJ *et al.*, 2014; Long Y *et al.*, 2016; Gao L *et al.*, 2017). In 1872, Reiss and colleagues discovered that patients with malignancies demonstrated elevated platelet counts (Tranum BL & Haut A 1974). This was further corroborated by Levin and Conley in 1960, who found that that thrombocytosis was present in up to 38% of patients with inoperable solid tumors (Levin J & Conley CL 1964). Thrombocytosis in cancer patients is also associated with higher risk of venous thromboembolism (VTE) (Simanek R *et al.*, 2010). High levels of serum TPO was reported among patients with cancer associated thrombocytosis (Uppenkamp M *et al.*, 1998). Tumor cells have the capability to generate TPO and

secrete interleukins such as interleukin (IL)-1, IL-3, IL-11, IL-6 to stimulate platelet generation from megakaryocytes (Sasaki, Y *et al.*, 1999; Baj-Krzyworzecka *et al.*, 2002; Stone RL *et al.*, 2012; Lin RJ *et al.*, 2014). In a mouse model of ovarian cancer, tumor secreted IL-6 stimulates hepatic TPO synthesis (Stone RL *et al.*, 2012).

Patients diagnosed with cancer frequently present with pathologic thrombosis, which is more pronounced at a metastatic stage (Wojtukiewicz MZ *et al.*, 2006; Sierko & Wojtukiewicz MZ 2007; Khorana AA *et al.*, 2007; Menter, DG *et al.*, 2014). Thromboembolic disease can be an early diagnostic feature and a major cause of death among patients diagnosed with cancer (Khorana AA *et al.*, 2007; Riedl J *et al.*, 2017). Severe forms of thrombosis in this patient population include; disseminated intravascular coagulation, migratory thrombophlebitis and pulmonary embolism secondary to aberrant platelet activation and aggregation (Simanek R *et al.*, 2010). Overall, cancer patients have 4-7-fold higher risk of developing pulmonary embolism or deep vein thrombosis (DVT) compared to healthy individuals (Simanek R *et al.*, 2010; Timp JF *et al.*, 2013). There are several proposed mechanisms by which platelets are involved in cancer associated VTE exposure of negatively charged phospholipids necessary for thrombin generation, platelet-leukocyte interaction leading to platelet-rich micro-thrombi generation, adhesion to endothelial cells, and formation of neutrophil extracellular traps (Wahrenbrock M *et al.*, 2003; Vanschoonbeek K *et al.*, 2004; Brill A *et al.*, 2005; Clark JH *et al.*, 2010).

The initial link between cancer and the coagulation system was proposed by Jean-Baptiste Bouillard who reported a case of DVT associated with cancer (Bouillaud S *et al.*, 1823). In 1865, the relationship between abnormalities of the coagulation system and cancer was described by Armand Trousseau who described migratory thrombophlebitis in patients with occult malignancies suggesting that thrombosis could be a sign of malignancy (Trousseau A 1865). In 1878, Theodor Billroth hypothesized that platelets can form a thrombus around the tumor and promote its metastasis by providing protection and enhancing endothelial adhesion within the vasculature (Billroth T 1878).

The experimental link between platelets and cancer metastasis was first explored by Gasic and colleagues who induced thrombocytopenia in mice with neurominidase or antiplatelet serum and demonstrated reduction in experimental metastasis (Gasic GJ *et al.*, 1973). On the other hand, infusion of platelet-rich plasma reversed this effect, suggesting that platelets may play an active role in cancer progression (Gasic GJ *et al.*, 1973). Furthermore, mouse studies disrupting platelet function with knockout of GP VI or P-selectin demonstrated 50% reduction in distant metastasis, whereas, depletion of platelet α -granules showed 80% reduction in metastatic dissemination (Kim YJ *et al.*, 1998; Camerer E *et al.*,2004; Jain S *et al.*, 2007, 2009; Guerrero JA *et al.*, 2014). Metastatic behavior of tumors is influenced by their capacity to activate and aggregate platelets (Karpatkin S *et al.*, 1988). Taken together, this data suggests that there is a bidirectional relationship between platelets and cancer; tumor cells influence platelet count and activation status which then contributes to cancer progression and metastasis.

1.2.2. Alteration of platelets in cancer patients

Platelets isolated from patients with solid tumors demonstrate higher level of baseline activation and reactivity compared to healthy donors (Ferriere JP *et al.*, 1985; Yazaki T *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1995). This phenomenon is further pronounced in patients with metastatic dissemination (Yazaki T *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1987; Prisco D *et al.*, 1995; Abbasciano V *et al.*, 1995).

platelets from metastatic prostate cancer patients demonstrated higher thrombogenicity compared to platelets from patients with non-metastatic disease (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2003). In addition, platelets from cancer patients express higher level of platelet activation markers such as; P-selectin, CD40, and β -thromboglobulin which correlate with higher risk of VTE, cancer progression, and poor prognosis (Ay C *et al.*, 2008; Riedl J *et al.*, 2014).

In cancer patients, platelet content can also be altered. This phenomenon is either due to direct effect of tumor cells on platelet transcriptome or secondary to platelet sequestration (Zimmerman GA et al., 2008; Best MG et al., 2015). Compared to healthy donors, platelets from patients with cancer contain larger number of α -granules with a higher concentration of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), platelet derived growth factor (PDGF), platelet factor - 4 (PF-4), angiopoietin-1, MMP-2, and IL-6 (Mohle R et al., 1997; Battinelli EM et al., 2011; Battinelli EM et al., 2014; Farooqi AA et al., 2015; Johnson KE et al., 2017). There is also emerging evidence that tumors can also modulate platelet ribonucleic acid (RNA) content by generation of tumor educated platelets (TEP) (Best MG et al., 2015; Joosse SA et al., 2015). In glioma and prostate cancer, tumor associated RNA such as EGFRvIII and PCA3 have been detected within platelets, respectively (Nilsson RJ et al., 2011). Furthermore, messenger RNA (mRNA) sequencing of TEP has been investigated for detection and staging of non-small cell lung cancer, glioblastoma, colorectal, pancreatic, hepatobiliary, and breast cancers (Calverley DC et al., 2010; Best MG et al., 2015; Joosse SA et al., 2015). With further development, TEP may become a platform for liquid biopsy for variety of solid tumors.

1.2.3. Tumor cell induced platelet aggregation and degranulation

During rapid tumor cell proliferation, aberrant and leaky vascular network supplies the growing tumor mass (McDonald DM et al., 2002; Kuznetsov HS et al., 2012). Tumor associated vasculature tends to have exposed sub-endothelial connective tissue allowing for platelet recruitment, activation, and secretion of metastasis promoting factors. Infiltration of platelets into the tumor mass can also prevent development of intra-tumoral hemorrhage (Kisucka J et al., 2006; Ho-Tin-Noe B et al., 2008). Continued tumor proliferation and basement membrane degradation leads to cancer cell intravasation into the circulation and platelet aggregate formation through a process known as tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA) (Pacchiarini L et al., 1991; Boukerche H et al., 1994; Alonso-Escolano D et al., 2004). The ability and extent of a cancer cell induced platelet aggregation tends to correlate with its metastatic potential (Pearlstein E et al., 1980; Honn KV et al, 1992; Green DL et al., 2009). The functional consequence of TCIPA is cancer cell survival under high shear stress conditions within the vasculature, immuno-evasion by platelet mediated shielding of tumor cells from natural killer cells and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α mediated cytotoxicity, embolization and extravasation at a secondary site, as well as, tumor angiogenesis and growth (Pearlstein E et al., 1980; Rickles FR et al., 2001; Honn KV & Tang D 1992; Philippe C et al., 1993; Nieswandt M et al., 2001; Alonso-Escolano D et al., 2006). The reciprocal platelet induced tumor signaling can further enhance the invasive potential of cancer cells (Alonso-Escolano D et al., 2006).

In brief, there are several mechanisms by which tumor cells activate and attract circulating platelets. Tumor cells release soluble platelet activating mediators such as ADP, TXA₂ and proteases such as; MMP-2, thrombin, cathepsin B, and cancer pro-coagulant (Honn KV *et al.*, 1982; Rickles FR *et al.*, 2001; Jurasz P *et al.*, 2004; Yan M & Jurasz P 2016). Tumors cells also

secrete TF to initiate activation of coagulation cascade (Thomas GM et al., 2009; van den Berg YW et al., 2012; Geddings JE et al., 2013). Once activated, platelets also release ADP, MMP-2, and generate TXA₂ to potentiate the tumor cell-platelet aggregate formation (Sawicki G et al., 1997; Jurasz P et al., 2004). Direct receptor mediated interactions between platelets and cancer cells are predominantly reported to be through GP Ib-IX-V, GP IIb-IIIa, P-selectin, and CLEC-2 receptors (Stone JP et al., 1993; Ludwig RJ et al., 2004; Bertozzi CC et al., 2007). Fibrinogen forms a bridge between platelet GP IIb-IIIa and tumor cell integrin $\alpha_V\beta_3$, P-selectin adheres to tumor cell mucins, whereas, platelet surface CLEC-2 interacts with cancer cell podoplanin (Honn KV et al., 1992; Borsig L et al., 2001; Felding-Habermann B et al., 2001; Alonso-Escolano D et al., 2004; Bertozzi CC et al., 2007). More recently, cancer cells have been shown to secrete granulocyte colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) which acts on neutrophils to promote release of platelet activating neutrophil extracellular DNA traps (Fuchs TA et al., 2010; Demers M et al., 2012). Overall, the release of platelet α -granule derived vWF, fibronectin, as well as, increased expression of GP IIb-IIIa and P-selectin on activated platelet surface strengthens adhesive interactions between tumor cells and platelets.

ADP secreted by tumor cells interacts with platelet surface $P2Y_1$ and $P2Y_{12}$ leading to platelet shape change, aggregation, and TXA₂ release. In return, activated platelets release ADP from δ granules to further potentiate platelet aggregation. Cancer cell derived ADP has been shown to play a role in TCIPA induced by SKNMC neuroblastoma, A549 small cell lung cancer, MCF-7 breast adenocarcinoma, and HT-1080 fibrosarcoma cells (Bastida E *et al.*, 1986; Heinmoller E *et al.*, 1996; Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001; Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2004). In MCF-7 cell lines, ADP was shown to activate platelets through stimulation of $P2Y_{12}$ (Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2004). Scavenging ADP with apyrase or pharmacologic inhibition of $P2Y_{12}$ *in vitro* demonstrates significant reduction in the extent of TCIPA in ovarian, breast, hepatocellular, and melanoma cell lines (Grignani G *et al.*, 1989; Boukerche H *et al.*, 1994; Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001; Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2004; Cooke N *et al.*, 2015; Holmes CE *et al.*, 2016). Furthermore, soluble apyrase/ADPase, APT102, given in combination with ASA shows inhibition of TCIPA and subsequent reduction in breast cancer and melanoma metastasis in mice models *in vivo* (Uluçkan O *et al.*, 2008). In an *in vivo* murine ovarian, pancreatic, and melanoma cancer cell model, pharmacologic inhibition of P2Y₁₂ with ticagrelor or clopidogrel demonstrated reduction in tumor growth, metastatic dissemination, and improvement in survival (Gebremeskel S *et al.*, 2015; Mezouar S *et al.*, 2015; Cho MS *et al.*, 2017). Unfortunately, in a Phase II clinical trial investigating the combined effect of clopidogrel and ASA on number of circulating tumor cells (CTCs) in breast cancer patients, there was no significant reduction in detectable CTCs (Roop RP *et al.*, 2013).

The release of TXA₂ into tumor microenvironment initiates TCIPA through stimulation of TP receptors on platelets. Colorectal adenocarcinoma cell lines such as; HT-29 and T-84 express thromboxane synthase (TS) and secrete high levels of TXA₂ (Guillem-Llobat, P *et al.*, 2016; Wojtukiewicz MA *et al.*, 2015; 2016). Furthermore, injection of platelet-exposed HT-29 cells into immune-deficient mice results in higher metastatic dissemination to lungs which is attenuated by ASA treatment *in vivo* (Sierko E & Wojtukiewicz MZ 2007; Shiao J *et al.*, 2017). On the other hand, ASA does not demonstrate significant reduction in TCIPA induced by Caco-2 colonic adenocarcinoma cells *in vitro* (Medina C *et al.*, 2006). Overexpression of TS has also been reported in prostate, breast, bladder, colon, brain, and non-small cell lung cancers (Ekambaram P *et al.*, 2011). ASA is a weak inhibitor of TCIPA *in vitro*, but it has been shown to inhibit experimental metastasis of hepatocellular and Lewis lung carcinoma models *in vivo*. In addition, ASA inhibits proliferation of SKOV-3 ovarian, SW480 colon, and PANC-1 pancreatic cancer cell lines (Cooke

NM *et al.*, 2015; Mitrugno, A *et al.*, 2017). Selective TS antagonist, OKY-046, has not shown a significant effect on osteogenic sarcoma induced TCIPA, whereas, TP specific antagonist, SQ-29, 548 and a mixed TS inhibitor, BM-567, both effectively attenuate TCIPA *in vitro* (Mehta P *et al.*, 1986; De Leval X *et al.*, 2003). Clinically, randomized trials demonstrate that low dose ASA can reduce the incidence, distant recurrence rate, and mortality associated with colorectal carcinoma (CRC) (Cooper K *et al.*, 2010; Rothwell P *et al.*, 2010). In addition, COX-2 selective inhibitors and ASA have demonstrated effectiveness in prevention of colorectal adenoma and development of colon cancer in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis (Thun MJ *et al.*, 2002). Epidemiological data from prospective observational studies and multi-institutional registries suggest that ASA can also lower the incidence, decrease distant recurrence, and lower cancer specific mortality associated with breast and prostate cancer, respectively (Choe K *et al.*, 2012; Holmes C *et al.*, 2016).

Overexpression of MMP-2 by cancer cells is responsible for extracellular matrix degradation and invasion. In addition, it has been demonstrated that TCIPA induced by A549, HT-1080, Caco-2, and MCF-7 cell lines is in part mediated by cancer cell and platelet released MMP-2 (Jurasz *et al.*, 2001; Radomski *et al.*, 2002; Alonso-Escolano *et al.*, 2004; Medina C *et al.*, 2006). Inhibition of MMP-2 with phenanthroline, MMP-2 selective antibodies, or addition of recombinant TIMP-4 demonstrates attenuation of MCF-7 and HT-1080 induced TCIPA *in vitro* (Jurasz *et al.*, 2001; Radomski *et al.*, 2002; Alonso-Escolano *et al.*, 2004). MMP-2 may also contribute to increased platelet reactivity in patients with metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2003). However, clinical trials investigating the role of MMP inhibition on progression of advanced malignancies demonstrate no significant therapeutic benefit (Overall CM & Lopez-Otin C 2002).

Thrombin is the most potent platelet agonist exerting its effect through PARs and has been shown to be secreted by glioblastoma (U87MG), neuroblastoma, pancreatic, prostate cancer (PC3), non-small cell and small cell lung cancer cell lines to induce TCIPA (Bastida E et al., 1986; Esumi N et al., 1987; Heinmöller E et al., 1995; 1996; Swaim M et al., 1996). Thrombin induced platelet activation results in generation and release of TXA₂, increased surface expression of P-selectin, as well as, release of vWF and fibronectin facilitating platelet cancer cell adhesion (Wojtukiewicz, MZ et al., 2015; Di Vito C et al., 2016). Indirectly, thrombin can also upregulate TF and VEGF release by MDA-231 breast cancer cell line to enhance its metastatic potential (Asanuma K et al., 2013). Thrombin also promotes tumor cell invasion through stimulation of PI3K pathway and induction of MMP-9 expression within the cancer cells(Radjabi AR et al., 2008). Inhibition of thrombin with dansylarginine N-(3-ethyl-1,5-pentanediyl) amide demonstrated attenuation of colon cancer cell induced TCIPA in vitro, whereas, thrombin inhibition with hirudin decreases TCIPA induced by non-small cell and small cell lung carcinoma cell lines (Pearlstein E et al., 1982; Heinmöller E et al., 1996). Direct thrombin inhibitors such as argatobran and dabigaran have shown to decrease tumor migration and distant metastatic burden in breast cancer models in vivo (Asanuma K et al., 2004; DeFeo K et al., 2010; Asanuma K et al., 2013; Alexander ET et al., 2015). Thrombin generation can be indirectly targeted by inhibition of factor Xa with rivaroxaban. There is an ongoing clinical trial evaluating the efficacy of preoperative thrombin inhibition with rivaroxaban on proliferation of estrogen receptor negative breast cancer (Kirwan CC et al., 2016). On the other hand, PAR targeted agents such as vorapaxar implemented in cardiovascular disease have not yet been tested for treatment of cancer (Cunningham M et al., 2016).

Tissue factor is a transmembrane glycoprotein and the main initiator of coagulation cascade through the extrinsic pathway. Once released into the circulation, TF associates with activated

FVII to form the TF-FVII complex responsible for proteolytic activation of FX leading to thrombin generation and fibrin mesh deposition. It has been shown that TF expressed by cancer cells plays an important role in promoting tumor growth and angiogenesis (Liu Y *et al.*, 2011; Ruf W *et al.*, 2013). Breast cancer cell lines were noted to express and release TF or TF bearing microparticles into the circulation (Ruf W *et al.*, 2013). Inhibition of TF-FVII *in vivo* has been shown to result in tumor growth arrest in mice models of breast cancer (Liu Y *et al.*, 2011).

The GP Ib-IX-V receptor complex and GP VI physically interact with vWF and collagen, respectively. GP Ib-IX-V expression has been demonstrated on the surface of platelets and MCF-7 breast cancer cells during TCIPA *in vitro* (Oleksowicz L *et al.*, 1995; Oleksowicz L & Dutcher JP 1995; Jurasz *et al.*, 2001; Alonso- Escolano *et al.*, 2004). Furthermore, addition of purified vWF potentiates HT-1080 induced TCIPA whereas, inhibition of GP Ib-IX-V attenuates platelet cancer interactions (Karpatkin S *et al.*, 1988; Clezardin P *et al.*, 1993; Jurasz *et al.*, 2001). In an *in vivo* experimental mouse model, inhibition of tumor cell GP Ib-IX-V or GP VI demonstrated reduction in TCIPA and distant metastasis. Furthermore, mice deficient in platelet GP VI demonstrate significant reduction in lung metastasis after injection with Lewis Lung carcinoma or B16-F10 mouse melanoma cell lines (Nieswandt B & Watson SP 2003; Jain S *et al.*, 2007; Jain S *et al.*, 2009; Bambace NM & Holmes CE 2011). In addition to adhesion, platelets have the capability to upregulate the expression of GP Ib-IX and GP IIb-IIIa on the surface of MCF-7 breast cancer cells (Alonso-Escolano *et al.*, 2004).

GP IIb-IIIa is a key platelet integrin involved in establishing firm interactions between other platelets and the extracellular matrix. Antagonism of GP IIb-IIIa results in inhibition of final pathway of platelet aggregation. In experimental models *in vitro*, GP IIb-IIIa antagonists are noted to be the most effective inhibitors of TCIPA (Karpatkin S *et al.*, 1988). Initial experiments performed in 1988 demonstrated that blockade of GP IIb-IIIa with antibodies resulted in attenuation of colorectal and melanoma cancer cell line platelet interactions *in vitro* and further reduced their metastatic potential *in vivo* (Karpatkin S *et al.*, 1988). Pharmacologic inhibitors of GP IIb-IIIa such as tirofiban and eptifibatide or monoclonal antibody against GP IIb-IIIa; abciximab, are currently approved for use in cardiovascular disease (Hagemeyer C Peter K 2010). The blockade of GP IIb-IIIa results in disruption of TCIPA in MCF-7 breast cancer, HeLA cervical carcinoma, LL2 Lewis Lung carcinoma, B16-F10 mouse melanoma, Sos-2 osteosarcoma, and PC3 prostate cancer cell lines (Amirkhosravi A *et al.*, 1990; Sheu JR *et al.*, 1993; Nierodzik ML *et al.*, 1995; Chiang HS *et al.*, 1995; Swaim MW *et al.*, 1996; Lonsdorf AS *et al.*, 2012). Currently GP IIb-IIIa antagonists are not approved for use in cancer therapy (Wujtkiewicz MZ *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, novel selective β3 integrin blockers are not yet supported by strong clinical data for approval in use for treatment of cancer (Wujtkiewicz MZ *et al.*, 2017).

Under physiological conditions, expression of platelet P selectin plays an important role in mediating interactions between activated platelets and leukocytes. However, in experimental cancer models, P selectin has been suggested to mediate interactions between activated platelets and colorectal, lung, breast, gastric, and melanoma cancer cell lines (Plantureux L *et al.*, 2018). Deficiency in platelet P selectin expression results in reduction in the number of platelet-cancer aggregates, attenuation of tumor growth, and reduction in lung metastasis *in vivo* (Kim YJ *et al.*, 1998; Qi C *et al.*, 2015). C-type lecithin-like receptor 2 (CLEC-2) is a newly discovered platelet surface receptor which binds to podoplanin. Physiologically, podoplanin is involved in the development of lymphatic vessels and formation of a thrombus (Kato Y *et al.*, 2008; Suzuki-Inouse K *et al.*, 2011; Shirai T *et al.*, 2017). However, podoplanin has also been shown to be expressed on colorectal, bladder, and lung carcinomas leading to its interaction with platelet CLEC-2

resulting in increased tumor growth and metastasis. Monoclonal antibodies which disrupt podoplanin-CLEL-2 interaction results in reduction of tumor emboli formation and distant metastasis *in vivo* (Kato Y *et al.*, 2003; Kato Y *et al.*, 2005; Nakazawa Y *et al.*, 2011; Fujita N *et al.*, 2012; Takagi S *et al.*, 2013; Takagi S *et al.*, 2014; Miyata K *et al.*, 2014; Sekiguchi T *et al.*, 2016).

Following activation and recruitment of platelets by cancer cells, numerous growth factors are released into the tumor microenvironment. Growth factors such as platelet derived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), insulin-like growth factor – 1 (IGF-1), transforming growth factor β (TGF- β), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), angiopoietin-1, stromal cell derived factor – 1 (SDF-1) are released from platelet α -granules to stimulate tumor growth and angiogenesis (Menter DG *et al.*, 2014). In addition, platelet α -granules also release MMP-1, 2, 3, 9 and 14 to promote vascular remodeling and invasion (Santos-Martinez MJ *et al.*, 2008). The release of δ granule content such as; calcium, magnesium, and ADP stimulate platelet activation and aggregation, whereas, serotonin, epinephrine, and histamine potentiate the effect of ADP on TCIPA (Vanags DM *et al.*, 1992).

1.2.4. The effect of platelets on tumor microenvironment and metastasis

Once recruited to the tumor microenvironment (TME), platelets can influence tumor cell proliferation, migration, and invasion. It has been demonstrated that platelet derived PDGF, TXA₂, and platelet activating factor (PAF) promote cancer cell proliferation *in vitro* (Di Stefano JF *et al*; 1990; Cathcart MC *et al.*, 2011; Kim HA *et al.*, 2011). Furthermore, within the TME, platelets enhance tumor cell invasion through induction of epithelial to mesenchymal transformation (EMT), release of MMPs into the peritumoral space, and facilitating local inflammation leading to

increased vascular permeability (Menashi S et al., 1991; Belloc C *et al.*, 1995; Holmes CE *et al.*, 2009; Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2006; Labelle M *et al.*, 2011). The process of EMT transforms neoplastic epithelial cells to attain an invasive mesenchymal phenotype leading to loss of cell to cell adhesion, loss of cellular polarity, and increases in cellular motility (Thiery JP *et al.*, 2006; Scheel C *et al.*, 2007). Platelets have been shown to induce expression of EMT regulators within cancer cells such as twist, smad, slug, and nuclear factor - κ B (NF- κ B) (Labelle M *et al.*, 2011). Platelet derived TGF- β is required for initiation of EMT through NF- κ B and to a lesser extent, platelet released HGF and PDGF also contribute to EMT (Gotzmann J *et al.*, 2006; Labelle M *et al.*, 2011). Overall, EMT leads to upregulation of vimentin, fibronectin, MMP-9 and downregulation of E-cadherin (Thiery JP *et al.*, 2006; Labelle M *et al.*, 2011). The release of platelet-derived MMP into peritumoral space further contribute to ECM breakdown, whereas, of release of ADP, TGF- β , and VEGF also facilitates tumor intravasation through disruption of endothelial barrier (Anderberg C *et al.*, 2013; Schumacher D *et al.*, 2013; Leblanc R *et al.*, 2014).

Platelets have a significant contribution to tumor angiogenesis as they contain various proangiogenic factors such as VEGF, PDGF, TGF, EGF, IGF-1, sphingosine-1-phosphate, MMPs and anti-angiogenic factors such as PF-4, thrombospondin-1, endostatin, serotonin, plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, and angiostatin (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2003; Battinelli EM *et al.*, 2011; Menter DG *et al.*, 2014; Yan M *et al.*, 2014). It has been shown that stimulation of platelet PAR-1 leads to preferential release of pro-angiogenic factors, whereas, PAR-4 activation results in secretion of anti-angiogenic factors (Ma L *et al.*, 2005; Italiano JE Jr *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, experimental data demonstrate that platelets stimulate endothelial cell proliferation and migration *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Langer H *et al.*, 2006). Overall, the net effect of platelets on TME is to promote angiogenesis (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2003). The newly synthesized tumor neovasculature tends to be leaky and platelets preferentially adhere, stabilize, and contribute to maturation of these vessels through release of angiopoietin-1 and serotonin (Ho-Tin-Noe *et al.*, 2008; Pietramaggiori *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, the angiogenic vessels provide a potential route for tumor cells to escape the primary site. Platelets can also sequester VEGF and deliver it to distant metastatic sites (Lakka Klement G *et al.*, 2009). This finding is corroborated by clinical data demonstrating that platelet content from cancer patients is enriched with VEGF compared to healthy controls (Holmes CE *et al.*, 2008; Peterson JE *et al.*, 2010).

Metastasis is a complex biological process involving detachment of tumor cells form a primary site, vascular intravsation, arrest in distal capillaries, and extravsation at a secondary site. Platelets enhance metastatic potential of cancer cells at each stage of metastatic cascade. Upon entry into the circulation, cancer cells induce TCIPA to withstand high shear stress conditions and gain protection from natural killer (NK) cells. In fact, only about 0.1% of cancer cells survive the hostile environment within the circulation (Fidler IJ 1970). Platelets contribute to cancer immuneevasion by expression of NK inhibitory ligand glucocorticoid-induced tumor necrosis factor ligand (GITRL), downregulation of NK cell natural killer group 2D (NKG2D) immune-receptor, downregulation of NK cell derived IFN- γ by TGF- β , and transfer of MHC class I onto cancer cells (Palumbo JS et al., 2005; Kopp HG et al., 2009; Placke T et al., 2012; Lee YL et al., 2013). Tumor cell platelet aggregates arrest and adhere to endothelial cells through interaction with P-selectin on activated platelets (Läubli H & Borsig L 2010). Furthermore, surface expression of GPIba, GPIIb-IIIa, and $\alpha_{v}\beta_{3}$ on tumor cells augments their adherence to endothelial cells (Desgrosellier JS & Cheresh DA 2010). Platelet derived MMP-1, TGF-β, and ADAM12 contribute to breakdown of endothelial junctions allowing for cancer cell transmigration and successful colonization at a metastatic site (Lewalle JM et al., 1991; Reymond N et al., 2013).

In addition to its granule content and surface receptors, platelets can also shed metastasis promoting platelet micro particles (PMPs). The PMPs are shed during platelet activation and are composed of membrane bound proteins and cytoplasmic contents (Barry OP *et al.*, 1998; Janowska-Wieczorek A *et al.*, 2006). High levels of PMPs were demonstrated in the circulation of patients with several different cancers (Kim HK *et al.*, 2003). Pre-incubation of prostate cancer cell line with PMPs demonstrated increased expression of MMP-2 within the cancer cells which then translated to increased invasiveness *in vitro* (Dashevsky O *et al.*, 2009). Furthermore, *in vivo* models of Lewis lung carcinoma demonstrate that co-incubation of cancer cells with PMPs resulted in greater distant metastatic burden and enhanced tumor angiogenesis (Brill A *et al.*, 2005; Janowska-Wieczorek A *et al.*, 2005).

1.3. Prostate cancer

1.3.1. Prostate physiology and androgen receptor signalling

Prostate gland is a tubulo-avelolar exocrine gland of the male reproductive system derived from the urogenital sinus and its development is driven by testosterone. It is anatomically located at the bladder neck and is composed of epithelial and stroma cells (Wang Y *et al.*, 2001). The prostatic epithelial compartment is composed of basal cells, intermediate cells, neuroendocrine cells, and luminal secretory cells (De Marzo AM *et al.*, 1998). The stromal compartment is comprised of connecting tissue, smooth muscle cells, and fibroblasts which provide support to the epithelium (De Marzo AM *et al.*, 1998). The luminal columnar secretory epithelial cells constitute most of the prostatic epithelium and express prostate specific antigen (PSA), acid phosphatases, androgen receptor (AR) leucine amino peptidases, 15-lipoxygenase-2, as well as cytokeratin CK 8 and 18 (Shappell SB *et al.*, 1995). Androgens such as testosterone, dihydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), androstenediol, and androstenedione influence growth and maintenance of the prostate gland by affecting proliferation and differentiation of luminal epithelial cells (Isaacs JT *et al.,* 1994; Cunha GR *et al.,* 2004). Overall, the main function of the prostate is to secrete alkaline fluid into the semen to prolong life-span of sperm in the female reproductive system.

The prostate is stimulated in its growth, maintenance, and secretory function by continued presence of testosterone which is converted within the prostate into more potent dihydrotestosterone (DHT) by type II 5- α -reductase (5-AR) in conjunction with nicotinamideadenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADP) (Radmayr C *et al.*, 2008). In brief, circulating testosterone in the plasma is delivered to the prostate by albumin and steroid binding globulins (Radmayr C *et al.*, 2008). Diffusion of free testosterone into the prostatic epithelium results in its rapid and irreversible conversion to DHT which binds to AR in the cytoplasm leading to dimerization and activation of the steroid receptor (Radmayr C *et al.*, 2008). Nuclear transportation of activated AR leads to chromatin remodelling though interaction with co-regulatory proteins (Trapman J, Cleutjens KB 1997). Binding of activated receptor-coactivator complex to DNA segments known as androgen response elements (ARE) results in activation or repression target genes by regulating production of their mRNA (Trapman J, Cleutjens KB 1997).

The AR gene in located on chromosome X (Xq11-12) and encodes for 110 kilo Dalton (kDa) protein (Gelmann EP *et al.*, 2002). The AR protein is composed of multiple functional domains such as; zinc finger containing DNA-binding and steroid-binding domain, as well as, nuclear localization motif and several coactivator-corepressor binding sites (Jenster G *et al.*, 1991; Gelmann EP *et al.*, 2002; Claessens F *et al.*, 2008). Androgen receptor is a member of nuclear receptor superfamily that also consists of mineralocorticoid, glucocorticoid, estrogen, and progesterone receptors (Detera-Wadleigh SD & Fanning TG 1994). Immediately after its production, AR forms a complex with chaperonins such as Hsp90, 70, Hip, p60, 23, FKB51, 52,

and Cyp 4 (8S complex) which sequesters and inactivates the AR in the cytoplasm (Gelmann EP et al., 2002). The monomeric AR is in constant equilibrium with the chaperonins, however, upon ligand binding, AR undergoes conformational change which results in its inability to re-associate with the 8S complex leading to ligand-receptor nuclear translocation and dimerization (Gelmann EP et al., 2002). Once the activated AR is localized within the nucleus, along with its co-activators such as; p160 family, pCAF, CREB-binding protein, and p300 it associates with ARE (Alen P et al., 1999; Ma H et al., 1999; Zhou HJ et al., 2005). The AR binding to ARE facilitates further recruitment of co-activators with histone acetyltransferase activity such as; CBP, p300, CAF through p160, resulting in chromatic remodelling and enhanced DNA transcription (Alen P et al., 1999; Ma H et al., 1999; Zhou HJ et al., 2005). Non-ligand bound AR tends to be transported out to the cytoplasm for further ligand binding or it is shuttled for degradation following ubiquitination by E3 ubiquitin ligase. In prostatic epithelial cells, AR regulates the expression of multiple genes which modulate cell growth, differentiation, and function such as NKX3.1, FOX family of transcription factors, IGF-1R, UBEC2C, UGT2B15, KLK3, TMRSS2, FKBP5, and PSA (Takayama K & Inoue S 2013). In addition, AR is also involved in non-genomic signalling at the plasma membrane and the cytoplasm regulating the activity of other nuclear receptors or transcription factors through triggering raise in intra-cellular calcium levels, as well as, activation of protein kinases such as; MAPK, PKA, Akt, and PKC (Baron S et al., 2004; Foradori CD et al., 2008).

1.3.2. Prostate cancer epidemiology, pathophysiology, diagnosis, and staging

Prostate cancer (PCa) is the most common visceral malignancy and third leading cause of cancer death among men in Canada (Izawa JI *et al.*, 2011). Majority of PCa is of adenocarcinoma subtype which arises from glandular epithelial cells. Globally, PCa is reported to be the second

most common cancer and sixth leading cause of cancer death worldwide (Center MM *et al.*, 2012). The 2017 Canadian Cancer Society estimates suggest that 21,300 men were diagnosed and 4,100 patients died of this disease in Canada. Since 1991, there is a steady decline in PCa mortality secondary to; early detection, widespread prostate specific antigen (PSA) screening, as well as, increased effectiveness of curative treatments for localized and advanced PCa (Etzioni R *et al.*, 1999; Walsh PC 2000; Etzioni R *et al.*, 2008; Welch HG & Albertson PC 2009).

The peak incidence of PCa is between 70 to 77 year of age and the risk factors for developing PCa include; age over 65, family history in first degree relative, African American race, chronic prostatic inflammation, smoking, and obesity (Izawa JI *et al.*, 2011). Prostate cancer is screening is achieved by periodic measurement of serum prostate specific antigen (PSA) and physical examination by digital rectal examination (DRE). Prostate specific antigen is a 33 kDa serine protease produced and released by luminal prostatic epithelial cells. Disruption of normal glandular architecture during proliferation of prostatic adenocarcinoma facilitates PSA access into the systemic circulation (Izawa JI *et al.*, 2011). Despite the controversy associated with PSA screening, appropriate use of PSA provides a diagnostic lead time of 5-10 years (Izawa JI *et al.*, 2011). Therefore, current North American guidelines recommend annual DRE and PSA screening for men 50-65 years of age with >10-year life expectancy (Izawa JI *et al.*, 2011).

The gold standard for PCa diagnosis is tissue sample obtained through trans-rectal ultrasound (TRUS) guided prostate biopsy. Dedicated genitourinary pathologists utilize the Gleason scoring system to analyze the biopsy specimen. The architectural patters of prostatic adenocarcinoma are assigned a grade from 1 to 5, with 1 being most differentiated and 5 being least differentiated (Epstein JI *et al.*, 2005). The final pathological report states the most prominent pattern, the second most prominent pattern, and the composite Gleason Grade Group (GG)

(Epstein JI *et al.*, 2005; Pierorazio PM *et a.*, 2013). Overall, the higher the GG, the greater the aggressiveness of PCa (Epstein JI *et al.*, 2005, 2006).

Prostate cancer is staged using the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) TNM Staging System (Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). In brief, T1 is clinically localized and nonpalpable, T2 is palpable and confined to the prostate, T3 disease exhibits extra-prostatic extension with or without seminal vesicle invasion, whereas, T4 disease invades adjacent structures.

Following tissue diagnosis, PCa is then risk stratified based on clinical T stage, PSA level, and GG into; very low, low, favourable and unfavorable intermediate, as well as, high risk, and very high risk disease categories (Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). The risk stratification system predicts the risk of biochemical failure and cancer specific mortality following curative intent treatment (Epstein JI et al 2006; Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). Patients in the very low, low, and favourable intermediate risk category with >10-year life expectancy are usually offered; active surveillance (AS), radical prostatectomy (RP), external beam radiotherapy (EBRT) or brachytherapy (BT) (Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). In the unfavorable risk category, patients can be treated with RP with pelvic lymph node dissection or EBRT with 4-6 months of androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) (Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). Lastly, patient classified into high risk or very high risk are usually offered EBRT with ADT for 2-3 yeas, EBRT with brachytherapy and 1-3 years of ADT, or RP + PLND in experienced centers (Carroll PH & Mohler JL 2018). In most risk categories, if the life expectancy is <10-years, patients can be observed to spare the morbidity of PCa treatment. However, once the disease becomes metastatic, ADT becomes the mainstay of treatment. Upon further progression, in the metastatic castrate-resistant phase, second generation androgen antagonist or steroidogenesis inhibitors can further prolong overall survival (OS) (Scher HI et al., 2012; Rathkopf DE et al., 2017).

1.3.3. Prostate cancer metastasis

In patients with localized PCa, the 5-year OS is approximately 100%, whereas, in patients with hormone sensitive distant metastatic disease the 5-year survival drops to 30%. Furthermore, in the late stage castrate resistant phase, the 3-year OS is 30% (Ferlay, J *et al.*, 2010; Jemal A *et al.*, 2010). Prostatic adenocarcinoma has the propensity to metastasize to the pelvic lymph nodes, bone, liver, lungs, and brain (Varkarakis MJ *et al.*, 1974; Cho KR *et al.*, 1987; Hess KR *et al.*, 2006). The metastatic cascade of PCa involves local invasion and migration, intravasation, circulation, extravasation, and colonization at a secondary site.

Normal prostatic epithelium is joined together by E-cadherin and β -catenin complex to maintain cell to cell adhesion (Takeichi M et al., 1991; van Roy F & Berx G 2008). In addition, interaction of prostatic epithelium with extracellular matrix (ECM) through expression of $\alpha 5\beta 1$, $\alpha 6\beta 1$, $\alpha 6\beta 4$, $\alpha \nu \beta 3$, $\alpha 3\beta 1$ is essential for benign prostatic epithelial proliferation, survival, and migration (Mol AJ et al., 2007). However, during initial malignant transformation, prostatic epithelial cells undergo epithelial to mesenchymal transformation (EMT) to obtain more migratory and invasive properties (Mol AJ et al., 2007). In vivo experiments in nude mice have demonstrated that EMT is critical for the development of metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma (He H et al., 2010). During EMT, cadherin switching leads to downregulation of E-cadherin and upregulation of Ncadherin, which is also accompanied by downregulation of β-catenin (Gravdal K et al., 2007). Compared to low grade prostate cancer, high grade prostatic adenocarcinoma such as Gleason >8 disease demonstrated lower E-cadherin and β -catenin expression, but higher level of N-cadherin expression (Umbas R et al., 1992, 1994; Jaggi M et al., 2005). In addition, prostatic adenocarcinoma tissue samples demonstrate reduced expression of $\alpha 6$ integrins which promotes aberrant cellular migration (Schmelz M et al., 2002). Disruption of cellular attachments is further accompanied by increase in activity of focal adhesion kinases (FAK) and Src family of nonreceptor protein kinases (SFKs) which leads to actin cytoskeleton rearrangement and increase in cellular migration (Tremblay L *et al.*, 1996; Mitra SK *et al.*, 2005, 2006). In prostate cancer cells, inhibition of SFK leads to reduction in proliferation, migration, and invasion (Slack JK *et al.*, 2001; Recchia I *et al.*, 2003; Nam S *et al.*, 2006).

The alteration in migratory capacity in prostatic adenocarcinoma is associated with upregulation of ECM degrading proteinases such as MMP and serine protease - urokinase-type plasminogen activator (uPA). In prostatic adenocarcinoma tissue samples, MMP-2 and 9 expression is upregulated compared to TIMP-1 (Wood M et al., 1997; Lichtinghagen R et al., 2002; Trudel D et al., 2003). In addition to MMPs, high expression of uPA is also involved in ECM breakdown, as well as, activation of MMPs and broad spectrum protease such as plasmin (Testa JE et al., 1990; Sheng S 2001; Arya M et al., 2006; Li Y & Cozzi PJ 2007). Elevated expression of uPA in prostate cancer is associated with higher grade tumors and presence of lymph node metastasis (Kumano M et al., 2009). Prostate specific antigen (PSA) has also been suggested to play a role in prostate cancer cell invasion through degradation of fibronectin (Webber MM et al., 1995). To support this finding, in vitro neutralization PSA in AR expressing prostate cancer cells results in reduction in cancer cell invasion (Webber MM et al., 1995). Following successful ECM breakdown, prostatic adenocarcinoma intravsates into the circulation and attach to vascular endothelial cells at a secondary metastatic site. Prostatic adenocarcinoma has high affinity for bone marrow endothelial cells which is facilitated by; sialyl-Lews carbohydrate, $\alpha\nu\beta3$, $\alpha5\beta1$, and $\alpha3\beta1$ (Martensson S et al., 1995; Romanov VI et al., 1999; Lehr JE & Pienta KJ et al., 1998; Cooper CR et al., 2000). Colonization within the bone is further mediated by $\alpha v\beta 3$ and $\alpha 2\beta 1$ which promotes tumor growth and attachment to type I collagen, respectively (Nesbitt S et al., 1993).

The chemotactic factors which also attract prostatic adenocarcinoma preferentially to the bone include SDF-1, EGF, IGF, and HGF (Taichman RS *et al.*, 2002; Arya M *et al.*, 2006).

Androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) is the mainstay of treatment for metastatic castrate sensitive prostate cancer (CSPC). Continued androgen ablation with agents such as leuprolide (Eligard) result in cancer regression through increase in the proportion of cancer cells that undergo apoptosis (Dutt SS & Gao AC 2009). However, prolonged androgen deprivation leads to transformation of CSPC into a more aggressive castrate-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC), which continues to proliferate despite castrate levels of testosterone (van der Kwast *et al.*, 1991; Hobisch A *et al.*, 1995). There are several proposed mechanisms to explain the development of CRPC which include; hypersensitivity pathway, outlaw pathway, promiscuous pathway, coactivators and corepressors, bypass pathway, and loss of AR expression (Dutt SS & Gao AC 2009).

In the hypersensitivity pathway, AR becomes responsive to extremely low levels of androgens. This effect is achieved through mutation in AR, over amplification of AR, or increase in expression of type II 5-AR (Feldman BJ & Feldman D 2001; Arnold JT *et al.*, 2002; Pienta KJ, & Bradley D 2006). The outlaw pathway is due to AR activation by other growth factors such as IGF, KGF, IL-6, IL-4, and receptor tyrosine kinases HER-2/neu (Feldman BJ *et al.*, 2001; Dehm SM & Tindall DJ 2003; Lee SO *et al.*, 2003). The promiscuous pathway results in AR being receptive to ligands other than DHT such as non-androgenic steroids (Feldman BJ & Feldman D 2001). Elevated expression of coactivator and corepressor levels enhances sensitivity of AR to various ligands other than androgens. Coactivators such as ARA70, ARA55, SRC-1, P/CAF and TIF2 are overexpressed in CRPC (Feldman BJ *et al.*, 2001; Dehm SM & Tindall DJ 2003; Grossmann ME *et al.*, 2001). In the bypass pathway, the AR utilizes other pathways to stimulate proliferation (Grossmann ME *et al.*, 2001). In addition to aberrant AR signalling, there are also

studies which suggest that loss of AR expression as a contributor to CRPC development (Kinoshita, H *et al.*, 2000).

1.3.4. Prostate cancer cell lines

The most commonly used model to study pathologic characteristics of PCa is cancer cell lines in culture. There are various PCa lines commercially available through American Tissue Culture Collection (ATCC) which originate from metastatic deposits of PCa. As a benign control, RWPE cell line derived from peripheral zone of benign prostatic tissue with intact AR signalling is commonly used (Rhim JS *et al.*, 1994; Bello D *et al.*, 1997). Overall, LNCaP cells represent early stages of PCa based on their androgen sensitive cell growth (Horoszewicz JS *et al.*, 1983; Nunlist EH *et al.*, 2004). In contrast, DU145 and PC3 cell lines represent advanced disease based on their metastatic origin and androgen insensitive characteristics (Kaighn ME *et al.*, 1979). Androgen insensitivity (AI) with functional AR can characterize advanced prostate cancer in some patients, however, AI due to lack of AR expression results in a more aggressive metastatic phenotype (Stone KR *et al.*, 1978; Kinoshita H *et al.*, 2000; Culig Z & Bartsch G 2006; Bonaccorsi L *et al.*, 2008).

LNCaP cell line was isolated from a lymph node of a metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma deposit (Horoszewicz JS *et al.*, 1980). This cell line is AR responsive, expresses PSA, cytokeratin (CK) 8, 18, and has preserved expression prostate specific genes. LNCaPs are responsive to TGF- α , EGF, and IGF-1 (Horoszewicz JS *et al.*, 1980; Connolly JM & Rose DP 1990). DU145 cell line was isolated from a brain deposit of metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma (Stone KR *et al.*, 1978). This is a hormone independent cell line which does not express AR or PSA (Stone KR *et al.*, 1978). DU145 express CK 8, 18, and are responsive to TGF- α , TGF- β , IGF-1, and EGF (Stone KR *et al.*, 1978). PC3 cell line was originally isolated from vertebra of metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma

and also exhibit hormone independent characteristics by lacking expression of AR and PSA (Kaighn ME et al., 1979). PC3 have been shown to express CK 7, 8,18, 19, VEGF-C, TGF- α , IL-8, and MMP-9 (Kaighn ME et al., 1979; Ching KZ *et al.*, 1993; Aalinkeel R *et al.*, 2004; Araki S *et al.*, 2007).

2. Hypothesis and Objectives

2.1. Rationale

Despite successes in early detection of PCa, we continue to lack comprehensive knowledge on molecular mechanisms which contribute to cancer progression and its transformation into more aggressive metastatic phenotype. Metastatic prostate cancer (mPCa) is incurable, and the current therapeutic paradigm aims at controlling the disease burden to prolong overall survival. Despite androgen deprivation therapy (ADT), mPCa eventually develops into highly aggressive castrateresistant phenotype. Given the limitations in prevention and treatment of mPCa, there is a need for identification of novel molecular pathways to better understand the mechanism that drive PCa metastasis.

As discussed in previous sections, circulating human platelets which are involved in hemostasis and thrombosis play an important role in in tumor growth and metastasis through TCIPA. There are numerous studies which characterize and investigate the mechanism of TCIPA in various of cancer cell lines. Highly invasive cancer cell lines such as fibrosarcoma and small cell lung cancer cell lines demonstrate high platelet aggregation potency (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001). However, there is a paucity in the literature with regards to role of platelets in PCa metastasis and even less is known about interaction of platelets with PCa during its androgen dependent, as well as, more aggressive castrate resistant states. Delineating the pathway by which PCa induce TCIPA could pave the way for novel therapeutic approach with significant chance for impact.

In this study, the overarching question is whether platelets and their interaction with PCa cells contribute to PCa progression and development of metastasis. Furthermore, we also aim to understand if AR expression and signaling influences interaction of prostate cancer cell lines with platelets.

2.2. Hypotheses

My hypothesis is that PCa adenocarcinoma cell lines will activate and aggregate platelets which will enhance their invasive potential *in vitro*. Given more aggressive nature of hormone insensitive tumors, my hypothesis is that PCa cell lines lacking AR expression will exhibit higher platelet aggregation potency compared to cells with intact AR signaling.

2.3. Objectives of the Study

1) To delineate the TCIPA profile of benign prostate and PCa cell lines that express or lack AR.

2) To determine the effect of pharmacologic inhibition of AR on TCIPA profile in AR expressing PCa cells.

3) To determine the mechanism behind PCa cell induced TCIPA.

4) To determine the role of platelets on invasive potential of AR+ and AR- PCa cell lines.
3. Materials and Methods

3.1. Reagents

Reagents for whole blood and platelet isolation such as trisodium citrate, sodium chloride (NaCl), prostacyclin (PGI₂), and Tyrodes salt solution were obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). Tyrodes buffer is an isotonic solution pH adjusted to 7.4 containing CaCl₂, MgCl₆, KCl, NaHCO₃, NaCl, NaH₂PO₄, and D-glucose. Type I collagen was purchased from Chrono-log (Haverston, PA, USA).

Cell medium such as Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) supplemented with high glucose, DMEM: Nutrient Mixture F12 (DMEM-F12), Keratinocyte serum free medium with bovine pituitary extract and human epidermal growth factor, Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium were all obtained from Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). The media were supplemented with fetal bovine serum (FBS), and antibiotic (penicillin 0.06mg/mL and streptomycin 0.01mg/mL) which were both supplied by Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). For detachment of cellular monolayers from tissue culture flasks, Gibco[™] TrypLE Express Enzyme solution was obtained from Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA) and Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) was purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). Components of phosphate buffered saline such as NaCl, KCl, Na₂HPO₄, KH₂PO₄ and dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) for cryopreservation were purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). Complete media was defined as media containing 10% FBS and 1% antibiotic, whereas, serum starved medium was defined as medium without any FBS supplementation.

For determination of total protein concentration within samples prior to polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis, bovine serum albumin (BSA) was purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA), and DC[™] Protein assay reagent A, B, and S were purchased from Biorad (Hercules, CA, USA).

All reagents for western blot and gelatin zymography analysis such as, glycerol, sucrose, protease inhibitors, ammonium per sulfate, glycine, sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), bromophenol blue, Trisbase, Tris-hydrochloride (HCl), ammonium per sulfate, tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED), coomassie blue, NaN₃, and Tween 20, were supplied by Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). 30% acrylamide/Bis solution was purchased from Biorad (Hercules, CA, USA), and 2-mercaptoethanol, β -mercaptoethanol, as well as, Triton X-100 was purchased from Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). 0.45 µm polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) transfer membrane was purchased from Biorad (Hercules, CA, USA).

For cell viability assays, 0.4% trypan blue viability dye was obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). AlamarBlue Cell Viability Reagent was supplied by Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). Pharmacological reagents such as ARP-100 was obtained from Santa-Cruz Biotechnology (Santa-Cruz, CA, USA), presurgrel active metabolite (PAM) was obtained from SiChem (Bremen, Germany). Acetosalicyclic acid (ASA), apyrase, integrilin, dabigatran, and bicalutamide, were all obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). Solvents for these reagents such as acetonitrile, ethanol, and methanol were purchased from Sigma (Santa-Cruz, CA, USA), Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA) respectively.

Primary antibodies for western blot analysis were obtained as follows: monoclonal androgen receptor (441) from Santa-Cruz Biotechnology (Santa-Cruz, CA, USA), polyclonal thrombin from abcam (Mississauga, ON, Canada), polyclonal β -tubulin from abcam (Mississauga, ON, Canada), monoclonal β -actin peroxidase from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA). Secondary antibodies conjugated to Alexaflour 680-750 and horseradish peroxidase was obtained from Thermofisher scientific (Waltham, MA, USA) and Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA), respectively. All the antibodies were aliquoted and stored as per manufacturer specifications at -20°C.

For modified gelatin coated boyden chamber experiments, formaldehyde was obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA), whereas, the Diff-Quick staining solutions were purchased from Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc (Newark, DE, USA).

3.2. Cell Culture

The cells were cultured and handled as per manufacturer specifications. One benign and three prostate cancer cell lines were obtained from ATCC®. These cells were selected to represent the following; RWPE-1 (benign prostatic cells derived from peripheral zone of the prostate, ATCC® CRL-11609TM), DU145 (metastatic prostate cancer cells derived from the brain, ATCC® HTB-81TM), PC3 (metastatic prostate cancer cells derived from the bone, ATCC® CRL-1435TM), and LNCaP (metastatic prostate cancer cell line derived from supraclavicular lymph node, ATCC® CRL-1740TM). RWPE-1 and LNCaP cells express androgen receptor (Bellow D *et al.*, 1997, Horoszewicz JS *et al.*, 1980, Cunningham D *et al.*, 2015), whereas, DU145 and PC3 cell lines lack the expression of an androgen receptor (Stone KR *et al.*, 1978, Kaighn ME *et al.*, 1979, Cunningham D *et al.*, 2015). Figure 6 demonstrates the representative light microscopy images of the prostate cancer cell lines at 10x magnification.

RWPE-1 cells were cultivated in Keratinocyte Serum Free Medium (K-SFM) supplemented with 25mg bovine pituitary extract, 2.5µg human recombinant epidermal growth factor, and 1% antibiotics. DU145 and LNCaP cells were grown in RPMI 1640 supplemented 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 1% antibiotics. PC3 were grow in in DMEM:F12 supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% antibiotic.

HT-1080 epithelial fibrosarcoma cells were purchased from American Tissue Culture Collection (ATCC®, CCL-121[™]) (Manassas, VA, USA) and cultured in DMEM supplemented with high glucose, 10% FBS, and 1% antibiotic.

All cell culture procedures were performed under sterile conditions. The cell lines were cultured as monolayer in humidified cell incubator supplied with 5% CO_2 at 37°C.

Fresh medium was exchanged every second day and cells were passaged upon reaching 80-90% confluency. For subculturing, the cellular monolayer was rinsed with room temperature phosphatebuffered saline (PBS) then incubated with Gibco[™] TripLE Express solution for 5-8 minutes. The cells were then inspected under Olympic CKX41 light microscope (Olympus America Inc. Melville, NY), and once fully detached, twice the volume of complete medium was added. The detached cells were transferred to a Falcon[™] Conical Centrifuge Tube and centrifuged at 130 relative centrifugal force (RCF) for 7 minutes. The supernatant was discarded the cell pellet was re-suspended in appropriate volume of complete medium and distributed into tissue culture flasks supplied by Thermofisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). Cellular passages between 5-20 were used for all experiments.

For long term cryopreservation, the cells were suspended in respective cell culture medium supplemented 5% DMSO and stored in liquid nitrogen.



B. LNCaP (CRL-1740[™])









Figure 4: Representative light micrograph images of prostate cancer cell lines purchased from ATCC®. (A) benign prostate cells, (B) metastatic prostate cancer cells derived from a supraclavicular lymph node (C) metastatic prostate cancer cells derived from the brain, (D) metastatic prostate cancer cells derived from the bone. 10x magnification.

3.3. Treatment of LNCaP cell line with bicalutamide in vitro

Bicalutamide (Casodex) is a nonsteroidal antiandrogen, which is a competitive inhibitor for the binding of dihydrotestosterone or testosterone to AR (Lexicomp 1987-2018). The *in vivo* half-life of bicalutamide is approximately 6 days and it has an *in vitro* IC₅₀ of 7 μ M (Lexicomp 1987-2018, Pignatta S *et al.*, 2014). Bicalutamide is supplied as \geq 98% (HPLC) power solubilized in sterile filtered DMSO (solubility >5mg/mL) and stored at 4°C as per manufacturer specifications. To determine the role of androgen receptor signalling in LNCaP induced TCIPA, the cells were exposed to 20 μ M of bicalutamide according to previously published protocol (Pignatta S *et al.*, 2014).

The LNCaP cell monolayer was grown in 25cm² tissue culture flask until it reached 80% confluency. The cells were incubated with 2mL of RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 20µM of bicalutamide, 10% FBS, and 1% antibiotic for 24-hours in humidified cell incubator supplied with 5% CO₂ at 37°C. Alternatively, for control cells, equal volume of sterile filtered DMSO was added to RPMI 1640 with 10% FBS and 1% antibiotic. Following this incubation, the bicalutamide and DMSO treated cells were either utilized for TCIPA experiments, collected for Alamar blue cell viability assay, or lifted, centrifuged, and lysed for western blot analysis. Post centrifugation, cell pellets were stored at -80°C.

3.4. Isolation of human platelets

Prostacyclin (PGI₂) was dissolved in 1M Tris (containing Tris base and Tris HCl dissolved in double distilled H₂O) adjusted to pH of 9.0. For long term storage, the stock solution of PGI₂ was aliquoted into 15µl and stored at -80°C. During whole blood isolation, PGI₂ was kept on ice and discarded after 30 minutes.

The current platelet isolation protocol was approved by the Human Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta. Following informed consent, whole blood was obtained from healthy individuals who have not taken any anti-platelet agents for minimum 14 days. PGI₂ washed platelets were prepared according to previously established protocol (Radomnski MW *et al.*, 1983). In brief, 40mL of whole blood was drawn by venous puncture and mixed with 4 mL of anticoagulant trisodium citrate (9:1,v:v). 0.06µg/mL of PGI₂ was then added to prevent platelet activation during centrifugation. Whole blood was then centrifuged at 250 RCFs for 20 minutes in Eppendorf 5810R Centrifuge to separate hematocrit from platelet rich plasma (PRP). The resultant PRP was then isolated and mixed with 0.3µg/mL PGI₂ and further centrifuged at 900 RCF for 10 minutes. The resultant platelet pellet was then resuspended in 5 mL of Tyrodes buffer at room temperature, counted using a hemocytometer, and diluted to a final physiologic concentration of 2.5x10⁸ platelets/mL in Tyrodes buffer. Functional platelet aggregation experiments were commenced 1hr after platelet resuspension in appropriate volume of Tyrodes buffer to allow for the effect of PGI₂ to wear off.

3.5. Tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA)

To study the effect of tumor cells on platelet activation and aggregation, Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator (Model 560, Chrono-Log, Harveston, PA, USA) was utilized. In this assay, platelets suspended in Tyrodes buffer are aliquoted into a transparent cuvette containing a magnetic stir bar. As homogenously dispersed platelets aggregate in response to stimulation with various agonists, they form aggregates which allow for increased light transmittance through the cuvette. The extent of light transmittance through the sample is directly correlated with % total platelet aggregation over the specified time.

Throughout the assay platelets were incubated in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator at 37°C with the magnetic stir bar spinning at 1200 revolution per minute (rpm). Platelet aggregation was initiated with addition of type I collagen ($0.3-10\mu g/mL$) or either benign prostate cells or prostate cancer cell lines ($0.001-2.0x10^6$ cells/mL). The % platelet aggregation was monitored by Aggro-Link software. Following addition of platelet activating agonists at 2 minutes, two parameters were collected; time to initiation of platelet aggregation, defined as the first time point at which platelets begin to aggregate and % total aggregation (Figure 7). For collagen activated platelets, the reaction was monitored for 4 minutes, whereas, for tumor cell activated platelets the reaction was monitored for 30 minutes.

For experiments examining the effect the of tumor cells on platelet aggregation, benign prostate and prostate cancer cell lines were grown in a monolayer and detached with complete medium containing 7mM EDTA to minimize damage to surface proteins. Once lifted, the cells were centrifuged at 130 RCF for 7 minutes and re-suspended in sterile PBS. This cycle was repeated three times to ensure removal of excess ETDA. The final stock solution containing the tumor cells was suspended in 1mL PBS and counted using the hemocytometer. Once the cellular

stock concentration was determined, the cells were stored on ice and gently vortexed every 30 minutes throughout the duration of the assay. While on ice, the cellular viability was measured using 0.4% trypan blue every one hour to ensure the cells maintained adequate viability throughout the assay. The protocol for investigating prostate cancer TCIPA profile was derived from previously published experiments by Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001, Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2004, and Medina C *et al.*, 2006.



Figure 5: Representative in vitro platelet aggregometry trace obtained from Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator (Model 560, Chrono-Log, Harveston, PA, USA). (A) Resting platelets are suspended in Tyrodes buffer inside a transparent cuvette containing a magnetic stir bar. In response to stimulation with an agonist such as type I collagen or tumor cells, the homogenously dispersed platelets undergo shape change (B) and aggregate (C). As the platelets aggregate, there is increased light transmittance through the transparent cuvette (orange arrow). The extent of light transmittance through the sample is directly correlated with % total platelet aggregation over the specified time. The two parameters collected in this assay (as depicted by the green arrows) include, time to initiation of platelet activation (1) – defined as the time at which initiation of platelet aggregation was observed, as well as, (2) % total aggregation.

3.6. Platelet releasate collection following TCIPA

Following platelet aggregation with type I collagen or prostate cancer cells, the tumorplatelet pellet and platelet releasates were separated by centrifugation, as demonstrated by Figure 8 A-B. To minimize further platelet activation and degranulation during centrifugation, 1µl of PGI₂ was added, and the sample was centrifuged at 900 RCF for 10 minutes to separate the sample into tumor cell-platelet aggregate rich pellet and supernatant containing the platelet releasates. The platelet releasates were stored at -80°C until they were assayed for the presence of pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP-9 by gelatin zymography (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001).

To determine the passive release of pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP-9 from non-activated platelets, the platelets were incubated at 37°C and 1200 rpm in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator for 30 minutes without exposure to collagen or tumor cells. Following addition of 1µl of PGI₂ the sample was centrifuged at 900 RCF for 10 minutes and the resultant platelet releasate was stored at -80°C. Alternatively, to determine the passive release of pro-MMP2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP-9 from prostate cancer cells during these experimental conditions, the cells were suspended in Tyrodes buffer without platelets at 37°C and 1200 rpm in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator for 30 minutes without exposure to tumor cells. The sample was centrifuged at 900 RCF for 10 minutes and the resultant tumor cell pellet and supernatant was stored at -80°C until they were assayed for the presence of pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP-9 by gelatin zymography.



Figure 6: Collection of platelet releasates following tumor cell induced platelet aggregation. Following completion of platelet aggregation with prostate cancer cell lines at 30 minutes (A), platelet-tumor cell pellet and releasates were separated by centrifugation (B) – in order to minimize further platelet activation and degranulation during centrifugation, 1μ l of PGI₂ was added, and the sample was centrifuged at 900 RCF for 10 minutes to separate the sample into tumor cell-platelet aggregate rich pellet and supernatant containing the platelet releasates.

3.7. Cellular viability assays

3.7.1. Trypan blue

To ensure that the effect of tumor cells on platelet aggregation is not due to loss of cellular viability secondary to experimental conditions, trypan blue exclusion test was performed. Trypan blue is an azo dye not absorbed by viable cells. First, cells were grown in three separate tissue culture flasks. The cellular monolayer was detached with 7mM EDTA and centrifuged at 130 RCF for 7 minutes. The resultant cell pellet was re-suspended in sterile PBS. This cycle was repeated three times to ensure removal of excess EDTA. Three separate cell pellets were re-suspended in 1mL of Tyrodes buffer, PBS, and complete media separately. With the use of sterile pipette, cells were stained with 0.4% trypan blue and counted using the hemocytometer (Figure 9B). In brief, blue stained non-viable cells and unstained cells were counted. The total % viable cell each of the three media was calculated by determining the ratio of unstained viable cells to total number of non-viable and viable cells.

To ensure maintenance of cell viability throughout tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA) experiments, tumor cells suspended in three separate media were incubated in transparent cuvettes and incubated at 1200rpm and 37°C in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator. Following 30-minute incubation, the cells were collected and stained with 0.4% trypan blue to measure % total cellular viability. The viability prior to incubation and 30-minutes post-incubation was compared to examine the effect of experimental conditions on cellular viability.

3.7.2. Alamar blue

To measure LNCaP cell viability following treatment with bicalutamide, Alamar blue cell viability assay was performed. In this assay, viable cells they maintain a reducing environment within the cytosol. Within viable cells, resazurin which is a non-toxic cell permeable reagent enters the cells and become reduced to fluorescent resorufin. In brief, 5,000 cells treated with either bicalutamide or vehicle controls were incubated in 100µl of complete media in a 96-well plate at 5% CO₂ at 37°C. This experiment was done in triplicates. Following 24-hour incubation, 10µl of resazurin was added to the wells for 4-hours and fluorescence intensity was measured. Bicalutamide treated cell viability was measured relative to viability of untreated vehicle control cells.



Figure 7: Evaluation of platelet aggregometry experimental conditions on prostate cancer cell viability. To ensure maintenance of cell viability throughout tumor cell induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA) experiments, tumor cells suspended were incubated in transparent cuvettes and incubated at 1200rpm and 37°C in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator for 30 minutes (A). Following incubation, the cells were collected and stained with 0.4% trypan blue to measure % total cellular viability (**B**). The viability prior to incubation (1) and 30 minutes post-incubation (2) was compared to examine the effect of experimental conditions on cellular viability.

3.8. Mechanism of prostate cancer cell line induced platelet aggregation (TCIPA)

To determine the relative contribution of platelet and tumor cell aggregating pathway to TCIPA induced by prostate cancer cells, five inhibitors of platelet and tumor cell aggregating pathways were utilized. Figure 10A demonstrates a representative schematic of major modulators of TCIPA and the site of action for the inhibitors used, whereas, Figure 10B references the publications from which the *in vitro* dosages of inhibitors were derived. To inhibit adenosine diphoshapate, matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2), thromboxane (TXA₂), glycoprotein IIb/IIIa, and thrombin-mediated pathways of aggregation, apyrase (11µM), prasurgrel active metabolite (PAM) (30µM), ASA (200µM), ARP-100 (5µM), eptifibatide (50µM), and dabigatran (0.8µM) were used respectively. In brief, 1mL of 2.5×10^8 platelets/mL platelets were suspended in Tyrodes buffer and incubated with the inhibitors for 2 minutes in the Chrono-log Dual Channel Lumi-Aggregator at 37°C and 1200 rpm. Following 2 minutes, 10μ g/mL type I collagen or 250,000 prostate cancer cells were added to initiate the TCIPA and time to initiation of platelet aggregation and % total platelet aggregation in the presence of inhibitors was measured after 30 minutes using the Aggro-Link software.

Since nitric oxide is a potent inhibitor of platelet aggregation and previously shown to be generated by LNCaP cells, we tested the effect of N-Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester hydrochloride (L-NAME) a competitive NOS inhibitor on LNCaP TCIPA (Tong X & Li H 2004). 100µM-500µM of L-NAME was added to LNCaP cells suspended in 1mL of sterile PBS for 20 minutes on ice. Subsequently, 2 million cells were added onto platelets to initiate TCIPA to measure platelet activation and % aggregation.



B.

A.

Inhibitor (dose)	Publication
ASA (200μM)	Sawicki G <i>et al., 1997</i> Jurasz P <i>et al.,</i> 2001
APY (11µM)	Sawicki G et al., 1997 Jurasz P et al., 2001
PAM (30µM)	Frelinger III et al., 2011 Frelinger III et al., 2014
ARP-100 (5µM)	Webb et al., 2017
EPT (50µM)	Nobuyuki K et al., 2004
DAB (0.8µM)	Taune V et al., 2018
L-NAME (100-500µM)	Radziwon-Balicka A et al., 2017

Figure 8: Representative schematic of tumor cell induced platelet aggregation and its major modulators and site of action of pharmacological inhibitors. (A) Tumor cells release proaggregatory ADP, thrombin, thromboxane, and MMP-2 (1) which leads to activation of platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa receptor (2) and subsequent platelet aggregation (3). Platelet activation and aggregation results in the release of platelet derived ADP, thromobaxne, and MMP-2 (4) which exerts positive feedback on platelets to further activate platelet glycoprotein IIb/IIIa (5). APY - apyrase, PAM - presurgrel active metabolite, ASA – acetylsalicylic acid, EPT – eptifibatide, DAB – dabigatran, L-NAME - N-Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester hydrochloride. (B) Summary table of publications from which the experimental doses of inhibitors were derived.

3.9. Gelatin zymography on platelet and tumor cell releasates following TCIPA

To generate pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and 9 standards for gelatin zymography, HT-1080 cells lines were grown in monolayer under serum starved conditions in DMEM with 1% antibiotic (conditioned medium) for 24 hours. The conditioned medium from these cells was isolated, aliquoted in 1mL, and stored at -20°C until gelatin zymography.

All sample preparation was performed on ice. 18µl of collagen or tumor cell activated platelet releasates were added to 6µl of 4X zymography loading buffer (glycerol, SDS, 4x Tris Cl/SDS pH 6.8, double distilled (dd) H₂O, and bromophenol blue). The entire 25 µl sample was then loaded on 20 mg/mL gelatin incorporated 8% SDS-polyacrylmide gel. As molecular weight reference, 15µl of Precision Plus Protein Ladder (Biorad, Hercules, CA, USA) was loaded adjacent to the samples. 9µl of conditioned medium from HT-1080 was diluted in ddH₂O and 4X zymography loading buffer to final volume of 25 µl and used as a pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP-9 standard. Polyacrylmide gel electrophoresis was performed using Bio-Rad PowerPac HC (Hercules, CA, USA) 150V at 4°C on ice. The gel was then washed three times for 20 minutes with 2% Triton-X-100 (Thermofisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA) followed by two 20 minute washes in zymography buffers (2M Tris HCL, NaCl, CaCl₂·H₂0, NaN₃). The gel was incubated in fresh zymography buffer at 37°C in the water bath overnight to allow for enzyme activity to degrade gelatin substrate. To visualize bands of gelatinolytic activity, the gel was stained with Coomasie blue for 2 hours then de-stained with 4% methanol and 8% acetic acid destaining solution.

The gels were them imaged using VersaDoc Imaging System (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA, USA) and QuantityOne software was used to analyze the densitometry of bands of gelatinolytic activity.

3.10. Western blot analysis on cellular lysates

3.10.1. Protein assay

The standard curve was prepared using the bovine serum albumin (BSA) standard. The stock solution of BSA (1.5 mg/mL) was serially diluted in ddH₂O to create a standard curve. In brief, 3mL of working reagents A' was prepared by adding 60µl of reagent S into 3mL of reagent A. The assay was set up in 96 well plate in duplicates and 5ul of test sample or 5ul of standard curve sample, 25ul of reagent A', and 200ul of reagent B. The 96 well plate was left in the dark for 15 minutes and then absorbance was read. The protein concentration in each sample was calculated based on BSA standard curve values.

3.10.2. Androgen receptor

Cell pellets were thawed and resuspended in homogenizing buffer (50mM Tris HCL/base, 3.1 mM sucrose, 10% protease inhibitors, and 0.1% SDS). Homogenized lysates were sonicated three times for five seconds and centrifuged 10,000g for 2 minutes. The resultant supernatant was then assayed for protein content as described above and 100ng of protein was aliquoted.

The samples were denatured by 5μ l of loading buffer (glycerol, SDS, 4x Tris Cl/SDS pH 6.8, double distilled (dd) H₂O, bromophenol blue, and β -mercaptoethanol) to a final volume of 25 μ l and by heating up to 100°C for 5 minutes. The sample was loaded into a lane on 8% SDS-polyacrylmide gel. As a molecular weight reference, 15 μ l of Precision Plus Protein Ladder was loaded adjacent to the samples. Gel electrophoresis was performed using Bio-Rad Powerpac HC system set at 90V for 30 minutes and 120V for 90 minutes.

After completion of the run, the protein was transferred onto 0.45µm PVDF membrane using wet transfer method using Mini-Trans Blot (Biorad, Hercules, CA, USA) and wet transfer buffer (25mM Tris base, 192mM glycine, 0.1%SDS, 20% (v/v) methanol, ddH₂O) at 80V at 4°C for 2 hours. The membrane was then blocked with Rockland solution diluted in PBS (1:1) for 1 hour. The PVDF membrane was cut at 60kDa molecular weight mark.

The PVDF membrane >60kDa then incubated with androgen monoclonal antibody at 1:500 dilution, whereas, the membrane <60kDa was incubated with polyclonal β -tubulin at 1:10,000 dilution. After incubation with primary antibodies overnight, each membrane was washed three times with PBS contain 0.1% of Tween 20 (0.1% PBST). The membrane was the incubated with AlexaFluor secondary antibody for 1 hour at room temperature protected from light and washed three times with 0.1% PBST. The membrane was scanned for androgen receptor or β -tubulin separately using LI-COR Odyssey Imaging System. To quantify relative protein expression, the densitometry value for androgen receptor was normalized to the level of β -tubulin in each sample. The protein band was quantified using densitometry function in Odyssey Version 3.0.29 (LI-COR).

3.10.3. Prothrombin and thrombin

The benign prostate and prostate cancer cell line pellets were thawed and resuspended in homogenizing buffer (50mM Tris HCL/base, 3.1 mM sucrose, 10% protease inhibitors, and 0.1% SDS). Homogenized lysates were sonicated for five seconds and centrifuged 10,000g for 2 minutes. The resultant supernatant was then assayed for protein content as described above. 1µl platelet poor plasma diluted in ddH₂O was used as positive control and 100ng of protein was aliquoted.

Samples was further denatured by 5μ l of loading buffer (glycerol, SDS, 4x Tris Cl/SDS pH 6.8, double distilled (dd) H₂O, bromophenol blue, and β -mercaptoethanol) to a final volume of 25 μ l and by heating up to 100°C for 5 minutes. The sample was then loaded into a lane on 8% SDS-polyacrylmide gel. As a molecular weight reference, 15 μ l of Precision Plus Protein Ladder

was loaded adjacent to the samples. Gel electrophoresis was performed using Bio-Rad Powerpac HC system set at 90V for 30 minutes and 120V for 90 minutes. After completion of the run, the protein was transferred onto 0.45µm PVDF using semi-dry method (Trans-Blot, SD) at 25V for 30 minutes. After the transfer, the PVDF membrane was blocked with 5% BSA in Tween tris buffered saline (TTBS) for one hour at room temperature followed by overnight incubation at 4°C with thrombin polyclonal antibody at 1:1000 dilution. Following incubation with antibodies the membrane was washed four times with TTBS for 5 minutes, the probed for one hour at room temperature with anti-mouse IgG conjugated to horse radish peroxidase at 1:2000 dilution. The membrane was developed using ECL kit. Chemiluminescence was detected using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) prime wester blotting detection reagent (GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA), and imaged using VersaDoc Imaging System. Band densitometry for prothrombin (72KDa) and active thrombin (36KDa) was analyzed using Quantity One software.

The PVDF membrane was then incubated in stripping buffer (100nM β -mercaptoethanol, 2% SDS, 62.5mM Tris HCL pH 6.7) for 20 minutes. The membrane was then washed with TTBS three times for 10 minutes. Then the membrane was blocked with 5% BSA in TTBS for one hour followed by one hour incubation with monoclonal β -actin antibody conjugated to horse radish peroxidase (1:40,000 dilution). The membrane was developed using ECL kit. Chemiluminescence was detected using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) prime wester blotting detection reagent (GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA), and imaged using VersaDoc Imaging System. Band densitometry was analyzed using Quantity One software. To quantify relative expression of prothrombin and thrombin, the densitometry value for protein of interest was normalized to the level of β -actin in each sample.

3.11. Gelatin zymography on prostate cancer cell lysates following exposure to platelets

Prostate cancer cell lines were grown in a monolayer in 25cm² flask. The experimental sample was incubated with serum starved conditioned medium containing 3mL of platelets and 1% antibiotic, whereas, the control samples were incubated with equal volume of Tyrodes buffer in the conditioned media and 1% antibiotic. Following, 24-hour incubation with or without washed platelets, the cells were lifted with Gibco™ TripLE Express, and 2 million prostate cancer cells were seeded in a 6 well plate with 1mL of serum starved medium for 24 hrs. The cells were then lifted again with Gibco[™] TripLE, collected, and resuspended in homogenizing buffer (50mM Tris HCL/base, 3.1 mM sucrose, 10% protease inhibitors, and 0.1% SDS). Homogenized lysates were sonicated for five seconds and centrifuged 10,000g for 2 minutes. The resultant supernatant was then suspended in 500µl of PBS and filtered with 50K Amicon-Ultra centrifugal units (Thermofisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA) to concentrate the samples. In brief, 500µl of cell lysates suspended in PBS were added to the Amicon Ultra filter device and centrifuged at 14,000 RCF for 10 minutes. To recover the concentrated solute at >50KDa, the Amicon Ultra filter device was placed upside down in a clean micro-centrifuge tube and spun at 1,000 RCF for 2 minutes. The resultant 20µl concentrate was collected for gelatin zymography.

All sample preparation was performed on ice. 18µl of concentrated tumor cell lysates was added to 6µl of 4X zymography loading buffer (glycerol, SDS, 4x Tris Cl/SDS pH 6.8, ddH₂O, and bromophenol blue). The 25 µl sample was then loaded on 20mg/ml gelatin incorporated 8% SDS-polyacrylmide gel. As molecular weight reference, 15µl of Precision Plus Protein Ladder was loaded adjacent to the samples. 9µl of conditioned medium HT-1080 was diluted ddH₂O and 4X zymography loading buffer to final volume of 25 µl and used as a pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and proMMP-9/MMP-9 standard. The polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis was performed using Bio-Rad PowerPac HC 150V at 4°C on ice. The rest of the gelatin zymography was performed as described in section 2.9.

According to previously established protocol by Govindasamy *et al.*, 2016, after completion of electrophoresis, the gel was cut at 50kDa mark using the molecular weight marker as a reference. The gel section <50kDa was transferred onto 0.45 μ m thick PVDF membrane using semi-dry transfer method (Trans-Blot SD) at 25V for 30 minutes. After the transfer, the PVDF membrane was blocked overnight with 5% BSA in TTBS and probed with monoclonal β -actin antibody conjugated with horseradish peroxidase (at 1:40,000 dilution) for 30 minutes followed by four wash cycles in TTBS. Chemiluminescence was detected using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) prime wester blotting detection reagent (GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA), and imaged using VersaDoc Imaging System. Band densitometry was analyzed using Quantity One software. The intensity of the pro-MMP-2/MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9/MMP9 bands was normalized to the β -actin during densitometry interpretation.

3.12. Gelatin coated Boyden chamber assay

3.12.1. Preparation of cell culture inserts

Transparent 8µm porous 24-well inserts (Falcon Corning, Tewksbury, MA, USA) were coated with 100µl of 1mg/mL gelatin and incubated at 37°C for 2 hours to allow solidification of gelatin. Excess gelatin was aspirated and inserts were left overnight in tissue culture hood exposed to ultraviolet light for 12 hours and rinsed once with 100µl of sterile PBS.

3.12.2. Prostate cancer cell invasion assay following exposure to platelets

Prostate cancer cells were incubated with platelets suspended in serum starved medium for 24 hours. Following this incubation, cells were rinsed with 3mL of sterile PBS three times to ensure adherent platelets were completely washed away. The cells were then lifted with Gibco™ TripLE, centrifuged at 130 RCF for 7 minutes. The resultant pellet was suspended in 1mL of serum starved medium and counted using a hemocytometer. 20,000 cells were seeded into the upper chamber in serum starved conditioned medium with 1% antibiotic. The bottom chamber was incubated with 500µl of complete medium containing 10%FBS to serve as a chemo attractant (Figure 11). The system was incubated at 37°C 5% CO₂ for 24 hours. After incubation, the top layer was scraped gently with Q-tip to remove the non-migrated cells. Migrated cells at the bottom of the insert were fixed with 4% formaldehyde in PBS for 10 minutes followed by staining with Diffquick stain (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc. Newark, DE, USA). Stained cells from five fields of view of 24-well inserts were imaged at 10x magnification using Olympic CKX41 microscope (Olympus America Inc. Melville, NY) equipped with Infinity 1 digital camera. Cells were quantified using image J software, and expressed as total migrated cells from five-fields of view and normalized to control cells.



Figure 9: Gelatin coated Boyden chamber. Prostate cancer cells were incubated in FBS poor medium in the upper chamber. The bottom chamber was incubated with 500ul of complete medium containing FBS to serve as a chemo attractant. The system was incubated at $37^{\circ}C 5\% CO_2$ for 24 hours. After incubation, the top layer was scraped gently with Q-tip to remove the non-migrated cells. Migrated cells at the bottom of the insert were fixed with 4% formaldehyde in PBS for 10 minutes followed by staining with Diffquick stain (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc. Newark, DE, USA). Stained cells from five fields of view of 24-well inserts were imaged at 10x magnification using Olympic CKX41 microscope (Olympus America Inc. Melville, NY) equipped with Infinity 1 digital camera. Cells were quantified using image J software, and expressed as total migrated cells from five-fields of view normalized to control. FBS – fetal bovine serum.

3.13. Statistics

Statistical analysis was performed using Graphpad Prism 7.0. Results were expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean. Comparison between two groups were performed using two-tailed t-test. Comparison of variance between multiple groups was performed using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Tukey's multiple comparison test or Dunnett's multiple comparison test. Comparison between more than one variable was performed using two-way ANOVA with Sidak's multiple comparison test. P value less than 0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.

4. Results

4.1. Characterization of PCa cell lines based on AR expression and invasiveness.

To confirm previous studies suggesting that LNCaP express AR, whereas, DU145 and PC3 lack AR expression, we conducted a western blot analysis on PCa cellular lysates. Western blot analysis of PCa cellular lysates demonstrates high expression of AR in LNCaP cells (arbitrary units of density (AUD) 0.55 ± 0.04) whereas AR was undetectable by immunoblot in DU145 (Figure 10A). Therefore, LNCaP cells express AR, whereas, DU145 and PC3 cells do not.

Pharmacological inhibition of AR with bicalutamide demonstrates no significant effect on LNCaP cellular viability. LNCaP cell lines incubated with 20 μ M bicalutamide for 24-hours demonstrated no significant loss in cellular viability compared LNCaP cells exposed to vehicle control (0.001% DMSO) for 24-hours (95.67±2.96% vs 100%, respectively) (Figure 10B).

Gelatin coated Boyden chamber assay demonstrate that DU145 are significantly more invasive compared to LNCaP, LNCaP + 20μ M bic, and PC3 cells. LNCaP; 26.75 ± 6.81 cells/5 fields of view, LNCaP + 20μ M Bic; 28.0 ± 5.05 cells/5 fields of view, DU145; 391.0 ± 36.60 cells/5 fields of view; PC3 86.13 ± 21.11 cells/5 fields of view. DU145 cells are the most invasive prostate cancer cell line *in vitro* (Figure 11).



Figure 10: Baseline expression of androgen receptor (AR) in prostate cancer cell line cellular lysates and the effect of pharmacological AR blockade on LNCaP cellular viability. (A) Cellular lysates of prostate cancer cell lines demonstrate significantly higher expression of AR in LNCaP compared to DU145 and PC3. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=3, *p<0.05. (B) Alamar blue cellular viability assay demonstrates no significant effect on LNCaP viability following inhibition of AR with 20 μ M of bicalutamide *in vitro* for 24-hours compared to control LNCaP cells exposed to 0.001% DMSO (solvent of bicalutamide) for 24-hours. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=3, p>0.05.

20µM Bicalutamide

+

A.

B.



Figure 11: Comparison of prostate cancer cell line invasiveness in vitro. *In vitro* gelatin coated Boyden chamber assay demonstrate that DU145 cell are significantly more invasive than LNCaP, LNCaP + 20μ M bic, and PC3 cells. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=4, ****p<0.0001.

4.2. Characterization of AR positive PCa cell line TCIPA

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to increasing concentration of RWPE and LNCaP cells (0.25-2.0x10⁶ cells/mL) demonstrate no significant effect on initiation of platelet activation and % aggregation.



Time (min)





Figure 12: RWPE and LNCaP TCIPA profile. Representative platelet aggregometry traces of isolated human platelets stimulated by **(A)** RWPE or **(B)** LNCaP cells $(0.25-2.0x10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$. Addition of increasing concentration of RWPE or LNCaP cell lines to human platelets $(2.5x10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ demonstrates no effect on platelet activation and % aggregation. N=6.

A.

4.3. Characterization of AR negative and AR inhibited PCa cell line TCIPA

DU145 potently stimulate platelet aggregation in a concentration-dependent manner. Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to increasing concentration of DU145 cells $(0.005 \times 10^6 - 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ demonstrate significant increase in % platelet aggregation compared to $0.001 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $0.001 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(54.04 \pm 1.55\%)$, $0.005 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(62.23 \pm 2.03\%)$, $0.010 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(64.14 \pm 1.04\%)$, $0.10 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(61.81 \pm 1.46\%)$, $0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(64.06 \pm 0.88\%)$, $0.50 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(63.73 \pm 0.76\%)$, $1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(63.17 \pm 0.86\%)$, $1.5 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ (62.60 + 1.04%), and $2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ (61.05 + 0.99%) (Figure 13B).

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelet/mL})$ to increasing concentration of DU145 cells $(0.010 \times 10^6 - 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ demonstrates significant reduction in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to $0.001 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $0.001 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(1519 \pm 90 \text{ seconds})$, $0.005 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(802 \pm 165.1 \text{ seconds})$, $0.010 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(678.8 \pm 71.16\%)$, $0.10 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(629.8 \pm 67.77 \text{ seconds})$, $0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(423.8 \pm 73.75 \text{ seconds})$, $0.50 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(417.3 \pm 67.15 \text{ second})$, $1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(422.7 \pm 69.79 \text{ seconds})$, $1.5 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(389.9 \pm 55.87 \text{ seconds})$, and $2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $(393.8 \pm 55.01 \text{ seconds})$ (Figure 13C).







Figure 13: DU145 TCIPA profile. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets exposed to increasing concentration of DU145 cells $(0.001-2.0x10^{6} \text{ cells/mL})$. **(B)** Addition of $0.005-2.0x10^{6}$ DU145 cells/mL results in significant increase in % platelet aggregation compared to $0.001x10^{6}$ cells/mL. **(C)** Addition of $0.010-2.0x10^{6}$ DU145 cells/mL to isolated human platelets results in significant reduction in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to $0.001x10^{6}$ cells/mL. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=6, #p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

PC3 also stimulate platelet aggregation in a concentration-dependent manner. Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to increasing concentration of PC3 cells $(0.25 \times 10^6 - 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ demonstrates significant increase in % platelet aggregation compared to $0.001 \times 10^6 - 0.10 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}; 0.001 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (0 \pm 0\%), 0.005 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (0 \pm 0\%), 0.10 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (0 \pm 0\%), 0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (26.34 \pm 11.78\%), 0.50 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (36.83 \pm 11.9\%), 1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (43.16 \pm 8.88\%), 1.5 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (47.47 \pm 3.17\%), and <math>2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL} (39.02 \pm 5.10\%)$ (Figure 14B).

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to increasing concentration of PC3 cells $(0.25 - 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ demonstrates significant reduction in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to $0.001 \times 10^6 - 0.10 \times 10^6$ cells/mL; 0.001×10^6 cells/mL $(0 \pm 0 \text{ seconds})$, 0.005×10^6 cells/mL $(0 \pm 0 \text{ seconds})$, 0.010×10^6 cells/mL $(0 \pm 0 \text{ seconds})$, 0.10×10^6 cells/mL $(1194 \pm 223.6 \text{ second})$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL $(1007 \pm 57.75 \text{ seconds})$, 1.5×10^6 cells/mL $(937 \pm 63.84 \text{ seconds})$, and 2.0×10^6 cells/mL $(909.9 \pm 69.17 \text{ seconds})$ (Figure 14C).


Figure 14: PC3 TCIPA profile. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets exposed to PC3 cells $(0.001-2.0x10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$. **(B)** Addition of increasing concentration of PC3 cells to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in % total platelet aggregation at concentration $0.25-2.0x10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$. **(C)** Addition of increasing concentration of PC3 cells to human platelets at concentrations $0.25-2.0x10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$. **(C)** Addition of increasing concentration of PC3 cells to human platelets at concentrations $0.25-2.0x10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ demonstrates significant reduction in time to initiation of platelet activation. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=6, ***p<0.001.

Comparison of AR negative TCIPA profile demonstrate that DU145 have higher aggregation potency compared to PC3.

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to increasing concentration of DU145 demonstrate significantly higher % platelet aggregation compared to PC3 cells at cellular concentrations $0.25 \times 10^6 - 1.0 \times 10^6$ cells/mL and 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; 0.25×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 $64.06 \pm 0.88\%$ vs PC3 $26.34 \pm 11.78\%$), 0.50×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 $63.73 \pm 0.76\%$ vs PC3 $36.83 \pm 11.9\%$), 1.0×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 $63.17 \pm 0.86\%$ vs PC3 $43.16 \pm 8.88\%$), and 2.0×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 $61.05 \pm 0.99\%$ vs PC3 $39.02 \pm 5.10\%$). However, there is no significant difference in % platelet aggregation between 1.5×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 $62.60 \pm 1.04\%$ vs PC3 $47.47 \pm 3.17\%$) (Figure 15A).

Exposure of isolated human platelets to increasing concentration of DU145 demonstrate significantly shorter time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to PC3 cells at cellular concentrations 0.25×10^6 cells/mL – 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; 0.25×10^6 cells/mL (Du145 423.80 ± 73.75 seconds vs PC3 1397.00 ± 185.60 seconds), 0.50×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 417.30 ± 67.15 second vs 1194.00 ± 223.60 seconds), 1.0×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 422.70 ± 69.79 seconds vs PC3 1007.00 ± 57.75 seconds), 1.5×10^6 cells/mL (DU 145 389.90 ± 55.87 seconds vs PC3 937.00 ± 63.84 seconds), and 2.0×10^6 cells/mL (DU145 393.80 ± 55.01 seconds vs PC3 909.90 ± 69.17 seconds) (Figure 15B).



B.



Figure 15: DU145 and PC3 TCIPA profile comparison. (A) DU145 cells demonstrate significantly higher % platelet aggregation compared to PC3 cells at concentrations $0.25 \cdot 1.0 \times 10^6$ tumor cells/mL and 2.0×10^6 tumor cells/mL. (B) Upon addition of $0.25 \cdot 2.0 \times 10^6$ tumor cells/mL to isolated human platelets, DU145 cells demonstrate significantly shorter time to initiation of platelet aggregation. Statistics: Two-way ANOVA, Sidak's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01,***p<0.001,****p<0.0001.

To explain whether differences in PCa AR signaling affects the ability to induce platelet aggregation, LNCaP cells were treated with $20\mu M$ of bicalutamide and added to isolated human platelets.

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ exposed to $0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ LNCaPs treated with 20µM bicalutamide for 24-hours *in vitro* demonstrate significant increase in platelet aggregation and time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ exposed to LNCaP cell lines exposed to 0.001% DMSO for 24-hours (43.73+8.62% vs 0+0%, 911.30+198.70 seconds vs 0+0 seconds, respectively) (Figure 16B-C).



Figure 16: TCIPA profile of LNCaP cells treated with 20 μ M bicalutamide for 24-hours in vitro. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets stimulated by LNCaP treated with 20 μ M bicalutamide and isolated human platelets exposed to 0.001% DMSO. Addition of 0.25x10⁶ cells/mL of LNCaP treated with 20 μ M bicalutamide demonstrates significant increase in % platelet aggregation. (B) and significant increase in time to initiation of platelet aggregation (C) compared to LNCaP cells treated with 0.001% DMSO. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, *p<0.05 and **p<0.01. Bic – bicalutamide.

Comparison of TCIPA profile demonstrate that addition of 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of LNCaP + 20µM bicalutamide, DU145, and PC3 to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) results in significant increase in % platelet aggregation ($43.73\pm8.62\%$, $64.06\pm0.88\%$, $26.34\pm11.78\%$, respectively) compared to RWPE and LNCaP cells ($0\pm0\%$, $0\pm0\%$, respectively). Furthermore, addition 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of DU145 to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) demonstrate significant increase in % platelet aggregation compared to 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of PC3 ($64.06\pm0.88\%$, $26.34\pm11.78\%$, respectively) (Figure 17B).

Comparison of TCIPA profile demonstrate that addition of 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of LNCaP + 20µM bicalutamide, DU145, PC3 to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) results in significant increase in time to initiation of platelet aggregation (842.8 ± 176.1 seconds, 423.8 ± 73.75 seconds, 1403 ± 151.6 seconds, respectively) compared to RWPE and LNCaP cells (0 ± 0 seconds, 0 ± 0 seconds, respectively). Furthermore, addition 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of DU145 and LNCaP + 20µM bicalutamide to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) demonstrate significant reduction in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to 0.25×10^6 cells/mL of PC3 (DU145 423.8 ± 73.75 seconds vs PC3 1403 ± 151.6 seconds, LNCaP + 20µM bicalutamide 1403 ±151.6 seconds vs PC3 1403 ± 151.6 seconds) (Figure 17C).

Overall, comparison of PCa TCIPA profile demonstrate that DU145 cells have the greatest effect on isolated platelet activation.



Figure 17: Benign prostate and prostate cancer cell line TCIPA profile comparison. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets stimulated by RWPE, LNCaP + 20 μ M bic, LNCaP, DU145, and PC3. (B) Addition of 0.25x10⁶ cells/mL of LNCaP + 20 μ M bic, DU145, and PC3 cells to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in % platelet aggregation compared to RWPE and LNCaP. Addition of 0.25x10⁶ tumor cells/mL demonstrate that DU145 incite significantly higher % aggregation compared to PC3. (C) Addition of 0.25x10⁶ tumor cells/mL of LNCaP + bic, DU145, and PC3 cells to isolated human platelets compared to PC3. (C) Addition of 0.25x10⁶ tumor cells/mL of LNCaP + bic, DU145, and PC3 cells to isolated human platelets compared to LNCaP + 20 μ M bic and DU145. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01,***p<0.001.

4.4. Investigating the role of MMP-2, 9 and NO in PCa induced TCIPA

Having established that PCa cell lines induce TCIPA, we proceeded to study the some of the common molecular mechanisms responsible for this interaction such as MMP-2 and 9. Isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) exposed to $0.25 - 2.0 \times 10^6$ cells/mL release significantly higher level of pro-MMP-2 compared to resting isolated platelets over 30 minutes in the platelet aggregometer. Resting platelets; $100\pm0\%$, 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; $218.30\pm37.68\%$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL; $235.70\pm20.92\%$, 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; $217.7\pm35.57\%$ (Figure 18B).

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ exposed to $0.25 \cdot 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ do not release significantly higher amount of pro-MMP-9 compared to resting isolated platelets over 30 minutes in the platelet aggregometer. Resting platelets; $100\pm0\%$, 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; $133.70\pm35.62\%$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL; $112.70\pm24.54\%$, 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; $120.5\pm35.63\%$ (Figure 18C).

Platelets incubated with increasing concentration of LNCaP release a significantly higher amount of pro-MMP-2, but not pro-MMP-9, compared to resting platelets.



Figure 18: Platelet derived pro-MMP-2 and 9 release during incubation of LNCaP with isolated human platelets. (A) Representative gelatin zymogram of isolated human platelet $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ secreted pro-MMP-2 and 9 following type I collagen $(10 \mu \text{g/mL})$ or LNCaP cell $(1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ stimulation. (P) denotes pellet, (R) denotes releasate, RP+C denotes resting platelets stimulated with type I collagen, and (+) P denotes addition of physiologic concentration of human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ plts/mL})$. (B) Addition of $\geq 0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ tumor cells/mL}$ to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-2 release compared to resting platelets. (C) Addition of LNCaP cells to isolated human platelets does not results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-9 release. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01.

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ exposed to $0.25 \cdot 2.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ release significantly higher level of pro-MMP-2 compared to resting isolated platelets over 30 minutes in the platelet aggregometer. RP; $100\pm0\%$, $0.25\times10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $149.50\pm13.68\%$, $0.50\times10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $164.70\pm22.44\%$, $1.0\times10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $179.30\pm30.34\%$, $1.5\times10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$ $184.0\pm22.43\%$, $2.0\times10^6 \text{ cells/mL}$; $192.0\pm20.60\%$ (Figure 19B).

Isolated human platelets exposed to $0.25-2.0 \times 10^6$ cells/mL demonstrate no significant increase in pro-MMP-9 release compared to resting isolated platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) over 30 minutes in the platelet aggregometer. RP; $100\pm0\%$, 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; $95.28\pm13.39\%$, 0.50×10^6 cells/mL; $89.40\pm19.31\%$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL; $95.0\pm24.62\%$, 1.5×10^6 cells/mL; $98.40\pm21.75\%$, 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; $106.20\pm19.52\%$ (Figure 19C).

Platelets incubated with increasing concentration of DU145 release a significantly higher amount of pro-MMP-2, but not pro-MMP-9, compared to resting platelets.



Figure 19: Platelet derived pro-MMP-2 and 9 release during DU145 TCIPA. (A) Representative gelatin zymogram of isolated human platelet $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ secreted pro-MMP-2 and 9 following type I collagen $(10 \mu \text{g/mL})$ or DU145 cell $(1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ stimulation. (P) denotes pellet, (R) denotes releasate, RP+C denotes resting platelets stimulated with type I collagen, and (+) P denotes addition of physiologic concentration of human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{plts/mL})$. (B) Addition of $\geq 0.50 \times 10^6$ tumor cells/mL to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-2 release compared to resting platelets. (C) Addition of DU145 cells to isolated human platelets does not results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-9 release. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.

Isolated human platelets exposed to $0.25 \cdot 2.0 \times 10^6$ cells/mL release significantly higher level of pro-MMP-2 compared to resting isolated platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) over 30 minutes in the platelet aggregometer. RP; $100\pm0\%$, 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; $173.80\pm14.49\%$, 0.50×10^6 cells/mL; $156.0\pm20.30\%$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL; $172.20\pm23.45\%$, 1.5×10^6 cells/mL $165.80\pm19.55\%$, 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; $152.20\pm12.71\%$ (Figure 34B).

However, isolated human platelets incubated with increasing concentration of PC3 in the platelet aggregometer release significant amount of pro-MMP-9 at 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; RP; $100\pm0\%$ and 0.25×10^6 cells/mL; $301.0\pm83.72\%$. At cellular concentration $\ge 0.25 \times 10^6$ cells/mL there is no significant release of pro-MMP-9 from isolated human platelets compared to resting platelets; RP; $100\pm0\%$, 0.50×10^6 cells/mL; $208.30\pm38.32\%$, 1.0×10^6 cells/mL; $213.30\pm49.76\%$, 1.5×10^6 cells/mL; $180.30\pm64.85\%$, 2.0×10^6 cells/mL; $121.70\pm43.43\%$ (Figure 34C).

Platelets incubated with increasing concentration of PC3 release a significantly higher amount of pro-MMP-2, but not pro-MMP-9, compared to resting platelets.



Figure 20: Platelet derived pro-MMP-2 and 9 release during PC3 TCIPA. (A) Representative gelatin zymogram of isolated human platelet $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ secreted pro-MMP-2 and 9 following type I collagen $(10 \mu \text{g/mL})$ or PC3 cell $(1.0 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ stimulation. (P) denotes pellet, (R) denotes releasate, RP+C denotes resting platelets stimulated with $10 \mu \text{g/mL}$ of type I collagen, and (+)P denotes addition of physiologic concentration of human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{plts/mL})$. (B) Addition of $\geq 0.25 \times 10^6$ tumor cells/mL to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-2 release compared to resting platelets. (C) Addition of 0.25×10^6 tumor cells to human platelets results in significant increase in platelet pro-MMP-9 release. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05.

To explain the lack of aggregation by LNCaPs we explored the role of cancer cell derived NO pathway in inhibition of platelet aggregation. Incubation of LNCaP cells with 100 μ M or 500 μ M of L-NAME demonstrates no significant effect on LNCaP TICPA profile (Figure 21).



Figure 21: Expression of eNOS and the role of eNOS in LNCaP TCIPA mechanism. (A) Cellular lysates of LNCaP and LNCaP treated with 20μ M bic *in vitro* for 24-hours demonstrate no significant difference in expression of eNOS. (B) Incubation of LNCaP cells with L-Nomega-Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME) to inhibit eNOS demonstrates no observable effect on % isolated human platelet aggregation. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, p>0.05. HUVEC – human umbilical vein endothelial cells.

4.5. Pharmacological characterization of PCa cell line induced TCIPA

Isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 200μ M acetylsalicylic acid, or 5μ M ARP-100, or 11μ M apyrase, or 30μ M Prasugrel active metabolite, or combination of 200μ M acetylsalicylic acid, 5μ M ARP-100, 11μ M apyrase then stimulated with LNCaP + 20μ M bic demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with LNCaP + 20μ M bic alone; LNCaP + 20μ M bic; $43.73\pm8.62\%$, 200μ M ASA $51.67\pm1.66\%$; 5μ M ARP-100 $51.67\pm1.66\%$; 11μ M APY $48.67\pm4.315\%$; 30μ M PAM 49.67 $\pm4.31\%$; 200μ M ASA and 5μ M ARP-100 and 11μ M APY $40.83\pm3.51\%$. On the other hand, isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 50μ M eptifibatide or 0.8μ M dabigatran then stimulated with LNCaP + 20μ M bic demonstrate significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with LNCaP + 20μ M bic alone; 50μ M EPT $23.28\pm0.82\%$, 0.8μ M DABI $0\pm0\%$ (Figure 22A).

Isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, or 5µM ARP-100, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM prasugrel active metabolite, or combination of 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, 5µM ARP-100, 11µM apyrase then stimulated with LNCaP + 20µM bic demonstrate no significant effect on time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with LNCaP + 20µM bic alone; LNCaP + 20µM bic 842.80±176.10 seconds, 200µM ASA 909.20±137.80 seconds, 5µM ARP-100 908.80±137.80 seconds, 11µM APY 828.30±106.60 seconds, 30µM PAM 843.70±92.04 seconds, 200µM ASA and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM APY 1069.0±151.30 seconds. On the other hand, isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) exposed to 50µM eptifibatide then stimulated with LNCaP + 20µM bic demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20μ M bic alone; 50 μ M EPT 1530.0 \pm 34.79 seconds (Figure 22B).

Pharmacological inhibition of platelet surface GPIIb/IIIa and thrombin inhibits LNCaP + 20µM bic induced TCIPA.



B.

A.



Figure 22: Contribution of platelet pathways to LNCaP + 20 μ M bic TCIPA mechanism. (A) Treatment of isolated human platelets with EPT and DABI then stimulation with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic demonstrates significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. (B) Treatment of isolated human platelets with EPT results in significant prolongation in time to initiation of isolated human platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. (B) Treatment of isolated human platelets with EPT results in significant prolongation in time to initiation of isolated human platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. Statistics: Oneway ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6,**p<0.01,****p<0.0001. (acetylsalicylic acid (ASA), ARP-100, apyrase (APY), Prasurgrel active metabolite (PAM), eptifibatide (EBT), and dabigatran (DABI).

Isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, or 5µM ARP-100, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM prasugrel active metabolite, then stimulated with DU145 demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with DU145 alone; DU145 64.06±0.88%, 200µM ASA 57.23±6.77%, 5µM ARP-100 53.16±3.47%, 11µM APY 57.56±3.68%, 30µM PAM 59.88±2.20%. On the other hand, isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with combination of 200µM acetylsalicylic acid and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM apyrase, or 50µM eptifibatide or 0.8µM dabigatran then stimulated with DU145 demonstrate significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with DU145 demonstrate significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with DU145 alone; DU145 64.06±0.88%, 200µM ASA and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM APY 44.14±6.67%, 50µM EPT 31.21%±8.49, 0.8µM DABI 0±0% (Figure 23A).

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ treated with 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM prasugrel active metabolite then stimulated with DU145 demonstrate no significant effect on time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with DU145 alone; DU145 423.80±73.75 seconds, 200µM ASA 519.80±49.01 seconds, 11µM APY 616.30±83.43 seconds, 30µM PAM 679.0±92.81 seconds.

On the other hand, isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ treated with 5µM ARP-100, or combination of 200µM acetylsalicylic acid and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM apyrase, or 50µM eptifibatide then stimulated with DU145 demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with DU145 alone; DU145 423.80+73.75 seconds, 5µM ARP-100 871.80+164.50 seconds, 200µM ASA and 5μM ARP-100 and 11μM APY 791.70±102.0 seconds, 50μM EPT 810.20±58.18 seconds (Figure 23C).

Combined pharmacological inhibition of platelet derived MMP-2, ADP, and TXA₂, and GP IIb/IIIa, as well as, cancer cell derived thrombin inhibit DU145 TCIPA.



Figure 23: Contribution of platelet pathways to DU145 TCIPA mechanism. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets stimulated with DU145 cells at 0.25×10^6 cells/mL in the presence of acetylsalicylic acid (ASA), ARP-100, apyrase (APY), prasurgrel active metabolite (PAM), eptifibatide (EBT), and dabigatran (DABI). (B) Combination treatment of isolated human platelets with ASA/ARP-100/APY, EPT, or DABI then stimulation with DU145 cells demonstrate significant reduction in % aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with DU145 alone. (C) Isolated human platelets treated with ARP-100, ASA/ARP-100/APY, EPT demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of isolated platelet aggregation. Treatment of isolated human platelets with DABI results in lack of platelet aggregation. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.001.

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, or 5µM ARP-100, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM Prasugrel active metabolite, then stimulated with PC3 demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with PC3 alone; PC3 $50.63\pm5.71\%$, 200µM ASA $48.93\pm4.74\%$, 5µM ARP-100 $47.0\pm2.69\%$, 11µM apyrase $49.51\pm5.52\%$, 30µM PAM $50.23\pm4.11\%$. On the other hand, isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ treated with combination of 200µM acetylsalicylic acid and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM apyrase, or 50µM eptifibatide or 0.8μ M dabigatran then stimulated with PC3 demonstrate significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with PC3 alone; PC3 $50.63\pm5.71\%$, 200µM ASA and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM APY; $32.70\pm1.11\%$, 50μ M EPT; $27.21\pm5.07\%$, 0.8μ M DABI; $0\pm0\%$ (Figure 30A).

Isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with 200µM acetylsalicylic acid, or 5µM ARP-100, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM prasugrel active metabolite, or 50µM eptifibatide then stimulated with PC3 demonstrate no significantly effect on time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) stimulated with PC3 alone; PC3 1390.0±151.70 seconds, 200µM ASA 1392.0±133.20 seconds, 5µM ARP-100 1411±89.81 seconds; 11µM APY 1439.0±55.33 seconds, 30µM PAM 1381.0±69.13 seconds, 50µM EPT 1321.0±94.58 seconds. On the other hand, isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) treated with combination of 200µM acetylsalicyclic acid and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM apyrase then stimulated with PC3 demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with PC3 alone; PC3 1390.0±151.70 seconds, 200µM ASA and 5µM ARP-100 and 11µM apyrase; 1770±55.02 seconds (Figure 30B). Combined pharmacological inhibition of platelet derived MMP-2, ADP, and TXA₂, and GP IIb/IIIa, as well as, cancer cell derived thrombin inhibit PC3 TCIPA.



Figure 24: Contribution of platelet and PC3 released factors on TCIPA mechanism. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of human platelets stimulated with PC3 cells at 1.0×10^6 cells/mL in the presence of of acetylsalicylic acid (ASA), ARP-100, apyrase (APY), prasurgrel active metabolite (PAM), eptifibatide (EBT), and dabigatran (DABI). Combination treatment of isolated human platelets with ASA/ARP-100/APY, EPT, or DABI then stimulation with PC3 cells demonstrate significant reduction in % aggregation compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with PC3 alone. (C) Isolated human platelets treated with ASA/ARP-100/APY or EPT demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of isolated platelet aggregation. Treatment of isolated human platelets with DABI results in lack of platelet aggregation. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ****p<0.0001.

4.6. Determination of prothrombin and active thrombin expression in PCa cell lines

Since DU145, PC3, and LNCaP + 20μ M bicalutamide induced TCIPA was completely abolished with dabigatran, we wanted to determine the expression of prothrombin and thrombin in PCa cell lines.

Western blot analysis of prostate cancer cellular lysates demonstrates significantly higher expression of active thrombin in DU145, PC3, and LNCaP + 20μ M bicalutamide compared to RWPE. RWPE 100±0%; DU145 374.10±95.18%; PC3 279.30±15.60%; LNCaP + 20μ M bicalutamide 264±33.51%. Furthermore, incubation of LNCaP cells with 20μ M *in vitro* for 24hours demonstrates significantly higher level of active thrombin expression compared to LNCaP cells alone (LNCaP 161±15.89% vs LNCaP + 20μ M bicalutamide 264±33.51%) (Figure 25). DU145, PC3, and LNCaP + 20μ M of bicalutamide express significantly higher levels of pro- and active thrombin compared to RWPE.



Figure 25: Expression of prothrombin and active thrombin in benign prostate and prostate cancer cell line cell lysates. Cellular lysates of prostate cancer cell lines demonstrate that DU145, PC3, and LNCaP + 20 μ M bic express significantly higher level of active thrombin compared to RWPE cells. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=7, **p<0.05. Cellular lysates of LNCaP + 20 μ M Bic demonstrate significantly higher level of active thrombin expression compared to LNCaP cells. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, #p<0.05. PRP – platelet rich plasma.

4.7. The effect of platelets on PCa MMP expression and invasion

To determine the reciprocal effect of platelets on PCa cell lines, cells were incubated with platelets then assayed for MMP expression and invasive capacity using Boyden Chamber assay Co-incubation of DU145 with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-2 in DU145 cellular lysates: DU145 AUD 368.9±43.92, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ AUD 664.4±125.6 (Figure 26A). Co-incubation of DU145 with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-9 in DU145 cellular lysates; DU145 AUD 239.1±31.72, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$; AUD 664.8±143.5 (Figure 26B). DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: DU145 100±0%, DU145 +

Overall, exposure of DU145 to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in pro-MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9 cell expression, and invasion *in vitro*.



Figure 26: The effect of platelets on DU145 pro-MMP-2/9 expression and invasion. Coincubation of DU145 cells with human platelets results in significant upregulation of (A) pro-MMP-2 and (B) pro-MMP-9 expression in cell lysates. (C) DU145 cells exposed to human platelets for 24 hours exhibit significant increase in % invasion compared to unexposed DU145 cells. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, *p<0.05.

Co-incubation of PC3 with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-2 in PC3 cellular lysates: PC3 AUD 564.7±186.7, PC3 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ AUD 1886±388.9 (Figure 27A).

Co-incubation of PC3 with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-9 in PC3 cellular lysates: PC3 AUD 80.83 ± 14.93 , PC3 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ AUD 502.2 ± 105.4 (Figure 27B).

PC3 exposed to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours demonstrates significant increase in % invasion: PC3 $100\pm0\%$, PC3 + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ $304.8\pm60.65\%$ (Figure 27C).

Exposure of PC3 to isolated human platelets results in significant increase in pro-MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9 cell expression, and invasion *in vitro*.



Figure 27: The effect of platelets on PC3 pro-MMP-2/9 expression and invasion. Coincubation of PC3 cells with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ results in significant upregulation of (A) pro-MMP-2 and (B) pro-MMP-9 expression. (C) PC3 cells exposed to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24 hours exhibit significant increase in % invasion compared to PC3 cells. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, *p<0.05.

Co-incubation of LNCaPs with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24hours does not result in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-2 in LNCaP cellular lysates; LNCaP; AUD 1021.0 ± 342.3 , LNCap + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$; AUD 1190.0 ± 251.10 (Figure 28A).

Co-incubation of LNCaPs with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24hours *in vitro* does not result in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-9 in LNCaP cellular lysates; LNCaP; AUD 163.20+27.41, LNCap + isolated human platelets (2.5x10⁶ platelets/mL); AUD 268.90+60.65 (Figure 28B).

LNCaP exposed to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ for 24-hours do not exhibit significant increase in % invasion: LNCaP; $100\pm0\%$, LNCaP + isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^6 \text{ platelets/mL})$ $117\pm25.85\%$.

Exposure of LNCaP to platelets does not result in significant increase in pro-MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9 cell expression, and invasion *in vitro* (Figure 28C)



Figure 28: The effect of platelets on LNCaP pro-MMP-2/9 expression and invasion. Coincubation of LNCaP cells with isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ does not result in significant upregulation of (A) pro-MMP-2 and (B) pro-MMP-9 expression in cellular lysates. (C) LNCaP cells exposed to human platelets for 24 hours do not exhibit significant increase in % invasion compared to unexposed LNCaP cells. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, p>0.05.

Co-incubation of LNCaP + 20μ M bic with isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-2 in LNCaP + 20μ M bic cellular lysate: LNCaP + 20μ M bic; AUD 1068±118.7, LNCaP + 20μ M Bic + isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^6$ platelets/mL); AUD 1686±159.2 (Figure 29A).

Co-incubation of LNCaP + 20μ M bic with isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^8$ platelets/mL) for 24-hours results in significant upregulation of pro-MMP-9 in LNCaP + 20μ M bic cellular lysates: LNCaP + 20μ M bic AUD 144.3±43.8, LNCaP + 20μ M bic + isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^6$ platelets/mL) AUD 2098±81.18 (Figure 29A).

LNCaP exposed to isolated human platelets for 24-hours do not exhibit significant increase in % invasion: LNCaP; $100\pm0\%$, LNCaP + 20μ M Bic + isolated human platelets ($2.5x10^6$ platelets/mL) $185\pm13.26\%$ (Figure 29C).

Exposure of LNCaP + 20μ M bic to platelets results in significant increase in pro-MMP-2 and pro-MMP-9 cell expression, and invasion *in vitro*.



Figure 29: The effect of platelets on LNCaP + 20μ M bic pro-MMP-2/9 expression and invasion. Co-incubation of LNCaP + 20μ M bic with isolated human platelets (2.5x10⁸ platelets/mL) results in significant upregulation of (A) pro-MMP-2 and (B) pro-MMP-9 expression in cellular lysates. (C) LNCaP+ 20μ M bic cells exposed to isolated human platelets (2.5x10⁸ platelets/mL) for 24-hours exhibit significant increase in % invasion compared to unexposed LNCaP + 20μ M bic cells. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired t-test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.

5. Discussion

In addition to their role in hemostasis, there is evidence to suggest that platelets contribute to pathophysiology of cancer metastasis. Cancer patients have increased platelet reactivity which can cause disseminated intravascular coagulation, migratory thrombophlebitis, and pulmonary embolism (Rickles FR et al., 2001; Jurasz P et al., 2004; Ay C et al., 2008; Riedl J et al., 2014). The incidence of cancer associated thrombosis is higher in patients with distant metastasis contributing to cancer associated mortality and morbidity (Khorana AA & Fine RL 2004). There are five major steps involved in metastatic dissemination of PCa with emerging body of literature suggesting that circulating human platelets contribute to these steps through TCIPA. Initially, platelets have been shown to aid in transformation of epithelial neoplastic cells into invasive and aggressive malignant phenotype by epithelial mesenchymal transformation (EMT) (Mol AJ et al., 2007). Within the tumor neovasculature, platelets activate and secrete numerous factors that stabilize and prevent intra-tumoral hemorrhage (Kisucka J et al., 2006; Ho-Tin-No et al., 2008). Invasion and extravasation are further promoted by platelet-stimulated transcriptional upregulation of cancer cell matrix metalloproteinase (Jurasz P et al., 2004; Yan M & Jurasz P 2016). Within the circulation, TCIPA aids in the ability of the tumor cells to evade the immune system, arrest, extravasate, then grow and disseminate in the secondary sites (Nieswandt B et al., 1999; Palumbo JS 2005). Furthermore, platelets store, generate, and secrete numerous pro-angiogenic growth factors, which promote successful tumor metastasis, growth at a secondary site, and even escape from apoptosis (Rickles FR et al., 2001; Kopp HG et al., 2009; Placke T et al., 2012; Schumacher D et al., 2013; Kerr BA et al., 2013). There are diverse mechanisms involved in initiation of TCIPA and the metastatic potential of cancer cells is closely associated with the extent of platelet activation (Gasic GJ 1973).

Advancing PCa invading through to the surrounding tissue has the propensity to recur after local therapy. Upon further advancement, metastatic PCa (mPCa) becomes incurable and the current therapeutic paradigm is centered around controlling the disease burden to prolong overall survival. Given these limitations in prevention and treatment of mPCa, there is a need for identification of novel pathways involved in metastasis to better predict and understand the mechanisms behind the development of mPCa. Sine there is a strong body of literature suggesting participation of platelets in cancer metastasis, delineating the mechanism by which PCa induce TCIPA could be a potential avenue for identification of novel therapeutic targets with significant chance for impact. However, there is a paucity in the literature with regards to the role of platelets in PCa metastasis and even less is known about interaction of platelets with PCa during its androgen dependent (AR+) and more aggressive castrate resistant states (AR-). The main objective of this study is to understand the role of AR signaling in PCa induced TCIPA and platelet-induced PCa cell invasion. Given the more aggressive nature of hormone insensitive tumors, my hypothesis is that PCa cell lines lacking AR expression will exhibit higher platelet aggregation potency compared to cell lines with intact AR signaling.

The main findings in our study are: 1) hormone sensitive (AR+) cell lines such as RWPE and LNCaP do not induce platelet activation and aggregation, whereas, 2) hormone independent (AR-) cell lines such as DU145 and PC3 activate and aggregate platelets 3) pharmacological inhibition of eNOS in LNCaP demonstrate no effect on TCIPA, whereas, inhibition of AR induces platelet activation and aggregation 4) Platelet derived pro-MMP-2 does not play a major role in DU145, PC3, and LNCaP induced TCIPA 5) DU145 have significantly higher aggregation potency compared to PC3 and LNCaP+bic 6) thrombin plays a major role in DU145, PC3 and LNCaP+bic induced TCIPA 7) DU145, PC3, and LNCaP+bic express significantly higher level
of prothrombin and thrombin compared to RWPE 8) Exposure of LNCaP to bicalutamide results in significant upregulation of prothrombin and thrombin compared to LNCaP, and 9) platelets enhance DU145, PC3, and LNCaP+bic invasion, as well as, MMP-2 and 9 expression, but not that of LNCaP. Overall, these findings suggest that AR plays an important role in PCa TCIPA perhaps through its influence on prothrombin and active thrombin expression. Reciprocally, platelets enhance invasion of AR-negative and AR-inhibited PCa cells by increasing their MMP-2 and 9 expression.

In the first set of experiments, we validated our cell line model by demonstrating detectable AR in LNCaP and lack of AR expression in DU145 and PC3. This finding is concordant with previously published reports characterizing the molecular profile of commercially available PCa cell lines (Stone KR et al., 1978; Kaighn ME et al., 1979; Horoszewicz JS et al., 1980; Connolly JM & Rose DP 1990). Androgen insensitivity in advanced PCa can occur in the presence of functional AR or complete loss of AR expression (Kinoshita H et al., 2000; Culig Z & Bartsch G 2006; Bonaccorsi L et al., 2008). In our study, we utilized the AR lacking cell lines such as DU145 and PC3 to represent the AR independent state of PCa. In a subsequent experiment, we showed that androgen insensitive DU145 are the most invasive prostate cancer cell line *in vitro*. In support of this data, there is evidence suggesting that downregulation of AR levels in AR expressing cells enhances PCa cell invasion in vitro and in vivo (Niu Y et al., 2008). In addition, restoring AR expression in PC3 results in decreased invasion in bone lesion assays and in vivo mouse models (Niu Y et al., 2008). This was further corroborated by Huo and colleagues where AR was reexpressed in PC3 which resulted in suppression of motility, migration, and invasion (Huo C et al., 2015). In a study by Moroz and colleagues, the authors demonstrate similar findings by demonstrating higher invasive potential of DU145 compared to PC3 and LNCaP in a matrigel

invasion assay (Moroz A *et al.*, 2013). In our experimental model, LNCaP reflect early stage PCa based on their expression of AR, whereas, DU145 and PC3 are representative of advanced stage PCa based on their metastatic origin, higher invasive potential, and lack of AR expression (Kaighn ME *et al.*, 1979; Horoszewicz JS *et al.*, 1983; Nunlist EH *et al.*, 2004). The use of multiple PCa cell lines with differences in AR expression and metastatic origin, allowed us to investigate the interaction between platelets and PCa cells along the spectrum of PCa progression.

To study the role of AR signaling in PCa induced TCIPA, we utilized a nonsteroidal antiandrogen, bicalutamide, to inhibit AR within LNCaP. Our data suggest that exposure of LNCaP to bicalutamide for 24 hours did not impact cellular viability nor the invasive potential when compared to LNCaP. This finding could be attributed to short duration of exposure to the anti-androgen treatment. Our experimental goal was to delineate the role of AR signaling on TCIPA through pharmacological disruption of AR in LNCaP while ensuring minimal impact of AR inhibition on cellular viability. Therefore, to balance this fine line, we chose to expose LNCaPs to high *in vitro* dose of bicalutamide over a short period of time.

The first major finding in our study was that both benign and cancerous hormone sensitive (AR+) cell lines such as RWPE and LNCaP do not induce platelet activation and aggregation. The lack of platelet aggregation by benign RWPE was expected, however, lack of TCIPA induction by LNCaP at very high cellular concentrations was unanticipated. On the other hand, hormone independent (AR-) DU145 and PC3 readily activate and aggregate platelets. Overall, this data suggests that perhaps PCa in its hormone refractory phase has greater impact on TCIPA compared to when it is in a castrate sensitive state. Furthermore, within the AR independent PCa cells, platelet aggregation potency was significantly higher in DU145 compared to PC3, possibly implying that the location of metastatic deposit and the invasiveness of AR lacking cells may play

a critical role in TCIPA potency. Similarly, to highlight the link between invasive capacity and platelet aggregation, Jurasz P and colleagues demonstrated that highly invasive fibrosarcoma HT1080 have high platelet aggregation potency *in vitro* compared to less invasive small cell lung carcinoma cell line, A549 (Jurasz P *et al.*, 2001). To further delineate whether the observed differences in TCIPA were associated with AR signalling, we demonstrated that exposure of LNCaP to bicalutamide results in induction of TCIPA. This is an important and novel observation highlighting the role of AR signalling in the ability of PCa cells to activate ad aggregate platelets.

Having established that PCa cell lines induce TCIPA, we then proceeded to study the some of the common molecular mechanisms responsible for this interaction. Previous in vitro studies with other adenocarcinoma cell lines, MCF-7 and Caco-2, as well as, non-adenocarcinoma cells A549, and HT1080 demonstrate that MMP-2 dependent pathway is critical for TCIPA (Jurasz P et al., 2001; Alonso-Escolano D et al., 2004; Medina C et al., 2006;). In addition, MMP-2 was also suggested to play a role in increased platelet reactivity in patients with metastatic prostate adenocarcinoma (Jurasz P et al., 2003). Similarly, in our current study, we have shown that MMP-2 is released during DU145 and PC3 TCIPA, however, despite lack of platelet aggregation, LNCaP cell line also induces platelet pro-MMP-2 secretion. The proposed lack of platelet aggregating activity despite release of pro-MMP-2 when LNCaP are added could be attributed to lack of its conversion to active MMP-2, high level of TIMP release, or the presence of a more predominant pathway involved in inhibition of platelet activation such as release of NO. In addition, we also found that PCa induced platelet aggregation did not result in significant release of pro-MMP-9, suggesting that pro-MMP-2 is the dominant gelatinase released from platelets. The limitation of this of the study is that we did not explore the role of other pro-aggregatory MMPs including MMP-1, MT1-MMP, nor the expression or activity of TIMP in PCa cell line induced TCIPA.

To explain the lack of aggregation by LNCaPs we explored the role of cancer cell derived NO pathway in inhibition of platelet aggregation. Furthermore, NO has been shown to inhibit HT1080 induced TCIPA. It has been shown that eNOS, which is the enzyme responsible for NO production, is highly expressed in LNCaP but not in DU145 and PC3. However, pre-treatment of LNCaPs with an eNOS inhibitor, L-NAME, did not result in induction of platelet aggregation. Therefore, we suggest that lack of TCIPA by LNCaP is not associated with inhibition of platelet aggregation by tumor cell derived NO.

To further explore the precise mechanism behind LNCaP+bic, DU145, and PC3 induced TCIPA, major platelet activating pathways were pharmacologically inhibited. Combined disruption of platelet derived ADP, MMP-2, and TXA₂ resulted in attenuation of DU145 and PC3 TCIPA. Similar interactions of these major pathways of platelet activation was observed in HT1080 induced TCIPA (Jurasz P et al., 2001). Antagonism of GP IIb-IIIa with eptifabatide also resulted in reduction in the extent of TCIPA and prolonged time to initiation of LNCaP+bic, DU145, and PC3 induced TCIPA. The lack of a complete inhibition of platelet aggregation by eptifabatide could be attributed to the fact that only one concentration was tested and perhaps higher doses would achieve a more profound effect on TCIPA. In addition, eptifabatide blocks the final pathway of platelet aggregation rather than the initial stimulus inciting platelet activation. Therefore, even in the presence of eptifabatide, it is possible that once platelets are activated, exposure of α -granules derived receptors such as P-selectin may also contribute to PCa TCIPA. The most profound effect on LNCaP+bic, DU145, and PC3 induced TCIPA was observed with addition of a direct thrombin inhibitor, dabigatran. Taken together, these findings suggest that thrombin has a predominant role in AR independent and AR inhibited PCa induced TCIPA. Interestingly, in a similar study by Swaim MW and colleagues, PC3 induced TCIPA in platelet rich plasma was completely inhibited by a natural thrombin inhibitor, hirudin, also implicating thrombin as a main player in PCa induced TCIPA (Swaim, M *et al.*, 1996). The novelty of our study lies in the fact that we suggest a link between AR signaling and thrombin induced PCa TCIPA.

Since addition of dabigatran completely abolished PCa induced TCIPA, we proceeded to explore the level of prothrombin and thrombin expression in benign RWPE and PCa cell lines. Overall, AR independent DU145, PC3 and AR inhibited LNCaP+bic demonstrate significantly higher level of prothrombin and thrombin expression compared to RWPE. Furthermore, disruption of AR signaling with bicalutamide in LNCaP resulted in upregulation of prothrombin and thrombin expression. Taken together, these observations suggest that prothrombin expression is suppressed by AR signaling. Furthermore, perhaps upon PCa progression to AR independent stage with loss of AR, there is marked increase in prothrombin and thrombin generation by PCa cells. Kohli and colleagues suggest that both localized and advanced PCa tissue is a rich reservoir of thrombin based on immunohistochemical analysis and real time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) of PCa patient biopsy samples (Kohli, M et al., 2011). In a study by Al Saleh and colleagues, DU145 overexpressing EGFRvIII are shown to indirectly generate thrombin through release of extracellular vesicles containing TF into the tumor microenvironment (Al Saleh H et al., 2018). However, in our study we show that PCa cell can directly generate and release functional thrombin to initiate TCIPA in vitro. Interestingly, thrombin has also been suggested to act on PCa expressed PAR-1 to increase tumor invasion, cellular migration, angiogenesis, and metastasis (Shi X et al., 2004; Tantivejkul K et al., 2005). Therefore, perhaps it is not a surprise to observe higher level of thrombin expression among AR independent cell lines which have higher invasive potential. In addition to TF and thrombin expression by PCa, anti-thrombin (AT) has been shown to be

expressed by both benign and malignant prostatic tissue (Cao Y *et al.*, 2002). The role of AT has been implicated in inhibition tumor angiogenesis and growth. Cao Y and colleagues suggest that AT expression is gradually lost in tumors with high Gleason grade (Cao Y *et al.*, 2002). This finding could suggest that PCa progression is linked to gradual loss of AT which acts as an inhibitory stimulus on PCa generated thrombin resulting in higher level of active thrombin available for initiation of TCIPA. Overall, the novelty of our finding is that the level of prothrombin and thrombin expression within PCa cell lines could be regulated by AR signaling. However, these findings need to be further validated by either knockdown of AR in LNCaP with short interfering RNA or overexpression of AR in DU145 or PC3s.

Lastly, we investigated the reciprocal role of platelets on PCa cell MMP expression and invasion. Interestingly, platelets enhanced DU145 and PC3, and AR-inhibited LNCaP invasion and MMP-2 and 9 expression, however, not that of LNCaP. Similar results were observed by Alonso-Escolano D and colleagues, who demonstrated that platelets upregulate MCF-7 MMP-9 through protein kinase C δ activation which subsequently resulted in increased cancer cell invasion *in vitro* (Alonso-Escolano D *et al.*, 2006). In another experiment by Dashevsky O and colleagues, pre-incubation of prostate cancer cell line with platelet derived micro particles resulted in increased expression of MMP-2 within the cancer cells which then translated to increased invasiveness *in vitro* (Dashevsky O *et al.*, 2009). The main limitation of this set of experiments is lack of quantitative PCR data to confirm upregulation of MMP-2 and 9 mRNA within cancer cells to validate gelatin zymography findings. Nevertheless, our results suggest a novel finding that platelet induced increase in invasive capacity of PCa cell lines is dependent on the status of AR signaling. These results perhaps imply that platelets have a greater effect on increasing invasive potential of PCa in a castrate-resistant phase rather than castrate sensitive phase. The major strength of the study is that we investigated the interaction between platelets and PCa cells along the spectrum of PCa progression by incorporating both hormone sensitive and insensitive PCa cell lines. This has allowed us to gain a more comprehensive understanding of how PCa cells activate and aggregate platelets depending on their AR expression and signalling status.

The limitation of the study is that we did not incorporate castrate resistant PCa cell lines expressing AR such as LNCaP-AI. These cell lines are generated through androgen deprivation of cell culture medium in LNCaP and require long time for expansion. Instead we focused on extreme model of castrate resistance by utilizing cells with lack AR expression. Furthermore, our TCIPA findings were not further validated under laminar flow conditions which more closely resemble blood flow through small capillaries *in vivo*. Lastly, we did not silence the expression of AR in LNCaP to validate finding observed with pharmacological inhibition of AR.

6. Concluding remarks

Overall, inhibition or loss of AR signaling within PCa results in increased thrombogenicity due to upregulation of prothrombin and thrombin expression. Reciprocally, platelets enhance invasion of AR-negative or AR-inhibited PCa cells by increasing their MMP expression. Therefore, further research into investigating the impact of silencing thrombin generation by PCa *in vivo* could pave the way for development of novel anti-metastatic therapies in PCa.

The summary of main findings are:

1) PCa cell induced TCIPA is dependent on AR expression or AR signaling.

2) Platelet derived pro-MMP-2 and 9 does not play a major role in DU145, PC3, and LNCaP induced TCIPA. Similarly, LNCaP derived NO is not a major contributor to observed lack of platelet aggregation.

3) Inhibition of AR in LNCaP results in platelet activation and aggregation.

4) DU145 has significantly higher aggregation potency compared to PC3 and AR inhibited LNCaP.

5) Thrombin appears to play a key role in DU145, PC3 and LNCaP+bic induced TCIPA.

6) DU145, PC3, and LNCaP+bic express significantly higher level of prothrombin and thrombin compared to benign prostate cells. Furthermore, AR antagonism within LNCaPs results in prothrombin and thrombin upregulation.

7) Platelets enhance DU145, PC3, and LNCaP+bic MMP expression and invasion, but not that of LNCaP.

7. Future Directions

Prostate cancer is a heterogeneous disease with multiple genetically distinct foci that may be initiated by cancer cells with stem cell-like properties. First identified in hematological malignancies, cancer stem cells (CSCs) are capable of tumor initiation, self-renewal, and differentiation into cancer cells that form the bulk of a tumor (Lapidot T *et al.*, 1994; Bonnet D 1997; Kreso A *et al.*, 2014; Pattabiraman DR & Weinberg RA 2014). CSCs have also been identified in PCa (Richardson GD *et al.*, 2004). Although contentious, numerous PCa cell lines such as DU145, PC3, and LNCaPs have also been reported to contain cells with stem*-like* properties (Wu C *et al.*, 2008). The presence of CSCs within PCa tumor bulk may provide us with insight into the understanding of tumor recurrence, the resistance to conventional therapies such as ADT, to the progression to hormone refractory disease, and metastasis. (Lapidot T *et al.*, 1994; Bonnet D 1997; Richardson GD *et al.*, 2004; Wu C *et al.*, 2008; Kreso A *et al.*, 2014; Pattabiraman DR & Weinberg RA 2014). Therefore, targeting CSCs in PCa may have significant implications in prevention of PCa dissemination.

In addition to secreting factors that promote metastasis, platelets secrete factors (mainly SDF-1 α) known to mobilize bone marrow-derived hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells that increase MMP-2 and 9 expression (Heissig B *et al.*, 2002; Jin DK *et al.*, 2006; Stellos K *et al.*, 2007). There is emerging evidence which suggests that SDF-1 α is one of the key regulators in PCa dissemination and maintenance of PCSCs (Dubrovska A *et al.*, 2012). Recently, Dubrovska A and collegues, demonstrated that PC3 and DU145 FACSs sorted stem-cell like CD133+ and CD44+ population expressed significantly higher level of CXCR-4 compared to CD44 and CD133 negative counterparts (Dubrovska A *et al.*, 2012). Together with our data, this suggests that a stem-cell like PCa cell subpopulation may be preferentially recruited by activated platelets which release

high levels of SDF-1 α .

Therefore, I propose that selective inhibition of platelet interactions with a specific subset of prostate cancer cells (ie. CSCs) may be an effective strategy in suppressing PCa metastasis. I hypothesize that platelet-secreted SDF-1 α preferentially promotes metastasis of PCSCs and inhibition of platelet-PCSC interactions by concomitant inhibition of platelet secretion and of SDF-1 α :CXCR4-signalling is a novel anti-metastatic target. To test this hypothesis, I plan to pursue the following objectives:

1) To characterize DU145, PC3, LNCaP, and LNCaP+bic subpopulation based on CD133+ and CD44+ surface expression.

2) To characterize PCa subpopulation TCIPA to determine if CD133+/CD44+ stem-cell like subpopulation is more thrombogenic compared to CD133-/CD44-, CD133+, and CD44+ subpopulations.

3) To determine contributing factors, such as thrombin, to differences observed in subpopulation TCIPA.

4) To determine if platelets preferentially promote PCSC invasion *in vitro*.

5) To characterize CXCR-4 surface expression in DU145, PC3, LNCaP, and LNCaP+bic.

6) To investigate if inhibition of platelet-PCSC interaction and SDF-1α:CXCR4-signalling suppresses experimental invasion *in vitro*.



Supplementary figure 1: Characterization of LNCaP subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*i*) Specificity of antibodies for characterization of LNCaP subpopulation based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*ii*) Representative flow cytometry histogram of LNCaP subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (B) Significantly greater proportion of LNCaP cells are CD133-/CD44- compared to CD133+, CD44+, and CD133+/CD44+. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=4, ****p<0.0001.



Supplementary figure 2: Characterization of LNCaP + 20μ M Bic subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*i*) Specificity of antibodies for characterization LNCaP + 0.001% DMSO/20 μ M Bic subpopulation based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*ii*) Representative flow cytometry histogram of LNCaP+0.001% DMSO/20 μ M Bic subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (B) There are no significant differences in % distribution of cells with CD133 and CD44 surface expression between LNCaP treated with 0.001% DMSO and 20 μ M Bic. Statistics: Two tailed, paired, t-test N=3, p>0.05.



Supplementary figure 3: Characterization of DU145 subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*i*) Specificity of antibodies for characterization DU145 subpopulation based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*ii*) Representative flow cytometry histogram of DU145 subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (B) Significantly greater proportion of DU145 cells express CD44+ compared to CD133-/CD44-, CD133+, and CD133+/CD44+. In addition, there is significantly higher proportion of CD133-/CD44- compared to CD133+. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=7, *p<0.05, ****p<0.0001.

CD133+

CD44+

CD133+

CD44+

20-

0-

CD133-

CD44-



Supplementary figure 4: Characterization of PC3 subpopulation based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*i*) Specificity of antibodies for characterization DU145 subpopulation based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A-*ii*) Representative flow cytometry histogram of PC3 subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (B) Significantly greater proportion of PC3 cells expressed CD44+ compared to CD133-/CD44-, CD133+, and CD133+/CD44+. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=4, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001.





Supplementary figure 5: Comparison of prostate cancer cell line subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (A) Representative flow cytometry histogram of prostate cancer cell line subpopulations based on CD133 and CD44 surface expression. (Bi) Significantly greater proportion of LNCaP and LNCaP + 20μ M Bic lack CD133 and CD44 surface expression compared to DU145 and PC3. (Bii) Significantly greater proportion of LNCaP express CD133+ alone compared to DU145, PC3 and LNCaP + 20μ M Bic. (Biii) However, significantly greater proportion of DU145 and PC3 express CD44+ compared to LNCaP and LNCaP + 20μ M. (Biv) Significantly greater proportion of DU145 and PC3 express CD133+ and CD44+ compared to PC3, LNCaP and LNCaP + 20μ M Bic. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, **** p<0.0001.



Time (min)





Supplementary figure 6: Characterization of DU145 subpopulation TCIPA. (A) Representative platelet aggregometry trace of DU145 subpopulations TCIPA profile. (B) DU145 CD133+ and CD133+/CD44+ demonstrate significantly higher % total aggregation compared to CD44+ and CD133-/CD44- at 0.001×10^6 cells/mL. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=5, ****p<0.0001.



Supplementary figure 7: Expression of prothrombin by DU145 subpopulations. DU145 CD133+ and CD133+/44+ subpopulations exhibited significantly higher levels of prothrombin expression compared to CD133-/44- and CD44+ subpopulations. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's post-test, N=5, *p<0.05.



Supplementary figure 8: DU145 subpopulation invasion towards activated isolated platelet releasates. (A) Representative light microscopy images (10X magnification) of DU145 CD133-/CD44- and CD133+/CD44+ subpopulation migrating towards isolated activated platelet releasates. (B) Significantly greater proportion of CD133+/CD44+ invade and migrate through 0.1% gelatin coated Boyden Chamber towards activated isolated human platelet releasates compared to CD133-/CD44-. Statistics: Two tailed, paired, t-test N=3, *p<0.05.

A.











Supplementary figure 9: Characterization of LNCaP subpopulation CXCR-4 surface expression. (A) Specificity of antibodies for characterization of LNCaP subpopulation CXCR-4 expression. (B) LNCaP CD133+ demonstrate significantly higher % expression of CXCR-4 compared to CD133-/CD44-, CD44+, and CD133+/CD44+ subpopulations. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=4, ****p<0.0001.



Supplementary figure 10: Characterization of LNCaP CD133+ subpopulation CXCR-4 surface expression following 0.001% DMSO or 20 μ M Bic exposure. (A) Specificity of antibodies for LNCaP, LNCaP + 0.001% DMSO, LNCaP + 20 μ M Bicalutamide CD133+ subpopulation % CXCR-4 expression. (B) Exposure of LNCaP to 0.001% DMSO or 20 μ M Bic for 24-hours *in vitro* does not have a significant effect on CD133+ subpopulation CXCR-4 expression. Statistics: Two-tailed, paired, t-test, N=3, p>0.05.

A.



Supplementary figure 11: Characterization of DU145 subpopulation CXCR-4 surface expression. (A) Specificity of antibodies for DU145 subpopulation CXCR-4 expression. (B) DU145 CD133+/CD44+ cells demonstrate significantly higher % expression of CXCR-4 compared to CD44+ and CD133-/CD44- subpopulations. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=3, *p<0.05.



Supplementary figure 12: Characterization of PC3 subpopulation CXCR-4 surface expression. (A) Specificity of antibodies for PC3 subpopulation CXCR-4 expression. (B) PC3 CD133+/CD44+ cells demonstrate significantly higher % expression of CXCR-4 compared to CD44+ and CD133/CD44- subpopulations. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=3, ****p<0.05.



Supplementary figure 13: DU145 CD133+/CD44+ subpopulation invasion in response to Type I collagen activated isolated platelet releasates. (A) Representative light microscopy images (10X magnification) of DU145 CD133+/CD44+ subpopulation invading towards 10μ g/mL type I collagen activated isolated platelet releasates in 1% gelatin coated Boyden chambers. AMD3100 – CXCR-4 antagonist, SDF1 α ab – SDF1 α neutralizing antibody. (B) DU145 CD133+/CD44+ cells treated with AMD3100, SDF1 α ab, and AMD3100 with SDF1 α ab demonstrate significantly reduced % invasion towards Type I collagen activated isolated platelet releasates compared to DU145 CD133+/CD44+. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=4, ****p<0.05.

8. References

- Aalinkeel, R., Nair, M., Sufrin, G., Mahajan, S., Chadha, K., Chawda, R., & Schwartz, S. (2004). Gene expression of angiogenic factors correlates with metastatic potential of prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Res*, 64, 5311-5321.
- Abbasciano, V., Bianchi, M., Trevisani, L., Sartori, S., Gilli, G., & Zavagli, G. (1995). Platelet activation and brinolysis in large bowel cancer. *Oncology*, 52, 381-384.
- Akkerman, J., Holmsen, H., & Driver, H. (1979). Platelet aggregation and Ca2+ secretion are independent of simultaneous ATP production. *FEBS Lett*, 100, 286-290.
- Al Saleh, H., Haas-Neill, S., Al-Hashimi, A., Kapoor, A., Shavegan, B., Austin, R., & Al-Nedawi, K. (2018). Thrombotic characteristics of extracellular vesicles derived from prostate cancer cells. *Prostate*, 13, 953-961.
- Alen, P., Claessens, F., Verhoeven, G., Rombauts, W., & Peeters, B. (1999). The androgen receptor aminoterminal domain plays a key role in p160 coactivator-stimulated gene transcription. *Mol Cell Biol*, 19, 6085-6097.
- Alexander, E., Minton, A., Hayes, C., Goss, A., Van Ryn, J., & Gilmour, S. (2015). Thrombin inhibition and cyclophosphamide synergistically block tumor progression and metastasis. *Cancer Bio Ther*, 16, 1802-1811.
- Alonso, D., & Radomski, M. (2003). Nitric oxide, platelet function, myocardial infarction and reperfusion therapies. *Heart Fail Rev, 8*, 47-54.
- Alonso-Escolano, D., Medina, C., Cieslik, K., Radomski, A., Jurasz, P., Santos-Martinez, M. J., . . Radomski, M. (318). Protein kinase C delta mediates platelet-induced breast cancer cell invasion. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 2006, 373-380.
- Alonso-Escolano, D., Strongin, A., Chung, A., Deryugina, E., & Radomski, M. (2004). Membrane type-1 matrix metalloproteinase stimulates tumour cell-induced platelet aggregation: role of receptor glycoproteins. *Br J Pharmacol*, 141, 241-252.
- Amirkhosravi, A., Amaya, M., Siddiqui, F., Biggerstaff, J., Meyer, T., & Francis, J. (1990). Blockade of GpIIb/IIIa inhibits the release of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) from tumor-cell-activated platelets and experimental metastasis. *Platelets*, 10, 285-292.
- Anderberg, C., Cunha, S., Zhai, Z., Cortez, E., Pardali, E., & Johnson, J. (2013). Deficiency for endoglin in tumor vasculature weakens the endothelial barrier to metastatic dissemination. *J Exp Med*, 210, 563-579.

- Andersen, H., Greenberg, D., Fujikawa, K., Xu, W., Chung, D., & Davie, E. (1999). Proteaseactivated receptor 1 is the primary mediator of thrombin-stimulated platelet procoagulant activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 96, 11189-11193.
- Araki, S., Omori, Y., Lyn, D., Singh, R., Meinbach, D., Sandman, Y., & Lokeshwar, B. (2007). Interleukin-8 is a molecular determinant of androgen independence and progression in prostate cancer. *Cancer Res*, 67, 6854-6862.
- Arnold, J., & Isaacs, J. (2002). Mechanisms involved in the progression of androgen-independent prostate cancers: it is not only the cancer cell's fault. *Endocr Relat Cancer*, 9, 61-73.
- Arya, M., Bott, S., Shergill, I., Ahmed, H., Williamson, M., & Patel, H. (2006). The metastatic cascade in prostate cancer. *Surg Oncol, 15*, 117-128.
- Asanuma, K., Wakabayashi, H., Hayashi, T., Okuyama, N., Seto, M., Matsumine, A., & Kusuzaki, K. (2004). Thrombin inhibitor, argatroban, prevents tumor cell migration and bone metastasis. *Oncology*, 67, 166-173.
- Asanuma, K., Wakabayashi, H., Okamoto, T., Asanuma, Y., Akita, N., Yoshikawa, T., & Sudo, A. (2013). The thrombin inhibitor, argatroban, inhibits breast cancer metastasis to bone. *Breast Cancer*, 20, 241-246.
- Audet, M., & Bouvier, M. (2012). Restructuring G-protein-coupled receptor activation. *Cell, 151*, 14-23.
- Ay, C., Simanek, R., Vormittag, R., Dunkler, D., Alguel, G., Koder, S., . . . Pabinger, I. (2008). High plasma levels of soluble P-selectin are predictive of venous thromboembolism in cancer patients: results from the Vienna Cancer and Thrombosis Study (CATS). *Blood*, 112, 2703-2708.
- Baj-Krzyworzecka, M., Majka, M., Pratico, D., Ratajczak, J., Vilaire, G., Kijowski, J., . . . Ratajczak, M. (2002). Platelet-derived micropar- ticles stimulate proliferation, survival, adhesion, and chemotaxis of hematopoietic cells. *Exp Hematol*, 30, 450-459.
- Baker, A., Edwards, D., & Murphy, G. (2002). Metalloproteinase inhibitors: biological actions and therapeutic opportunities. *J Cell Sci*, *115*, 3719-3727.
- Bambace, N., & Holmes, C. (2011). The platelet contribution to cancer progression. J Thromb Haemost, 9, 237-249.
- Barkalow, K., Italiano, J., Chou, D., Matsuoka, Y., Bennett, V., & Hartwig, J. (2003). Alphaadducin dissociates from F-actin and spectrin during platelet activation. *J Cell Biol*, 161, 557-570.

- Barkalow, K., Witke, W., Kwiatkowski, D., & Hartwig, J. (1996). Coordinated regulation of platelet actin filament barbed ends by gelsolin and capping protein. *J Cell Biol*, 134, 389-399.
- Baron, S., Manin, M., Beaudoin, C., Leotoing, L., Communal, Y., & Veyssiere, G. (2004). Androgen receptor mediates non-genomic activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-OH kinase in androgen-sensitive epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem*, 279, 14579-14586.
- Barret, N., Jones, L., Holbrook, L., Kaiser, W., Moraes, L., Rana, R., . . . Gibbins, J. (2008). Future innovations in anti-platelet therapies. *Br J Pharmacol*, *154*, 918-939.
- Barry, O., Pratico, D., Savani, R., & FitzGerald, G. (1998). Modulation of monocyte-endothelial cell interactions by platelet microparticles. *J Clin Invest, 102*, 136-144.
- Bastida, E., Escolar, G., Almirall, L., & Ordinas, A. (1986). Platelet activation induced by a human neuroblastoma tumor cell line is reduced by prior administration of ticlopidine. *Thromb Haemost*, *55*, 333-337.
- Battinelli, E., Markens, B., & Italiano, J. (2011). Release of angiogenesis regulatory proteins from platelet alpha granules: modulation of physiologic and pathologic angiogenesis. *Blood*, *118*, 1359-1369.
- Battinelli, E., Markens, B., & Italiano, J. (2011). Release of angiogenesis regulatory proteins from platelet alpha granules: modulation of physiologic and pathologic angiogenesis. *Blood*, *118*, 1359-1369.
- Battinelli, E., Markens, B., Kulenthirarajan, R., Machlus, K., Flaumenhaft, R., & Italiano, J. (2014). Anticoagulation inhibits tumor cell- mediated release of platelet angiogenic proteins and diminishes platelet angiogenic response. *Blood, 123*, 101-112.
- Bazzoni, G., Dejana, E., & Del-Maschio, A. (1991). Platelet– neutrophil interactions. Possible relevance in the pathogenesis of thrombosis and inflammation. *Haematologica*, 76, 491-499.
- Beebe, H., Dawson, D., Cutler, B., Herd, J., Strandness, D., Bortey, E., & Forbes, W. (1999). A new pharmacological treatment for intermittent claudication: results of randomized, multicenter trial. *Arch Intern Med*, *159*, 2041.
- Behnke, O. (1970). The morphology of blood platelet membrane systems. Ser Haematol, 3, 3-16.
- Bello, D., Webber, M., Kleinman, H., Wartinger, D., & Rhim, J. (1997). Androgen responsive adult human prostatic epithelial cell lines immortalized by human papillomavirus 18. *Carcinogenesis*, 18, 1215-1223.
- Belloc, C., Lu, H., & Soria C, F. R. (1995). The effect of platelets on invasiveness and protease production of human mammary tumor cells. *Int J Cancer*, *60*, 413-417.

- Bennett, J., Berger, B., & Billings, P. (2009). The structure and function of platelet integrins. J Thromb Haemost, 7, 200-205.
- Bergmeier, W., & Stefanini, L. (2013). Platelet ITAM signaling. Curr Opin Hematol, 20, 445-450.
- Bergmeier, W., Piffath, C., Cheng, G., Dole, V., Zhang, Y., von Andrian, U., & Wagner, D. (2004). Tumor necrosis factor-alpha-converting enzyme (ADAM17) mediates GPIb-alpha shedding from platelets in vitro and in vivo. *Circ Res*, 95, 677-683.
- Bertozzi, C., Schmaier, A., Mericko, P., Hess, P., Zou, Z., Chen, M., & Kahn, M. (2010). Platelets reg- ulate lymphatic vascular development through CLEC-2-SLP-76 signaling. *Blood*, 116, 661-670.
- Best, M., Sol, N., Kooi, I., Tannous, J., Westermann, B, . . . Wurdinger, T. (2015). RNA-Seq of tumor-educated platelets enables blood- based pancancer, multiclass, and molecular pathway cancer diagnostics. *Cancer Cell, 28*, 666-676.
- Bevers, E., Comfurius, P., & Zwaal, R. (1983). Changes in membrane phospholipid distribution during platelet activation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta Biomembranes, 736*, 57-66.
- Bevers, E., Tilly, R., Senden, J., Comfurius, P., & Zwaal, R. (1989). Exposure of endogenous phosphatidylserine at the outer surface of stimulated platelets is reversed by restoration of aminophospholipid translocase activity. *Biochemistry*, *28*, 2382-2387.
- Billroth, T. (1878). Lectures on Surgical Pathology and Therapeutics: A Handbook for Students and Practictioners (8th ed.). London: The New Sydenham Society.
- Blair, P., & Flaumenhaft, R. (2009). Platelet alpha-granules: basic biology and clinical correlates. *Blood Rev, 23*, 177-189.
- Bledzka, K., Smyth, S., & Plow, E. (2013). Integrin alphaIIbbeta3: From discovery to efficacious therapeutic target. *Circ Res, 112*, 1189-1200.
- Bodin, S., Tronchere, H., & Payrastre, B. (2003). Lipid rafts are critical membrane domains in blood platelet activation processes. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1610, 247-257.
- Bonaccorsi, L., Nosi, D., Quercioli, F., Formigli, L., Zecchi, S., Maggi, M., . . . Baldi, E. (2008). Prostate cancer: a model of integration of genomic and non-genomic effects of the androgen receptor in cell lines model. *Steroids*, *73*, 1030-1037.
- Bonnet, D. (1997). Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. *Nat Med, 3*, 730-737.
- Born, G. (1962). Aggregation of blood platelets by adenosine diphosphate and its reversal. *Nature*, *194*, 927-929.

- Born, G., & Hume, M. (1967). Effect of the numbers and sizes of platelet aggregates on optical density of plasma. *Nature*, 215, 1027-1029.
- Borsig, L., Wong, R., Feramisco, J., Nadeau, D., Varki, N., & Varki, A. (2001). Heparin and cancer revisited: mechanistic connections involving platelets, P-selectin, carcinoma mucins, and tumor metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci*, 98, 3352-3357.
- Boukerche, H., Berthier-Vergines, O., Penin, F., Tabone, E., Lizard, G., Bailly, M., & McGregor, J. (1994). Human melanoma cell lines differ in their capacity to release ADP and aggregate platelets. *Br J Haematol*, *87*, 763-772.
- Brass, L. (2003). Thrombin and platelet activation. Chest, 124, 18-25.
- Brass, L., & Joseph, S. (1985). A role for inositol triphosphate in intracellular Ca2+ mobilization and granule secretion in platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 260, 15172.
- Brass, L., Mannign, D., Williams, A., Woolkalis, M., & Poncz, M. (1991). Receptor and G proteinmediated responses to thrombin HEL cell. *J Biol Chem*, 266, 958.
- Brill, A., Dashevsky, O., Rivo, J., Gozal, Y., & Varon, D. (2005). Platelet-derived microparticles in- duce angiogenesis and stimulate post-ischemic revascularization. *Cardiovasc Res*, 67, 30-38.
- Brill, A., Dashevsky, O., Rivo, J., Gozal, Y., & Varon, D. (2005). Platelet-derived microparticles induce angiogenesis and stimulate post-ischemic revascularization. *Cardiovasc Res*, 67, 30-38.
- Brown, K., Domin, C., Aranha, G., Yong, S., & Shoup, M. (2005). Increased preoperative platelet count is associated with decreased survival after resection for adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. *Am J Surg*, *189*, 278-282.
- Brownlow, S., & Sage, S. (2003). Rapid agonist-evoked coupling of type II Ins(1,4,5)P3 receptor with human transient receptor potential (hTRPC1) channels in human platelets. *Biochem J*, 375, 697-704.
- Brummel, K., Paradis, S., Butenas, S., & Mann, K. (2002). Thrombin functions during tissue factor-induced blood coagulation. *Blood*, 100, 148-152.

Burnstock, G. (2007). Purine and pyrimidine receptors. *Cell Mol Life Sci, 1471-1483*, 1471-1483.
Bye, A., Unsworth, A., & Gibbins, J. (2016). Platelet signaling: a complex interplay between inhibitory and activatory networks. *J Thromb Haemost, 14*, 918-930.

Calaminus, S., Auger, J., McCarty, O., Wakelam, M., Machesky, L., & Watson, S. (2001). MyosinIIa contractility is required for maintenance of platelet structure during spreading on collagen and contributes to thrombus stability. *J Thromb Haemost*, *5*, 2136-2145.

- Calderwood, D., Huttenlocher, A., Klosses, W., Rose, D., Woodside, D., Schwartz, M., & Ginsberg, M. (2001). Increased filamin binding to beta-integrin cytoplasmic domains inhibits cell migration. *Nat Cell Biol, 3*, 1060-1068.
- Calverley, D., Phang, T., Choudhury, Q., Gao, B., Oton, A., & Geraci, M. (2010). Significant downregulation of platelet gene expression in metastatic lung cancer. *Clin Transl Sci*, *3*, 227-232.
- Camerer, E., Qazi, A., Duong, D., Cornelissen, I., Advincula, R., & Coughlin, S. (2004). Platelets,protease- activated receptors, and brinogen in hematogenous metastasis. *Blood*, 104, 397-401.
- Cangemi, R. C., Rossi, E., Calvieri, C., Bucci, T., Calabrese, C., Taliani, G., . . . Violi, F. (2014). Platelet Activation Is Associated With Myocardial Infarction in Patients With Pneumonia. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 64, 1917-1925.
- Cantley, L. (2002). The phosphoinositide 3-kinase pathway. Science, 296, 1655-1657.
- Cao, Y., Lundwall, A., Gadaleanu, V., Lilja, H., & Biartell, A. (2002). Anti-thrombin is expressed in the benign prostatic epithelium and in prostate cancer and is capable of forming complexes with prostate-specific antigen and human glandular kallikrien 2. *Am J Pathol*, *6*, 2053-2063.
- Carroll, P., & Mohler, J. (2018). NCCN Guidelines Updates: Prostate Cancer and Prostate Cancer Early Detection. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw*, *16*, 620-623.
- Castellanos, M., Leira, R., Serena, J., Blanco, M., Pedraza, S., Castillo, J., & Davalos, A. (2003). Plasma metalloproteinase-9 concentration predicts hemorrhagic transformation in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke*, 34, 40-46.
- Cathcart, M., Gately, K., Cummins, R., Kay, E., O'Byrne, K., & Pidgeon, G. (2011). Examination of thromboxane synthase as a prognostic factor and therapeutic target in non-small cell lung cancer. *Mol Cancer*, *10*, 10-25.
- Celi, A., Lorenzet, R., Furie, B., & Furie, B. (1997). Platelet- leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction on the blood vessel wall. *Semin Hematol*, *34*, 327-335.
- Center, M., Jemal, A., & Lortet-Tieulent, J. (2012). International variation in prostate cancer incidence and mortality rates. *Eur Urol, 61*, 1079-1092.
- Cesarman-Maus, G., & Hajjar, K. (2005). Molecular mechanisms of fibrinolysis. *Br J Haematol*, *129*, 307-321.
- Chackalamannil, S., Wang, Y., Greenlee, W., Hu, Z., Xia, Y., Ahn, H., & Chintala, M. (2008). Discovery of a novel, orally active himbacine-based thrombin receptor antagonist (SCH 530348) with potent antiplatelet activity. *J Med Chem*, *51*, 3061-3064.

- Chen, D., Bernstein, A., Lemons, P., & Whiteheart, S. (2000). Molecular mechanisms of platelet exocytosis: role of SNAP-23 and syntaxin 2 in dense core granule release. *Blood*, *95*, 921-929.
- Chen, D., Lemons, P., Schraw, T., & Whiteheart, S. (2000). Molecular mechanisms of platelet exocytosis: role of SNAP-23 and syntaxin 2 and 4 in lysosome release. *Blood*, *96*, 1782-1788.
- Chiang, H., Swaim, M., & Huang, T. (1995). The Arg- Gly-Asp-containing peptide, rhodostomin, inhibits in vitro cell adhesion to extracellular matrices and platelet aggregation caused by saos-2 human osteosarcoma cells. *Br J Cancer*, *71*, 265-270.
- Ching, K., Ramsey, E., Pettigrew, N., D'Cunha, R., Jason, M., & Dodd, J. (1993). Expression of mRNA for epidermal growth factor, transforming growth factor-alpha and their receptor in human prostate tissue and cell lines. *Mol Cell Biochem*, 126, 151-158.
- Cho, K., & Epstein, J. (1987). Metastatic prostatic carcinoma to supradiaphragmatic lymph nodes: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study. *Am J Surg Pathol*, *11*, 457-463.
- Cho, M., Noh, M., Haemmerle, D., Li, H., Park, Q., Hu, T., . . . Soon, V. (2017). Role of ADP receptors on platelets in the growth of ovarian cancer. *Blood*, 130, 1235-1242.
- Choe, K., Chan, J., Carroll, P., D'Amico, A., & Liauw, S. (2012). Aspirin use and the risk of prostate cancer mortality in men treated with prostatectomy or radiotherapy. *J Clin Oncol*, *30*, 3540-3544.
- Ciferri, S., Emiliani, C., Guglielmini, G., Orlacchio, A., Nenci, G., & Gresele, P. (2000). Platelets release their lysosomal content in vivo in humans upon activation. *Thromb Haemost*, *83*, 157-164.
- Cimmino, G., & Golino, P. (2013). Platelet Biology and Receptor Pathways. J of Cardiovasc. Trans. Res, 6, 299-309.
- Claessens, F., Denayer, S., Van Tilborgh, N., Kerkhofs, S., Helsen, C., & Haelens, A. (2008). Diverse roles of androgen receptor (AR) domains in AR-mediated signaling. *Nucl Recept Signal, 6*, e008.
- Clark, J., Kinnear, N., Kalujnaia, S., Cramb, G., Fleischer, S., Jeyakumar, L., & Evans, A. (2010). Identification of functionally segregated sarcoplasmic reticulum calcium stores in pulmonary arterial smooth muscle. *J Biol Chem*, 285, 13542-13549.
- Clemetson, K. (1995). Platelet activation: signal transduction via membrane receptors. *Thrombosis* and Haemostasis, 74, 111-116.
- Clezardin, P., Drouin, J., Morel-Kopp, M., Hanss, M., Kehrel, B., Serre, C., . . . Delmas, P. (1993). Role of platelet membrane glycoproteins Ib/IX and IIb/ IIIa, and of platelet alpha-granule

proteins in platelet aggregation induced by human osteosarcoma cells. *Cancer Res, 53*, 4695-4700.

- Colciaghi, F., Borroni, B., Pastorino, L., Marcello, E., Zimmermann, M., Cattabeni, F., . . . Di Luca, M. (2002). [alpha]-Secretase ADAM10 as well as [alpha] APPs is reduced in platelets and CSF of Alzheimer disease patients. *Mol Med*, *8*, 67-74.
- Coller, B., & Shattil, S. (2008). The GPIIb/IIIa (integrin alphαIIbbeta3) odyssey: a technologydriven saga of a receptor with twists, turns, and even a bend. *Blood*, *112*, 3011-3025.
- Collins, C., & Tzima, E. (2013). RhoA goes global. Small GTPases, 4, 123-126.
- Comfurius, P., Bevers, E., & Zwaal, R. (1985). The involvement of cytoskeleton in the regulation of transbilayer movement of phospholipids in human blood platelets. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, *815*, 143-148.
- Connolly, J., & Rose, D. (1990). Production of epidermal growth factor and transforming growth factoralpha by the androgen-responsive LNCaP human prostate cancer cell line. *Prostate*, *16*, 209-218.
- Cooke, N., Spillane, C., Sheils, O., O'Leary, J., & Kenny, D. (2015). Aspirin and P2Y12 inhibition attenuate platelet-induced ovarian cancer cell invasion. *BioMed Central Cancer*, 15, 627-637.
- Cooper, C., McLean, L., Walsh, M., Taylor, J., Hayasaka, S., Bhatia, J., & Pienta, K. (2000). Preferential adhesion of prostate cancer cells to bone is mediated by binding to bone marrow endothelial cells as compared to extracellular matrix components in vitro. *Clin Cancer Res, 6*, 4839-4847.
- Cooper, K., Squires, H., Carroll, C., Papaioannou, D., Booth, A., Logan, R., . . . Tappenden, P. (2010). Chemoprevention of colorectal cancer: systematic review and economic evaluation. *Health Technol Assess*, 14, 1-206.
- Coppinger, J., Cagney, G., Toomey, S., Kislinger, T., Belton, O., McRedmon, J., . . . Maguire, P. (2004). Characterization of the proteins released from activated platelets leads to localization of novel platelet proteins in human atherosclerotic lesions. *Blood*, 103, 2096-2104.
- Coughlin, S. (1999). How the protease thrombin talks to cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 96, 11023-11027.
- Coughlin, S. (2005). Protease-activated receptors in hemostasis, thrombosis and vascular biology. *J Thromb Haemost, 3*, 1800-1814.
- Coussens, L., Fingleton, B., & Matrisian, L. (2002). Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors and cancer: trials and tribulations. *Science*, 295, 2387-2392.

- Covic, L., Gresser, A., & Kuliopulos, A. (2000). Biphasic kinetics of activation and signaling for PAR1 and PAR4 thrombin receptors in platelets. *Biochemistry*, *39*, 5458-5467.
- Cox, K., Price, V., & Kahr, W. (2011). Inherited platelet disorders: a clinical approach to diagnosis and management. *Expert Rev Hematol*, *4*, 455-472.
- Culig, Z., & Bartsch, G. (2006). Androgen axis in prostate cancer. J Cell Biochem, 99, 373-381.
- Cunha, G., & Ricke, W. (2004). Hormonal, cellular, and molecular regulation of normal and neoplastic prostatic development. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol*, *92*, 221-236.
- Cunningham, D., & You, Z. (2015). In vitro and in vivo model systems used in prostate cancer system. *J Biol Methods*, *2*, e17.
- Cunningham, M., McIntosh, K., Bushell, T., Sloan, G., & Plevin, R. (2016). Proteinase-activated receptors (PARs) as targets for antiplatelet therapy. *Biochem Soc Trans, 44*, 606-612.
- Daniel, J., Molish, I., Robkin, L., & Holmsen, H. (1986). Nucleotide exchange between cytosolic ATP and F-actin-bound ADP may be a major energy-utilizing process in unstimulated platelets. *Eur J Biochem*, *156*, 677-684.
- Davi, G., & Patrono, C. (2007). Platelet activation and atherothrombosis. *N Engl J Med*, 357, 2482-2494.
- De Candia, E., Hall, S., Rutella, S., Landolfi, R., Andrews, R., & De Cristofaro, R. (2001). Binding of thrombin to glycoprotein Ib accelerates the hydrolysis of Par-1 on intact platelets. *J Biol Chem, 276*, 4692-4698.
- De Leval, X., Benoit, V., Delarge, J., Julemont, F., Masereel, B., Pirotte, B., . . . Dogne, J. (2003). Pharmacological evaluation of the novel thromboxane modulator BM-567 (II/II). *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*, 68, 55-59.
- De Marco, L., Mazzucato, M., & Masotti, A. (1991). Function of glycoprotein Ib in platelet activation induced by alpha- thrombin. *J Biol Chem, 266*, 23776-23783.
- De Marzo, A., & Meeker, A. (1998). Prostate stem cell compartments: expression of the cell cycle inhibitor p27Kip1 in normal, hyperplastic, and neoplastic cells. *Am J Pathol*, 153, 922-929.
- Dean, W. (1989). Structure, function and subcellular localization of a human platelet Ca2+-ATPase. *Cell Calcium*, 10, 289-297.
- Debrincat, M., Josefsson, E., James, C., Henley, K., Ellis, S., Lebois, M., ... Kile, B. (2012). Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL co-ordinately regulate megakaryocyte survival. *Blood*, *119*, 5850-5858.
- DeFeo, K., Hayes, C., Chernick, M., Ryn, J., & Gilmour, S. (2010). Use of dabigatran etexilate to reduce breast cancer progression. *Cancer Bio Ther*, 10, 1001-1008.

- Dehm, S., & Tindall, D. (2005). Regulation of androgen receptor signaling in prostate cancer. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther*, 5, 63-74.
- Demers, M., Krause, D., Schatzberg, D., Martinod, K., Voorhees, J., Fuchs, T., & Wagner, D. (2012). Cancers predispose neutrophils to release extracellular DNA traps that contribute to cancer-associated thrombosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 13076-13081.
- Dennis, E., Cao, J., Hsu, Y., Magrioti, V., & Kokotos, G. (2011). Phospholipase A2 enzymes: Physical structure, biological function, disease implication, chemical inhibition, and therapeutic intervention. *Chem Rev*, 111, 6130-6185.
- Desgrosellier, J., & Cheresh, D. (2010). Integrins in cancer: biological implications and therapeutic opportunities. *Nat Rev Cancer, 10*, 9-22.
- Detera-Wadleigh, S., & Fanning, T. (1994). Phylogeny of the steroid receptor superfamily. *Mol Phylogenet Evol*, *3*, 192-205.
- Di Stefano, J., Kirchner, M., Dagenhardt, K., & Hagag, N. (1990). Activation of cancer cell proteases and cytotoxicity by EGF and PDGF growth factors. *Am J Med Sci*, 300, 9-15.
- Di Vito, C., Navone, S., Marfia, G., Abdel Hadi, L., Mancuso, M., & Pecci, A. (2016). Platelets from glioblastoma patients promote angiogenesis of tumor endothelial cells and exhibit increased VEGF content and release. *Platelets, 29*, 1-10.
- Djellas, Y., Manganello, J., Antonakis, K., & Le Breton, G. (1999). Identification of Galpha13 as one of the G-proteins that couple to human platelet thromboxane A2 receptors. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 14325-14330.
- Dorsam, R., & Kunapuli, S. (2004). Central role of the P2Y12 receptor in platelet activation. J *Clin Invest, 113*, 340-345.
- Dorsam, R., Kim, S., Jin, J., & Kunapuli, S. (2002). Coordinated signaling through both G12/13 and Gi pathways is sufficient to activate GPIIb/IIIa in human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 17948-17941.
- Du, X. (2007). Signaling and regulation of the platelet glycoprotein Ib-IX-V complex. *Curr Opin Hematol*, 14, 262-269.
- Dubrovska, A., & Elliott, J. (2012). CXCR4 expression in prostate cancer progenitor cells. *PLOS One,* 7, e31226.
- Durante, W., Kroll, M., Vanhoutte, P., Vanhoutte, P., Schafer, A., & Schafer, A. (1992). Endothelium-derived relaxing factor inhibits thrombin-induced platelet aggregation by inhibiting platelet phospholipase C. *Blood*, 79, 110-116.

- Dutt, S., & Gao, A. (2009). Molecular mechanisms of castration-resistant prostate cancer progression. *Future Oncol*, *5*, 1403-1413.
- Ekambaram, P., Lambiv, W., Cazzolli, R., Ashton, A., & Honn, K. (2011). The thromboxane synthase and receptor signaling pathway in cancer: an emerging paradigm in cancer progression and metastasis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 30*, 397-408.
- Emiliani, C., Martino, S., Orlacchio, A., Vezza, R., Nenci, G., & Gresele, P. (1995). Platelet glycohydrolase activities: characterization and release. *Cell Biochem Funct*, 13, 31-39.
- Epstein, J., Allsbrook, W., & Amin, M. (2005). The 2005 International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) consensus conference on Gleason grading of prostatic carcinoma. *Am J Surg Pathol, 29*, 1228-1242.
- Epstein, J., Egevad, L., & Amin, M. (2016). The 2014 International Society of Urological Pathology (ISUP) consensus conference on Gleason grading of prostatic carcinoma: definition of grading patterns and proposal for a new grading system. *Am J Surg Pathol,* 40, 244-252.
- Esumi, N., Todo, S., & Imashuku, S. (1987). Platelet aggregating activity mediated by thrombin generation in the NCG human neuroblastoma cell line. *Cancer Res, 47*, 2129-2135.
- Etzioni, R., Legler, J., & Feuer, E. (1999). Cancer surveillance series: interpreting trends in prostate cancer—part III: quantifying the link between population prostate-specific antigen testing and recent declines in prostate cancer mortality. *J Natl Cancer Inst, 91*, 1033-1039
- Etzioni, R., Tsodikov, A., & Mariotto, A. (2008). Quantifying the role of PSA screening in the US prostate cancer mortality decline. *Cancer Causes Control, 19*, 175-181.
- Ezumi, Y., Shindoh, K., Tsuji, M., & Takayama, H. (1998). Physical and functional association of the Src family kinases Fyn and Lyn with the collagen receptor glycoprotein VI-Fc receptor gamma chain complex on human platelets. *J Exp Med*, *188*, 267-276.
- Falcinelli, E., Guglielmini, G., Torti, M., & Gresele, P. (2005). Intraplatelet signaling mechanisms of the priming effect of matrix metallo- proteinase-2 on platelet aggregation. *J Thromb Haemost*, *3*, 2526-2535.
- Farooqi, A., & Siddik, Z. (2015). Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) signalling in cancer: rapidly emerging signalling landscape. *Cell Biochem Funct*, 33, 257-265.
- Felding-Habermann, B., O'Toole, T., Smith, J., Fransvea, E., Ruggeri, Z., Ginsberg, M., . . . Mueller, B. (2001). Integrin activation controls metastasis in human breast cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci*, 98, 1853-1858.
- Feldman, B., & Feldman, D. (2001). The development of androgen-independent prostate cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *1*, 34-45.

Ferlay, J., Shin, H., Bray, F., Forman, D., Mathers, C., & Parkin, D. (2010). GLOBOCAN 2008, cancer incidence and mortality worldwide. *International Agency for Research on Cancer*.
Fernandez-Patron, C., Martinez-Cuesta, M., Salas, E., Sawicki, G., Wozniak, M., Radomski, M., & Davidge, S. (1999). Differential regulation of platelet aggregation by matrix metalloproteinases-9 and-2. *Thromb Haemost*, *82*, 1730-1735.

- Ferriere, J., Bernard, D., Legros, M., Chassagne, J., Chollet, P., Gaillard, G., & Plagne, R. (1985). beta-thromboglobulin in patients with breast cancer. *Am J Hematol*, 19, 47-53.
- Fidler, I. (1970). Metastasis: guantitative analysis of distribution and fate of tumor embolilabeled with 125 I-5-iodo-2'-deoxyuridine. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, 45, 773-782.
- Fingleton, B. (2003). Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors for cancer therapy: the current situation and future prospects. *Expert Opin Ther Targets*, 7, 385-397.
- FitzGerald, G. (1991). Mechanisms of platelet activation: Thromboxane A2 as an amplifying signal for other agonists. *Am J Cardiol*, 68, 11-15.
- Flaumenhaft, R. (2003). Molecular basis of platelet granule secretion. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc,* 23, 1152-1160.
- Flaumenhaft, R., Croce, K., Chen, E., Furie, B., & Furie, B. (1999). Proteins of the exocytotic core complex mediate platelet alpha-granule secretion. Roles of vesicle-associated membrane protein, SNAP-23, and syntaxin 4. *J Biol Chem*, 274, 2492-2501.
- Folkman, J., Browder, T., & Palmblad, J. (2001). Angiogenesis research: guidelines for translation to clinical application. *Thromb Haemost*, *86*, 23-33.
- Foradori, C., Weiser, M., & Handa, R. (2008). Non-genomic actions of androgens. *Front Neuroendocrinol, 29*, 169-181.
- Fox, J. (1993). The platelet cytoskeleton. Thromb Haemost, 70, 884-893.
- Fragai, M., & Luchinat, C. (2015). *Matrix metalloproteinases: from structure to function, in matrix metalloproteinase biology*. Hobokem: John Wiley & Sons.
- Frelinger, A., Jakubowski, J., Brooke, J., Carmichael, S., Berny-Lang, M., Bernard, M., . . . Michelson, D. (2014). Platelet Activation and Inhibition in Sickle cell disease (PAINS) study. *Platelets*, 25, 27-35.
- Fuchs, T., Brill, A., Duerschmied, D., Schatzberg, D., Monestier, M., Myers, D., . . . Wagner, D. (2010). Extracellular DNA traps promote thrombosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 15880-15885.

- Fujita, A., Saito, Y., Ishizaki, T., Maekawa, M., Fujisawa, K., Ushikubi, F., & Narumiya, S. (1997). Integrin-dependent translocation of p160ROCK to cytoskeletal complex in thrombin-stimulated human platelets. *Biochem J*, 769-775.
- Fujita, N., & Takagi, S. (2012). The impact of Aggrus/podoplanin on platelet aggregation and tumour metastasis, *J Biohem (Tokyo)*, 152, 407-413.
- Fukami, M., & Salganicoff, L. (1977). Human platelet storage organelles. A review. *Thrombosis* and Haemostasis, 38, 963-970.
- Gachet, C. (2008). P2 receptors, platelet function and pharmacological implications. *Throb Haemost*, 99, 466-472.
- Gailani, D., & Renné, T. (2007). Intrinsic Pathway of Coagulation and Arterial Thrombosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 27, 2507-2513.
- Galt, S., Lindemann, S., Allen, L., Medd, D., Falk, J., McIntyre, T., . . . Weyrich, A. (2002). Outside-in signals delivered by matrix metalloproteinase-1 regulate platelet function. *Circ Res*, 90, 1093-1099.
- Gao, L., Zhang, H., Zhang, B., Zhang, L., & Wang, C. (2017). Prognostic value of combination of pre- operative platelet count and mean platelet volume in patients with resectable non-small cell lung cancer. *Oncotarget*, 8, 15632-15641.
- Garcia, A., Quinton, T., Dorsam, R., & Kunapuli, S. (2005). Src family kinase- mediated and Erkmediated thromboxane A2 generation are essential for VWF/GPIb-induced fibrinogen receptor activation in human platelets. *Blood*, *106*, 3410-3414.
- Garg, U., & Hassid, A. (1989). Nitric oxide-generating vasodilators and 8- bromo-cyclic guanosine monophosphate inhibit mitogenesis and proliferation of cultured rat vascular smooth muscle cells. J Clin Invest, 83, 1774-1777.
- Gasic, G., Gasic, T., Galanti, N., Johnson, T., & Murphy, S. (1973). Platelet-tumor-cell interactions in mice. The role of platelets in the spread of malignant disease. *Int J Cancer*, *11*, 704-718.
- Gawaz, M., & Vogel, S. (2013). Platelets in tissue repair: control of apoptosis and interactions with regenerative cells. *Blood, 122*, 2550-2554.
- Gebremeskel, S., LeVatte, T., Liwski, R., Johnston, B., & Bezuhly, M. (2015). The reversible P2Y12 inhibitor ticagrelor inhibits metastasis and improves survival in mouse models of cancer. *Int J Cancer*, *136*, 234-240.
- Geddings, J., & Mackman, N. (2013). Tumor-derived tissue factor-positive microparticles and venous thrombosis in cancer patients. *Blood*, 122, 1873-1880.
Gelmann, E. (2002). Molecular biology of the androgen receptor. J Clin Oncology, 20, 3001-3015.
 Gerrard, J., White, J., & Peterson, D. (1978). The platelet dense tubular system: its relationship to prostaglandin synthesis and calcium flux. Thromb Haemost, 40, 224-231.

- Getz, T., Dangelmaier, C., Jin, J., Daniel, J., & Kunapuli, S. (2010). Differential phosphorylation of myosin light chain (Thr)18 and (Ser)19 and functional implications in platelets. *J Thromb Haemost*, *8*, 2283-2293.
- Ginsberg, M., Loftus, J., & Plow, E. (1988). Platelets and the adhesion receptor superfamily. *Prog Clin Biol Res*, 171-195.
- Gleissner, C., von Hundelshausen, P., & Ley, K. (2008). Platelet chemokines in vascular disease. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology, 28, 1920-1927.
- Goggs, R., & Poole, A. (2012). Platelet signaling—a primer. J Vet Emerg Crit Care (San Antonio) , 22, 5-29.
- Gomez, D., Alonso, D., Yoshiji, H., & Thorgeirsson, U. (1997). Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases: structure, regulation and biological functions. *Eur J Cell Biol*, 74, 111-122.
- Gordon, J. (1975). Blood platelet lysosomes and their contribution to the pathophysiological role of platelets. *Front Biol*, 43, 3-31.
- Gotzmann, J., Fischer, M., Zojer, M., Mikula, M., Proell, V., Huber, H., . . . Mikulits, W. (2006). A crucial function of PDGF in TGF-beta- mediated cancer progression of hepatocytes. *Oncogene, 25*, 3170-3185.
- Govindasamy, N., Yan, M., & Jurasz, P. (2016). Incorporation of β-actin loading control into zymography. *J Biol Methods*, *3*, e61.
- Gravdal, K., Halvorsen, O., Haukaas, S., & Akslen, L. (2007). A switch from E-cadherin to Ncadherin expression indicates epithelial to mesenchymal transition and is of strong and independent mportance for the progress of prostate cancer. *Clin Cancer Res, 13*, 7003-7011.
- Green, D., & Karpatkin, S. (2009). Effect of cancer on platelets. *Cancer Treatment and Research*, 148, 17-30.
- Grewal, P. (2010). The Ashwell-Morell receptor. Methods Enzymol, 479, 223-241.
- Grignani, G., Pacchiarini, L., Ricetti, M., Dionigi, P., Jemos, V., Zucchella, M., & Fratino, P. (1989). Mechanisms of platelet activation by cultured human cancer cells and cells freshly isolated from tumor tissues. *Invasion Metast*, 9, 298-309.

- Grossmann, M., Huang, H., & Tindall, D. (2001). Androgen receptor signaling in androgenrefractory prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst, 93, 1687-1697.
- Grozovsky, R., Begonja, A., Liu, K., Visner, G., Hartwig, J., Falet, H., & Hoffmeister, K. (2015). The Ashwell-Morell receptor regulates hepatic thrombopoietin production via JAK2-STAT3 signaling. *Nat Med*, 21, 47-54.
- Grozovsky, R., Giannini, S., Falet, H., & Hoffmeister, K. (2015). Regulating billions of blood platelets: glycans and beyond. *Blood*, *126*, 1877-1884.
- Gucer, F., Moser, F., Tamussino, K., Reich, O., Haas, J., Arikan, G., . . . Winter, R. (1998). Thrombocytosis as a prognostic factor in endometrial carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol*, 70, 210-214.
- Guerrero, J., Bennett, C., van der Weyden, L., McKinney, H., Chin, M., Nurden, P., & Ghevaert, C. (2014). Gray platelet syndrome: proinflammatory megakaryocytes and alpha-granule loss cause myelobrosis and confer metastasis resistance in mice. *Blood*, 124, 3624-3635.
- Guillem-Llobat, P., Dovizio, M., Bruno, A., Ricciotti, E., Cufino, V., Sacco, A., ... Patrignani, P. (2016). Aspirin prevents colorectal cancer metastasis in mice by splitting the crosstalk between platelets and tumor cells. *Oncotarget*, 7, 32462-32477.
- Hagemeyer, C., & Peter, K. (2010). Targeting the platelet integrin GPIIb/IIIa. *Curr Pharm Des*, *16*, 4119-4133.
- Hamm, C., Bassand, J., Agewall, S., Bax, J., Boersma, E., Bueno, H., & Widimsky, P. (2011). ESC Guidelines for the management of acute coronary syndromes in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation: The Task Force for the management of acute coronary syndromes (ACS) in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J, 32*, 2999-3054.
- Hampson, A., O'Connor, A., & Smolenski, A. (2013). Synaptotagmin-like protein 4 and Rab8 interact and increase dense granule release in platelets. *J Thromb Haemost*, 11, 161-168.
- Harper, M., & Poole, A. (2010). Diverse functions of protein kinase C isoforms in platelet activation and thrombus formation. *J Thromb Haemost*, *8*, 454.
- Harrison, P., & Cramer, E. (1993). Platelet alpha-granules. Blood Rev, 7, 52-62.
- Harrison, P., & Lordkipanidze, M. (2013). Testing platelet function. *Hematol Oncol Clin North Am*, 27, 411-441.
- Hartwig, J., & DeSisto, M. (1991). The cytoskeleton of the resting human blood platelet: structure of the membrane skeleton and its attachment to actin filaments. *J Cell Biol*, *112*, 407-425.
- Hartwig, J., & Italiano, J. (2003). The birth of the platelet. Thromb and Haem, 1, 1580-1586.

- Hayward, C., & Eikelboom, J. (2007). Platelet function testing: quality assurance. *Semin Thromb Hemost, 33*, 273-282.
- Hayward, C., Furmaniak-Kazmierczak, E., Cieutat, A., Moore, J., Bainton, D., Nesheim, M., . . . Cote, G. (1995). Factor V is complexed with multimerin in resting platelet lysates and colocalizes with multimerin in platelet alpha-granules. *J Biol Chem*, 270, 19217-19224.
- Hayward, C., Pai, M., Liu, Y., Moffat, K., Seecharan, J., Webert, K., . . . Heddle, N. (2009). Diagnostic utility of light transmission platelet aggregonometry: results from a prospective study of individuals referred for bleeding disorder assessments. *J Thromb Haemost*, 7, 676-684.
- He, H., Yang, X., Davidson, A., Wu, D., Marshall, F., Chung, L., . . . Wang, R. (2010). Progressive epithelial to mesenchymal transitions in ARCaP E prostate cancer cells during xenograft tumor formation and metastasis. *Prostate*, *70*, 518-528.
- Hechler, B., & Leon, C. (1998). The P2Y1 Receptor Is Necessary for Adenosine 5'-Diphosphate-Induced Platelet Aggregation. *Blood*, 92, 152-159.
- Heemskerk, J., Bevers, E., & Lindhout, T. (2002). Platelet activation and blood coagulation. *Thromb Haemost*, 88, 186-193.
- Heinmoller, E., Schropp, T., Kisker, O., Simon, B., Seitz, R., & Weinel, R. (1995). Tumor cellinduced platelet aggregation in vitro by human pancreatic cancer cell lines. Scand J Gastroenterol, 30, 1008-1016.
- Heinmoller, E., Weinel, R., Heidtmann, H., Salge, U., Seitz, R., Schmitz, I., ... Zirngibl, H. (1996). Studies on tumor-cell-induced platelet aggregation in human lung cancer cell lines. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 122, 735-744.
- Heissig, B., Hattori, K., & Dias, S. (2002). Recruitment of Stem and Progenitor Cells from the Bone Marrow Niche Requires MMP-9 Mediated Release of Kit-Ligand. *Cell*, 109, 625-637.
- Hess, K., Varadhachary, G., & Taylor, S. (2006). Metastatic patterns in adenocarcinoma. *Cancer*, 106, 1624-1633.
- Hobisch, A., Culig, Z., Radmayr, C., Bartsch, G., Klocker, H., & Hittmair, A. (1995). Distant metastases from prostatic carcinoma express androgen receptor protein. *Cancer Res, 55*, 3068-3072.
- Hofer, C., Zollinger, A., & Ganter, M. (2010). Perioperative assessment of platelet function in patients under antiplatelet therapy. *Expert Rev Med Devices*, 7, 625-637.
- Hoffman, M. (2003). A cell-based model of coagulation and the role of factor VIIa. *Blood Rev,* 17, S1-5.

- Hollopeter, G., Jantzen, H., Vincent, D., Li, G., England, L., Ramakrishnan, V., . . . Conley, P. (2001). Identification of the platelet ADP receptor targeted by antithrombotic drugs. *Nature*, 409, 202-207.
- Holme, S., Heaton, A., Konchuba, A., & Hartman, P. (1988). Light scatter and total protein signal distribution of platelets by flow cytometry as parameters of size. *J Lab Clin Med*, 112, 223-231.
- Holmes, C., Huang, J., Pace, T., Howard, A., & Muss, H. (2008). Tamoxifen and aromatase inhibitors differentially affect vascular endothelial growth factor and endostatin levels in women with breast cancer. *Clin Cancer Res, 14*, 3070-3076.
- Holmes, C., Levis, J., & Ornstein, D. (2009). Activated platelets enhance ovarian cancer cell invasion in a cellular model of metastasis. *Clin Exp Metastasis, 26*, 653-661.
- Holmes, C., Levis, J., Schneider, D., Bambace, N., Sharma, D., Lal, I., ... Muss, H. (2016). Platelet phenotype changes associated with breast cancer and its treatment. *Platelets*, *27*, 703-711.
- Honn, K., & Tang, D. (1992). Hemostasis and malignancy: an overview. *Cancer Metast*, 11, 223-226.
- Honn, K., Cavanaugh, P., Evens, C., Taylor, J., & Sloane, B. (1982). Tumor cell-platelet aggregation: induced by cathepsin B-like proteinase and inhibited by prostacyclin. *Science*, 217, 540-542.
- Honn, K., Chen, Y., Timar, J., Onada, J., Hatfield, J., Fligiel, S., . . . Nelson, K. (1992). Alpha IIb beta 3 integrin expression and function in subpopulations of murine tumors. *Exp Cell Res*, 201, 23-32.
- Honn, K., Tang, D., & Crissman, J. (1992). Platelets and cancer metastasis: a causal relationship? *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 11*, 325-351.
- Horoszewicz, J., Leong, S., Chu, T., Wajsman, Z., & Friedman, M. (1980). The LNCaP cell line--a new model for studies on human prostatic carcinoma. *Prog Clin Biol Res, 37*, 115-132.
- Ho-Tin-Noe, B., Goerge, T., Cifuni, S., Duerschmied, D., & Wagner, D. (2008). Platelet granule secretion continuously prevents intratumor hemorrhage. *Cancer Res, 68*, 6851-6858.
- Huang, J., Dong, L., Kozasa, T., & Le Breton, G. (2001). Signaling through G(alpha)13 switch region I is essential for protease-activated receptor 1-mediated human platelet shape change, aggregation, and secretion. *J Biol Chem*, 282, 10210-10222.
- Huo, C., Kao, Y., & Chuu, C. (2015). Androgen receptor inhibits epithelial-mesenchymal transition, migration, and invasion of PC-3 prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Lett, 369*, 103-111.

- Ikeda, M., Furukawa, H., Imamura, H., Shimizu, J., Ishida, H., Masutani, S., & Satomi, T. (2002). Poor prognosis associated with thrombocytosis in patients with gastric cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol*, 9, 287-291.
- Isaacs, J. (1994). Role of androgens in prostatic cancer. Vitam Horm, 49, 433-502.
- Italiano, J. (2013). Unraveling mechanisms that control platelet production. Seminars in *Thrombosis and Hemostasis, 39*, 15-24.
- Italiano, J., Bergmeier, W., Tiwari, S., Falet, H., Hartwig, J., Hoffmeister, K., . . . Shivdasani, R. (2003). Mechanisms and implications of platelet discoid shape. *Blood*, *101*, 4789-4796.
- Italiano, J., Patel-Hett, S., & Hartwig, J. (2007). Mechanics of proplatelet elaboration. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 5, 18-23.
- Italiano, J., Richardson, J., Patel-Hett, S., Battinelli, E., Zaslavsky, A., & Short, S. (2008). Angiogenesis is regulated by a novel mechanism: pro- and antiangiogenic proteins are organized into separate platelet alpha granules and differentially released. *Blood*, 111, 1227-1233.
- Ithychanda, S. D. (2009). Migfilin, a molecular switch in regulation of integrin activation. *J Biol Chem*, 284, 4713-4722.
- Izawa, J., Klotz, L., Siemens, R., Kassouf, W., Alan, S., Jordan, J., . . . Iansavichene, A. (2011). Prostate cancer screening: Canadian guidelines 2011. *Can Urol Assoc J*, *5*, 23.
- Jackson, S., Nesbitt, W., & Kulkarni, S. (2003). Signaling event underlying thrombus formation. *J Thromb Haemost*, 1602-1612.
- Jaggi, M., Johansson, S., Baker, J., Smith, L., Galich, A., & Balaji, K. (2005). Aberrant expression of Ecadherin and beta-catenin in human prostate cancer. *Urol Oncol, 23*, 402-406.
- Jain, S., Russell, S., & Ware, J. (2009). Platelet glycoprotein VI facilitates experimental lung metastasis in syngenic mouse models. *J Thromb Haemost*, *7*, 1713-1717.
- Jain, S., Zuka, M., Liu, J., Russell, S., Dent, J., Guerrero, J., . . . Ware, J. (2007). Platelet glycoprotein Ib alpha supports experimental lung metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104, 9024-9028.
- Janowska-Wieczorek, A., Marquez-Curtis, L., Wysoczynski, M., & Ratajczak, M. (2006). Enhancing effect of platelet-derived microvesicles on the invasive potential of breast cancer cells. *Transfusion*, 46, 1199-1209.
- Janowska-Wieczorek, A., Wysoczynski, M., Kijowski, J., Marquez-Curtis, L., Machalinski, B., & Ratajczak, J. (2005). Microvesicles derived from activated platelets induce metastasis and angiogenesis in lung cancer. *Int J Cancer*, 113, 752-760.

- Jansen, A., Josefsson, E., Rumjantseva, V., Liu, Q., Falet, H., Bergmeier, W., . . . Hoffmeister, K. (2012). Desialylation accelerates platelet clearance after refrigeration and initiates GPIbalpha metalloproteinase-mediated cleavage in mice. *Blood*, 119, 1263-1273.
- Jantzen, H., Gousset, L., Bhaskar, V., Vincent, D., Tai, A., Reynolds, E., & Conley, P. (1999). Evidence for Two Distinct G-protein- coupled ADP Receptors Mediating Platelet Activation. *Thromb Haemost*, 81, 111-117.
- Jemal, A., Siegel, R., Xu, J., & Ward, E. (2010). Cancer statistics, 2010. CA. *Cancer J Clin, 60*, 277-300.
- Jenster, G., van der Korput, H., van Vroonhoven, C., van der Kwast, T., Trapman, J., & Brinkmann, A. (1991). Domains of the human androgen receptor involved in steroid binding, transcriptional activation, and subcellular localization. *Mol Endocrinol, 5*, 1396-1404.
- Jin, D., Shido, K., & Kopp, H. (2006). Cytokine-mediated deployment of SDF-1 induces revascularization through recruitment of CXCR4+ hemangiocytes. *Nat Med*, *12*, 557-567.
- Johnson, K., Forward, J., Tippy, M., Ceglowski, J., El-Husayni, S., Italiano, J., & Battinelli, E. (2017). Tamoxifen directly inhibits platelet angiogenic potential and platelet-mediated metastasis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, 37, 664-674.
- Joosse, S., & Pantel, K. (2015). Tumor-educated platelets as liquid biopsy in cancer patients. *Cancer Cell, 28*, 552-554.
- Josefsson, E., James, C., Henley, K., Debrincat, M., Rogers, K., Dowling, M., . . . Kile, B. (2011). Megakaryocytes possess a functional intrinsic apoptosis pathway that must be restrained to survive and produce platelets. *J Exp Med*, *26*, 2017-2031.
- Jurasz, P., Alonso, D., Castro-Blanco, S., Murad, M., & Radomski, M. (2003). Generation and role of angiostatin in human platelets. *Blood*, *102*, 3217-3223.
- Jurasz, P., Alonso-Escolano, D., & Radomski, M. (2004). Platelet-cancer interactions: mechanism and pharmacology of tumor cell-induced platelet aggregation. *Br J Pharmacol*, *143*, 819-826.
- Jurasz, P., North, S., Venner, P., & Randomski, M. (2003). Matrix metalloproteinase-2 contributes to increased platelet reactivity in patients with metastatic prostate cancer: a preliminary study. *Thromb Res, 112*, 59-64.
- Jurasz, P., Sawicki, G., Dusyk, M., Sawicka, J., Miranda, C., Mayers, I., & Radomski, M. (2001). Matrix metalloproteinase 2 in tumor cell-induced platelet aggregation: regulation by nitric oxide. *Cancer Res*, 61, 376-382.

- Kahn, M., Nakanishi-Matsui, M., Shapiro, M., Ishihara, H., & Coughlin, S. (1999). Proteaseactivated receptors 1 and 4 mediate activation of human platelets by thrombin. J Clin Invest, 103, 879-887.
- Kahn, M., Zheng, Y., Huang, W., Bigornia, V., Zeng, D., Moff, S., . . . Coughlin, S. (1998). A dual thrombin receptor system for platelet activation. *Nature*, *394*, 690-694.
- Kaibuchi, K., Takai, Y., Sawamura, M., Hoshijma, M., Fujikura, T., & Nishizuka, Y. (1983). Synergistic functions of protein phosphorylation and calcium mobilization in platelet activation. *J Biol Chem*, 258, 6701.
- Kaighn, M., Narayan, K., Ohnuki, Y., Lechner, J., & Jones, L. (1979). Establishment and characterization of a human prostatic carcinoma cell line (PC-3). *Invest Urol*, 17, 16-23.
- Karpatkin, S., & Langer, R. (1968). Biochemical energetics of simulated platelet plug formation. Effect of thrombin, adenosine diphosphate, and epinephrine on intra- and extracellular adenine nucleotide kinetics. J Clin Invest, 47, 2158-2168.
- Karpatkin, S., Pearlstein, E., Ambrogio, C., & Coller, B. (1988). Role of adhesive proteins in platelet tumor interaction in vitro and metastasis formation in vivo. *J Clin Invest*, 81, 1012-1019.
- Kasirer-Friede, A., Cozzi, M., Mazzucato, M., De Marco, L., Ruggeri, Z., & Shattil, S. (2004). Signaling through GP Ib-IX-V activates alpha IIb beta 3 independently of other receptors. *Blood*, 103, 3403-3411.
- Kato, N., Fujita, A., Kunita, S., Sato, M., Kaneko, M., & Osawa, T. (2003). Molecular identification of Aggrus/T1alpha as a platelet aggregation-inducing factor ex- pressed in colorectal tumors. *J Biol Chem*, 278, 51599-51605.
- Kato, Y., Kaneko, M., Kunita, A., Ito, H., Kameyama, A., Ogasawara, S., & Matsuura, N. (2008). Molecular analysis of the pathophysiological binding of the platelet aggregation- inducing factor podoplanin to the C-type lectin-like receptor CLEC-2. *Cancer Sci*, 99, 54-61.
- Kato, Y., Kaneko, M., Sata, M., Fujita, N., Tsuruo, T., & Osawa, M. (2005). Enhanced expression of Aggrus (T1alpha/Podoplanin), a platelet-aggregation-inducing factor in lung squamous cell carcinoma. *Tumor Biol, 26*, 195-200.
- Katritch, V., Cherezov, V., & Stevens, R. (2013). Structure-function of the G protein-coupled receptor superfamily. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol*, 53, 531-556.
- Kawabata, A., Kuroda, R., Nishikawa, H., & Kawai, K. (1999). Modulation by proteinaseactivated receptors of the rat duodenal motility in vitro: possible mechanisms underlying the evoked contraction and relaxation. *Br J Pharmacol*, *128*, 865-872.

- Kawata, M., Kikuchi, A., Hoshijima, M., Yamamoto, K., Hashimoto, E., Yamamura, H., & Takai, Y. (1989). Phosphorylation of smg p21, a ras p21-like GTP-binding protein, by cyclic AMPdependent protein kinase in a cell-free system and in response to prostaglandin E1 in intact human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 264, 15688-15695.
- Kazes, I., Elalamy, I., Sraer, J., Hatmi, M., & Nguyen, G. (2000). Platelet release of trimolecular complex components MT1-MMP/ TIMP2/MMP2: involvement in MMP2 activation and platelet aggregation. *Blood*, 96, 3064-3069.
- Kehrel, B., & Brodde, M. (2013). State of the art in platelet function testing. *Transfus Med Hemother*, 40, 73-86.
- Kenney, D., & Linck, R. (1985). The cystoskeleton of unstimulated blood platelets: structure and composition of the isolated marginal microtubular band. *Journal of Cell Science*, 78, 122.
- Kerr, B., McCabe, N., & Feng, W. (2013). Platelets govern pre-metastatic tumor communication to bone. *Oncogene*, 32, 4319-4324.
- Khorana, A., & Fine, R. (2004). Pancreatic cancer and thromboembolic disease. *Lancet Oncol, 11*, 655-663.
- Khorana, A., Francis, C., Culakova, E., Kuderer, N., & Lyman, G. (2007). Thromboembolism is a leading cause of death in cancer patients receiving outpatient chemotherapy. *J Thomb Haemost*, *5*, 632-634.
- Kiema, T., Lad, Y., Jiang, P., Oxley, C., Bladassarre, M., Wegener, K., . . . Calderwood, D. (2006). The molecular basis of filamin binding to integrins and competition with talin. *Mol Cell*, 21, 337-347.
- Kim, C., & Kim, M. (2013). Differences in alpha-beta transmembrane domain interactions among integrins enable diverging integrin signaling. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 436, 406-412.
- Kim, C., Lau, T., Ulmer, T., & Ginsberg, M. (2009). Interactions of platelet integrin alphαIIb and beta3 transmembrane domains in mammalian cell membranes and their role in integrin activation. *Blood*, 113, 4747-4753.
- Kim, H., Seo, K., Kang, Y., Ko, H., Kim, K., & Back, H. (2011). Mechanisms of plateletactivating factor-induced enhancement of VEGF expression. *Cell Physiol Biochem*, 27, 55-62.
- Kim, H., Song, K., Park, Y., Kang, Y., Lee, Y., Lee, K., . . . Kim, S. (2003). Elevated levels of circulating platelet microparticles. VEGF, IL-6 and. RANTES in patients with gastric cancer: possible role of a metastasis predictor. *Eur J Cancer*, 39, 184-191.

- Kim, J., Zhang, C., Zhang, X., & Springer, T. (2010). A mechanically stabilized receptor-ligand flex-bond important in the vasculature. *Nature*, *466*, 992-995.
- Kim, S., Foster, C., Lecchi, A., Quinton, T., Prosser, D., Jin, J., . . . Kunapuli, S. (2002). Proteaseactivated receptors 1 and 4 do not stimulate G(i) signaling pathways in the absence of secreted ADP and cause human platelet aggregation independently of G(i) signaling. *Blood*, 99, 3629-3636.
- Kim, Y., Borsig, L., Varki, N., & Varki, A. (1998). P-selectin deficiency attenuates tumor growth and metastasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci*, *95*, 9325-9330.
- Kinoshita, H., Shi, Y., Sandefur, C., Meisner, L., Chang, C., Choon, A., . . . Jarrard, D. (2000). Methylation of the androgen receptor minimal promoter silences transcription in human prostate cancer. *Cancer Res, 60*, 3623-3630.
- Kirwan, C., Bundred, N., Castle, J., Clarke, R., Dive, C., Morris, J., & Harvery, J. (2016). PO-36 thrombin inhibition preoperatively (TIP) in early breast cancer, the first clinical trial of NOACs as an anti-cancer agent: trial methodology. *Thromb Res, 140*, S189-190.
- Kisucka, J., Butterfield, C., Duda, D., Eichenberger, S., Saffaripour, S., Ware, J., . . . Wagner, D. (2006). Platelets and platelet adhesion support angiogenesis while preventing excessive hemorrhage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 855-860.
- Klages, B., Brandt, U., Simon, M., Schultz, G., & Offermanns, S. (1999). Activation of G12/G13 results in shape change and Rho/Rho-kinase-mediated myosin light chain phosphorylation in mouse platelets. *J Cell Biol, 144*, 745-754.
- Kleiman, N. (1999). Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of glycoprotein IIb-IIIa inhibitors. *Am Heart J, 138*, 263-275.
- Klinger, M., & Jelkmann, W. (2002). Role of blood platelets in infection and inflammation. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 22, 913-922.
- Knezevic, I., Borg, C., & Le Breton, G. (1993). Identification of Gq as one of the G-proteins which copurify with human platelet thromboxane A2/prostaglandin H2 receptors. J Biol Chem, 268, 26011-26017.
- Kogushi, M., Yokohama, H., Kitamura, S., & Hishinuma, I. (2007). Effects of E5555, a proteaseactivated receptor-1 antagonist, on the inflamma- torymarkers in vitro. *J Thromb Haemost*, *5*, 111-119.
- Kohli, M., Williams, K., Yao, J., Dennis, R., Huang, J., Reeder, J., & Ricke, W. (2011). Thrombin expression in prostate: a novel finding. *Cancer Invest*, 1, 62-67.

- Kopp, H., Placke, T., & Salih, H. (2009). Platelet-derived transforming growth factor-beta downregulates NKG2D thereby inhibiting natural killer cell antitumor reactivity. *Cancer Res*, 69, 7775-7783.
- Kowit, J., Linck, R., & Kenney, D. (1988). Isolated cytoskeletons of human blood platelets: darkfield imaging of coiled and uncoiled microtubules. *Biology of the Cell*, 64, 283-291.
- Kozasa, T., Jiang, X., Hart, M., Sternweis, P., Singer, W., Gilman, A., . . . Sternweis, P. (1998). p115 RhoGEF, a GTPase activating protein for Galpha12 and Galpha13. *Science*, 280, 2109-2111.
- Kreso, A., & Dick, J. (2014). Evolution of the Cancer Stem Cell Model. *Cell Stem Cell*, 14, 275-291.
- Kumano, M., Miyake, H., Muramaki, M., Furukawa, J., Takenaka, A., & Fujisawa, M. (2009). Expression of urokinase-type plasminogen activator system in prostate cancer: correlation with clinicopathological outcomes in patients undergoing radical prostatectomy. Urol Oncol, 27, 180-186.
- Kumar, R., Dong, J., Thaggard, J., Cruz, M., Lopez, J., & McIntire, L. (2003). Kinetics of GPIb alpha-vWF-A1 tether bond under flow: Effect of GPIb alpha mutations on the association and dissociation rates. *Biophysical Journal*, *85*, 4099-4109.
- Kunert, S., Meyer, I., Fleischhauer, S., Wannack, M., Fiedler, J., & Shivdasani, R. (2009). The microtubule modulator RanBP10 plays a critical role in regulation of platelet discoid shape and degranulation. *Blood*, *114*, 5532-5540.
- Kuznetsov, H., Marsh, T., Markens, B., Castano, Z., Greene-Colozzi, A., Hay, S., . . . McAllister, S. (2012). Identication of luminal breast cancers that establish a tumor-supportive macroenvironment defined by proangiogenic platelets and bone marrow-derived cells. *Cancer Discov*, 2, 1150-1165.
- Läubli, H., & Borsig, L. (2010). Selectins as mediators of lung metastasis. *Cancer Microenviron*, *3*, 97-105.
- Labelle, M., Begum, S., & Hynes, R. (2011). Direct signaling between platelets and cancer cells induces an epithelial-mesenchymal-like transition and promotes metastasis. *Cancer Cell*, 20, 576-590.
- Lakka Klement, G. Y., Cassiola, F., Kikuchi, L., Cervi, V., Podust, J., Italiano, E., & Folkman, J. (2009). Platelets actively sequester angiogenesis regulators. *Blood*, *113*, 2835-2842.
- Langer, A., May, K., Daub, U., Heinzmann, P., Lang, M., Schumm, D., . . . Gawaz. (2006). Adherent plate- lets recruit and induce differentiation of murine embryonic endothelial progenitor cells to mature endothelial cells in vitro. *Circ Res, 98*, e2-e10.

- Lanza, F. (2006). Bernard-Soulier syndrome (hemorrhagiparous thrombocytic dystrophy). *Orphanet J Rare Dis, 1*, 46.
- Lapidot, T., Sirard, C., & Vormoor, J. (1994). A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. *Nature*, *367*, 645-648.
- Larson, M., & Watson, S. (2006). A product of their environment: do megakaryocytes rely on extracellular cues for proplatelet formation? *Platelets*, *17*, 435-440.
- Le on, C., Hechler, B., Vial, C., Leray, C., Cazenave, J., & Gachet, C. (1997). The P2Y1 receptor is an ADP receptor antagonized by ATP and expressed in platelets and megakaryoblastic cells. *FEBS Lett*, 403, 26-30.
- Leblanc, R., Lee, S., David, M., Bordet, J., Norman, D., & Patil, R. (2014). Interaction of plateletderived autotaxin with tumor integrin alphaVbeta3 controls metastasis of breast cancer cells to bone. *Blood*, *124*, 3141-3150.
- Lee, H., Lim, C., Puzon-McLaughlin, W., Shattil, S., & Ginsberg, M. (2009). RIAM activates integrins by linking talin to ras GTPase membrane-targeting sequences. *J Biol Chem*, 284, 5119-5127.
- Lee, S., Lou, W., Hou, M., de Miguel, F., Gerber, L., & Gao, A. (2003). Interleukin-6 promotes androgenindependent growth in LNCaP human prostate cancer cells. *Clin Cancer Res*, 9, 370-376.
- Lee, Y., Lee, J., Shen, M., Hsiao, G., & Sheu, J. (2006). Inhibitory mechanisms of activated matrix metalloproteinase-9 on platelet activation. *Eur J Pharmacol*, *537*, 52-58.
- Lee, Y., Lee, L., CY, S., Hsiao, G., Yang, Y., & Leu, S. (2013). Virally inactivated human platelet concentrate lysate induces regulatory T cells and immunosuppressive effect in a murine asthma model. *Transfusion*, *53*, 1918-1928.
- Leeksma, C., & Cohen, J. (1955). Determination of the life of human blood platelets using labelled diisopropylfluorophosphanate. *Nature*, 175, 552-553.
- Lehr, J., & Pienta, K. (1998). Preferential adhesion of prostate cancer cells to a human bone marrow endothelial cell line. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, 90, 118-123.
- Leisner, T., Liu, M., Jaffer, Z., Chernoff, J., & Parise, L. (2005). Essential role of CIB1 in regulating PAK1 activation and cell migration. *J Cell Biol*, 170, 465-476.
- Lemons, P., Chen, D., & Whiteheart, S. (2000). Molecular mechanisms of platelet exocytosis: Requirements for alpha-granule release. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 267*, 875-880.

- Lemons, P., Chen, D., Bernstein, A., Bennet, M., & Whiteheart, S. (1997). Regulated secretion in platelets: identification of elements of the platelet exocytosis machinery. *Blood*, 90, 1490-1500.
- Levin, J., & Conley, C. (1964). Thrombocytosis associated with malignant disease. *Arch Intern Med*, 114, 497-500.
- Lewalle, J., Castronovo, V., Gofnet, G., & Foidart, J. (1991). Malignant cell attachment to endothe- lium of ex vivo perfused human umbilical vein. Modulation by platelets, plasma and bronectin. *Thromb Res*, 62, 287-298.
- Lewis, G., Witzke, C., Colon-Hernandez, P., Guero, J., Bloch, K., & Semigran, M. (2006). Sildenafil improves coronary artery patency in canine model of platelet-mediated cyclic coronary occlusion after thrombolysis. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 47, 1471.
- Li, N. (2016). Platelets in cancer metastasis: to help the "villain" to do evil. *Int J Cancer, 138*, 2078-2087.
- Li, Y., & Cozzi, P. (2007). Targeting uPA/uPAR in prostate cancer. *Cancer Treat Rev, 33*, 521-527.
- Li, Z., Delaney, K., O'Brien, K., & Du, X. (2010). Signaling during platelet adhesion and activation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*, 30, 2341-2349.
- Li, Z., Xi, X., & Du, X. (2001). A mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent signaling pathway in the activation of platelet integrin alpha IIbbeta3. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 42226-42232.
- Li, Z., Xi, X., Gu, M., Feil, R., Ye, R., Eigenthaler, M., . . . Du, X. (2003). A stimulatory role for cGMPdependent protein kinase in platelet activation. *Cell*, *112*, 77-86.
- Li, Z., Zhang, G., Feil, R., Han, J., & Du, X. (2006). Sequential activation of p38 and ERK pathways by cGMP-dependent protein kinase leading to activation of the platelet integrin alphaIIb beta3. *Blood*, *107*, 965-972.
- Lian, L., Wang, Y., Flick, M., Choi, J., Scott, E., Degan, J., . . . Abrams, C. (2009). Loss of pleckstrin defines a novel pathway for PKC-mediated exocytosis. *Blood*, 113, 3577.
- Lichtinghagen, R., Musholt, P., Lein, M., Romer, A., Rudolph, B., Kristiansen, G., . . . Jung, K. (2002). Different mRNA and protein expression of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases 1 in benign and malignant prostate tissue. *Eur Urol*, 42, 398-406.
- Lin, R., Afshar-Kharghan, V., & Schafer, A. (2014). Paraneoplastic thrombocytosis: the secrets of tumor selfpromotion. *Blood*, 124, 184-187.

- Liu, J., Fitzgerald, M., Berndt, M., Jackson, C., & Gartner, T. (2006). Bruton tyrosine kinase is essential for botrocetin/VWF-induced signaling and GPIb-dependent thrombus formation in vivo. *Blood*, *108*, 2596-2603.
- Liu, J., Pestina, T., Berndt, M., Jackson, C., & Gartner, T. (2005). Botrocetin/ VWF-induced signaling through GPIb-IX-V produces TxA2 in an alphaIIbbeta3- and aggregation-independent manner. *Blood*, *106*, 2750-2756.
- Liu, P., Jiang, K., Capkova, D., Xue, L., Ye, S., Sinha, N., . . . Liu, C. (2011). Tissue factoractivated coagulation cascade in the tumor microenvironment is critical for tumor progression and an effective target for therapy. *Cancer Res, 71*, 6492-6502.
- Long, Y., Wang, T., Gao, Q., & Zhou, C. (2016). Prognostic significance of pretreatment elevated platelet count in patients with colorectal cancer: a meta-analysis. *Oncotarget*, 7, 81849-81861.
- Lonsdorf, A., Krämer, B., Fahrleitner, M., Schönberger, T., Gnerlich, S., & Ring, S. (2012). Engagement of αIIbβ3 (GPIIb/IIIa) with ανβ3 integrin mediates interaction of melanoma cells with platelets: a connection to hematogenous metastasis. *J Bio Chem*, 287, 2168-2178.
- Lopez, J., & Dong, J. (1997). Structure and function of the glycoprotein Ib-IX-V complex. *Curr Opin Hematol, 4*, 323-329.
- Lova, P., Paganini, S., Sinigaglia, F., Balduini, C., & Torti, M. (2002). A Gi-dependent pathway is required for activation of the small GTPase Rap1B in human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 12009-12015.
- Luchtman-Jones, L., & Broze, G. (1995). The Current Status of Coagulation . *Annals of Medicine*, 5, 47-52.
- Ludwig, R., Boehme, B., Podda, M., Henschler, R., Jager, E., Tandi, C., . . . Gille, J. (2004). Endothelial P-selectin as a target of heparin action in experimental melanoma lung metastasis. *Cancer Res, 64*, 2743-2750.
- Ma, H., Hong, H., & Huang, S. (1999). Multiple signal input and output domains of the 160kilodalton nuclear receptor coactivator proteins. *Mol Cell Biol, 19*, 6164-6173.
- Ma, L., Perini, R., McKnight, W., Dicay, M., Klein, A., & Hollenberg, M. (2005). Proteinaseactivated receptors 1 and 4 counter-regulate endostatin and VEGF release from human platelets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *102*, 216-220.
- Machesky, L., Reeves, E., Wientjes, F., Mattheyse, F., Grogan, A., Totty, N., . . . Segal, A. (1997). Mammalian actinrelated protein 2/3 complex localizes to regions of lamellipodial protrusion and is composed of evolutionarily conserved proteins. *Biochem J*, 328, 105-112.

- Mackman, N. (2009). The Role of Tissue Factor and Factor VIIa in Hemostasis. *Anesth Analg,* 108, 1447-1452.
- Madan, M., Berkowitz, S., & Theng, J. (1998). Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa integrin blockade. *Circulation*, 98, 2629-2635.
- Mahoney, N., Janmey, P., & Almo, S. (1997). Structure of the profilin-poly-L-proline complex involved in morphogenesis and cytoskeletal regulation. *Nature Structural Biology*, 4, 953-960.
- Malemud, C. (2006). Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) in health and disease: an overview. *Front Biosci, 11,* 1696-1701.
- Mann, K. (2003). Thrombin formation. Chest, 124, 4-10.
- Martensson, S., Bigler, S., Brown, M., Lange, P., Brawer, M., & Hakomori, S. (1995). Sialyl-Lewis(x) and related carbohydrate antigens in the prostate. *Hum Pathol*, *26*, 735-739.
- Martinez, A., Salas, E., Radomski, A., & Radomski, M. (2001). Matrix metalloproteinase-2 in platelet adhesion to fibrinogen: interactions with nitric oxide. *Med Sci Monit*, 7, 646-651.
- Mason, K., Carpinelli, M., Fletcher, J., Collinge, J., Hilton, A., Ellis, S., . . . Kile, B. (2008). Programmed anuclear cell death delimits platelet life span. *Cell*, *128*, 1173-1186.
- Maynard, D., Heijnen, H., Horne, M., White, J., & Gahl, W. (2007). Proteomic analysis of platelet alpha-granules using mass spectrometry. *J Thromb Haemost*, *5*, 1945-1955.
- Mazzucato, M., Marco, L., Masotti, A., Pradella, P., Bahou, W., & Ruggeri, Z. (1998). Characterization of the initial -thrombin interaction with glycoprotein Ib alpha in relation to platelet activation. *J Biol Chem*, 273, 1880-1887.
- Mazzucato, M., Pradella, P., Cozzi, M., De Marco, L., & Ruggeri, Z. (2002). Sequential cytoplasmic calcium signals in a 2-stage platelet activation process induced by the glycoprotein Ibalpha mechanoreceptor. *Blood*, 100, 2793-2800.
- McArthur, K., Chappaz, S., & Kile, B. (2018). Apoptosis in megakaryocytes and platelets: the life and death of a lineage. *Blood*, 131, 605-610.
- McDonald, D., & Baluk, P. (2002). Significance of blood vessel leakiness in cancer. *Cancer Res,* 62, 5381-5385.
- McNicol, A., & Israels, S. (1999). Platelet dense granules: Structure, function and implications for haemostasis. *Thromb Res*, 95, 1-18.

- McNicol, A., Gerrard, J., & Macintyre, D. (1989). Evidence for two mechanisms of thrombininduced platelet activation: one proteolytic, one receptor mediated. *Biochem Cell Biol*, 67, 332-336.
- Medina, C., Jurasz, P., Santos-Martinez, M., Jeong, S., Mitsky, T., Chen, R., & Radomski, M. (2006). Platelet Aggregation-Induced by Caco-2 Cells: Regulation by Matrix Metalloproteinase-2 and Adenosine Diphosphate. 2006, 317, 739-745.
- Mehta, P., Lawson, D., Ward, M., Lee-Ambrose, L., & Kimura, A. (1986). Effects of thromboxane A2 inhibition on osteogenic sarcoma cell-induced platelet aggregation. *Cancer Res, 46*, 5061-5063.
- Menashi, S., He, L., Soria, C., Soria, J., Thomaidis, A., & Legrand, Y. (1991). Modulation of endothelial cells brinolytic activity by platelets. *Thromb Haemost*, 65, 77-81.
- Menter, D., Tucker, S., Kopetz, S., Sood, A., Crissman, J., & Honn, K. (2014). Platelets and cancer: a casual or causal relationship: revisited. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 33*, 231-269.
- Metzelaar, M., & Clevers, H. (1992). Lysosomal membrane glycoproteins in platelets. *Thrombosis* and Haemostasis, 68, 378-382.
- Mezouar, S., Darbousset, R., Dignat-George, F., Panicot-Dubois, L., & Dubois, C. (2015). Inhibition of platelet activation prevents the P-selectin and integrin-dependent accumulation of cancer cell microparticles and reduces tumor growth and metastasis in vivo. *Int J Cancer*, 136, 462-475.
- Michalak, M., Mariani, P., & Opas, M. (1998). Calreticulin, a multifunctional Ca2+ binding chaperone of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Biochem Cell Biol*, *76*, 779-785.
- Michelson, A. (1992). Thrombin-induced down-regulation of the platelet membrane glycoprotein Ib-IX complex. *Semin Thromb Hemost, 18,* 18-27.
- Michelson, A. (2003). How Platelets Work: Platelet Function and Dysfunction. J Thromb and Thrombol, 16, 7-12.
- Mitra, S., & Schlaepfer, D. (2006). Integrin-regulated FAK-Src signaling in normal and cancer cells. *Curr Opin Cell Biol, 18*, 516-523.
- Mitra, S., Hanson, D., & Schlaepfer, D. (2005). Focal adhesion kinase: in command and control of cell motility. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 6*, 56-68.
- Mitrugno, A., Sylman, J., Ngo, A., Pang, J., Sears, R., Williams, C., & McCarty, O. (2017). Aspirin therapy reduces the ability of platelets to promote colon and pancreatic cancer cell proliferation: implications for the oncoprotein c-MYC. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*, 312, C176-189.

- Miyata, S., Takagi, S., Sato, H., Morioka, K., Shiba, T., Minamisawa, M., . . . Fujita, N. (2014). Suppression of Aggrus/podoplanin-induced platelet aggregation and pulmonary metastasis by a single-chain antibody variable region fragment. *Cancer Med*, *3*, 1595-1604.
- Moers A, N. B., & Offermanns, S. (2003). G13 is an essential mediator of platelet activation in hemostasis and thrombosis. *Nat Med*, *9*, 1418-1422.
- Moffat, K., Ledford-Kraemer, M., Nichols, W., & Hayward, C. (2005). Variability in clinical laboratory practice in testing for disorders of platelet function: results of two surveys of the North American Specialized Coagulation Laboratory Association. *Thromb Haemost, 93*, 549-553.
- Mohle, R., Green, D., Moore, M., Nachman, R., & Rafii, S. (1997). Constitutive production and thrombininduced release of vascular endothelial growth factor by human megakaryocytes and platelets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, *94*, 663-668.
- Mol, A., Geldof, A., Meijer, G., van der Po, H., & van Moorselaar, R. (2007). New experimental markers for early detection of high-risk prostate cancer: role of cell-cell adhesion and cell migration. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 133, 687-695.
- Monreal, M., Fernandez-Llamazares, J. P., Julian, J., Broggi, M., Escola, D., & Abad, A. (1998). Platelet count and survival in patients with colorectal cancer—a preliminary study. *Thromb Haemost*, 79, 916-928.
- Moroi, M., Jung, S., Okuma, M., & Shinmyozu, K. (1989). A patient with platelets deficient in glycoprotein VI that lack both collagen-induced aggregation and adhesion. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *84*, 1440-1445.
- Moroz, A., Delella, F., Almeida, R., Lacorte, L., Favaro, W., Deffune, E., & Felisbino, S. (2013). Finasteride inhibits human prostate cancer cell invasion through MMP2 and MMP9 downregulation. *Plos One*, 8, e84757.
- Mu, F., Cranmer, S., Andrews, R., & Berndt, M. (2010). Functional association of phosphoinositide-3-kinase with platelet glycoprotein Ibalpha, the major ligand-binding subunit of the glycoprotein Ib-IX-V complex. J Thromb Haemost, 8, 324-330.
- Murata, T., Ushikubi, F., Matsuoka, T., Hirata, M., Yamasaki, A., Suimoto, Y., . . . Narumiya, S. (1997). Altered pain perception and inflammatory response in mice lacking prostacyclin receptor. *Nature*, *388*, 678.
- Murate T, Y. K., Kinoshita, T., Nagasaka, T., Yoshida, S., Komatsu, N., Miura, Y., ... Hayakawa, T. (1997). The production of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) in megakaryopoiesis: possible role of platelet-and megakaryo- cyte-derived TIMPs in bone marrow fibrosis. *Br J Haematol*, 99, 181-189.

- Murugappa, S., & Kunapuli, S. (2006). The role of ADP receptors in platelet function. *Front Biosci*, *11*, 1977-1986.
- Nachmias, V., Golla, R., Casella, J., & Barron-Casella, E. (1996). Cap Z, a calcium insensitive capping protein in resting and activated platelets. *FEBS Letters*, *378*, 258-262.
- Nakashima, S., Tohmatsu, T., Tohmatsu, T., Hattori, H., Hattori, H., Okano, Y., . . . Nozawa, Y. (1986). Inhibitory action of cyclic GMP on secretion, polyphosphoinositide hydrolysis and calcium mobilization in thrombin-stimulated human platelets. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 135, 1099-1104.
- Nakazawa, S., Takagi, S., Sato, T., Oh-hara, S., Koike, M., Takami, H., . . . Fujita, N. (2011). Prevention of hematogenous metastasis by neutralizing mice and its chimeric anti-Aggrus/podoplanin antibodies. *Cancer Sci, 102*, 2051-2057.
- Nam, S., Kim, D., Cheng, J., Zhang, S., Lee, J., Buettner, R., . . . Jove, R. (2005). Action of the Src family kinase inhibitor, dasatinib (BMS-354825), on human prostate cancer cells. *Cancer Res, 65*, 9185-9189.
- Nesbitt, S., Nesbit, A., Helfrich, M., & Horton, M. (1993). Biochemical characterization of human osteoclast integrins. Osteoclasts express alpha v beta 3, alpha 2 beta 1, and alpha v beta 1 integrins. *J Biol Chem, 268*, 16737-16745.
- Nieman, M., LaRusch, G., Fang, C., Zhou, Y., & Schmaier, A. (2010). Oral thrombostatin FM19 inhibits prostate cancer. *Thromb Haemost*, 104, 1044-1048.
- Nierodzik, M., Klepfish, A., & Karpatkin, S. (1995). Role of platelets, thrombin, integrin IIb- IIIa, fibronectin and von Willebrand factor on tumor adhesion in vitro and metastasis in vivo. *Thromb Haemost*, *74*, 282-290.
- Nieswandt, B., & Watson, S. (2003). Platelet-collagen interaction: Is GPVI the central receptor? *Blood*, 102, 449-461.
- Nieswandt, B., Hafner, M., Echtenacher, B., & Männel, D. (1999). Lysis of tumor cells by natural killer cells in mice is impeded by platelets. *Cancer Res, 59*, 1295-1300.
- Nilsson, R., Balaj, L., Hulleman, E., van Rijn, S., Pegtel, D., Walraven, M., . . . Wurdinger, T. (2011). Blood platelets contain tumor-derived RNA biomarkers. *Blood*, *118*, 3680-3683.
- Niu, Y., Altuwaijri, S., Lai, K., Wu, C., Rickie, W., Messing, E., . . . Chang, C. (2008). Androgen receptor is a tumor suppressor and proliferator in prostate cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *26*, 12182-12187.
- Nobuyuki, K., Fania, S., Jerrold, L., & Kenichi, A. (2004). A Novel Method to Assess Platelet Inhibition by Eptifibatide with Thrombelastograph. *Anesth Analg*, *99*, 1794-1799.

- Noe, L., Peeters, K., Izzi, B., Van Geet, C., & Freson, K. (2010). Regulators of platelet cAMP levels: clinical and therapeutic implications. *Curr Med Chem*, *17*, 2897-2905.
- Nunlist, E., Dozmorov, I., Tang, Y., Cowan, R., Centola, M., & Lin, H. (2004). Partitioning of 5α-dihydrotestosterone and 5α-androstane-3α, 17β-diol activated pathways for stimulating human prostate cancer LNCaP cell proliferation. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol*, *91*, 157-170.
 Nurden, A. (2006). Glanzmann thrombasthenia. *Orphanet J Rare Dis*, *1*, 10.
- Nurden, P., Heilmann, E. P., & Nurden, A. (1994). Two-way trafficking of membrane glycoproteins on thrombin-activated human platelets. *Semin Hematol*, *31*, 240-250.
- Nurden, P., Poujol, C., Winckler, J., Combrie, R., Pousseau, N., Conley, P., . . . Nurden, A. (2003). Immunolocalization of P2Y1 and TPalpha receptors in platelets showed a major pool associated with the membranes of alpha-granules and the open canalicular system. *Blood*, *101*, 1400-1408.
- O'Brien, J. (1962). Platelet aggregation. Part II: Some results of a new method. *J Clin Pathol*, 15, 452-455.
- Offermanns, S. (2001). In vivo functions of heterotrimeric G-proteins: studies in Galpha-deficient mice. *Oncogene*, 20, 1635-1642.
- Offermanns, S. (2006). Activation of platelet function through G protein-coupled receptors. *Circ Res, 99*, 1293-1304.
- Offermanns, S., Toombs, C., Hu, Y., & Simon, M. (1997). Defective platelet activation in G alpha(q)- deficient mice. *Nature*, 389, 183-186.
- Ohlmann, P., Laugwitz, K., Nurnberg, B., Spicher, K., Schultz, G., Cazenave, J., & Gachet, C. (1995). The human platelet ADP receptor activates Gi2 proteins. *Biochem J*, *312*, 775-779.
- Oleksowicz, L., & Dutcher, J. (1995). Adhesive receptors expressed by tumor cells and platelets: novel targets for therapeutic anti-metastatic strategies. *Med Oncol, 12*, 95-102.
- Oleksowicz, L., Mrowiec, Z., Schwartz, E., Khorshidi, M., Dutcher, J., & Puszkin, E. (1995). Characterization of tumor- induced platelet aggregation: the role of immunorelated GPIb and GPIIb/IIIa expression by MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Thromb Res*, *79*, 261-274.
- Overall, C., & Kleifeld, O. (2006). Tumour microenvironment-opinion: validating matrix metalloproteinases as drug targets and anti-targets for cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Cancer, 6*, 227-239.
- Overall, C., & Lopex-otin, C. (2002). Strategies for MMP inhibition in cancer: innovations for the post-trial era. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *2*, 657-672.
- Ozaki, Y., Suzuki-Inoue, K., & Inoue, O. (2013). Platelet receptors activated via mulitmerization: glycoprotein VI, GPIb-IX-V, and CLEC-2. *Thomb Haemost*, 11, 330-339.

- Pacchiarini, L., Zucchella, M., Milanesi, G., Tacconi, F., Bonomi, E., Canevari, A., & Grignani, G. (1991). Thromboxane production by platelets during tumor cell-induced platelet activation. *Invasion Metastasis*, 11, 102-109.
- Pakala, R., & Waksman, R. (2011). Currently available methods for platelet function analysis: advantages and disadvantages. *Cardiovasc Revasc Med*, 12, 312-322.
- Palta, S., Saroa, R., & Palta, A. (2014). Overview of the coagulation system. *Indian J Anaesth*, 58, 515-523.
- Palumbo, J., Talmage, K., Massari, J., La Jeunesse, C., Flick, M., & Kombrinck, K. (2005). Platelets and brin(ogen) increase metastatic potential by impeding natural killer cellmediated elimination of tumor cells. *Blood*, 105, 178-185.
- Pandey, D., Goyal, P., & Siess, W. (2001). Lysophosphatidic acid stimulation of platelets rapidly induces Ca2+-dependent dephosphorylation of cofilin that is independent of dense granule secretion and aggregation. *Blood Cells Mol Dis, 38*, 269-279.
- Pandey, D., Goyal, P., Bamburg, J., & Siess, W. (2006). Regulation of LIM-kinase 1 and cofilin in thrombinstimulated platelets. *Blood*, 107, 515-583.
- Patel-Hett, S. R., Schulze, H., Drabek, K., Isaac, N., Hoffmeister, K., Shivdasani, R., . . . Italiano, J. (2008). Visualization of microtubule growth in living platelets reveals a dynamic marginal band with multiple microtubules. *Blood*, 111, 4605-4616.
- Pattabiraman, D., & Weinberg, R. (2014). Tackling the cancer stem cells [mdash] what challenges do they pose? *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, *13*, 497-512.
- Patzelt, J., & Langer, H. (2012). Platelets in angiogenesis. Curr Vasc Pharmacol, 10, 570-577.
- Pearlstein, E., Ambrogio, C., Gasic, G., & Karpatkin, S. (1982). Inhibition of the plateletaggregating activity of two human adenocarcinomas of the colon and an anaplastic murine tumor with a specific thrombin inhibitor: dansylarginine N-(3-ethyl- 1, 5pentanediyl)amide. *Prog Clin Biol Res, 89*, 479-502.
- Pearlstein, E., Salk, P., Yogeeswaran, G., & Karpatkin, S. (1980). Correlation between spontaneous metastatic potential, platelet-aggregating activity of cell surface extracts, and cell surface sialylation in 10 metastatic-variant derivatives of a rat renal sarcoma cell line. *Prod Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 77, 4336-4339.
- Peerschke, E. (1985). The platelet fibrinogen receptor. Semin Hematol, 22, 241-259.
- Peterson, J., Zurakowski, D., Italiano, J., Michel, L., Fox, L., & Klement, G. (2010). Normal ranges of angiogenesis regulatory proteins in human platelets. *Am J Hematol*, *85*, 487-493.
- Philippe, C., Philippe, B., Fouqueray, B., Perez, J., Lebret, M., & Baud, L. (1993). Protection from tumor necrosis factor-mediated cytolysis by platelets. *Am J Pathol*, *143*, 1713-1723.

- Phillips, D., Charo, I., Parise, L., & Fitzgerald, L. (1988). The platelet membrane glycoprotein IIb-IIIa complex. *Blood*, 71, 831-843.
- Picker, S. (2011). In-vitro assessment of platelet function. Transfus Apher Sci, 44, 305-319.
- Pienta, K., & Bradley, D. (2006). Mechanisms underlying the development of androgenindependent prostate cancer. *Clin Cancer Res, 12*, 1665-1671.
- Pierorazio, P., Walsh, P., & Partin, A. (2013). Prognostic Gleason grade grouping: data based on the modified Gleason scoring system. *BJU Int*, 111, 753-760.
- Pietramaggiori, G., Scherer, S., Cervi, D., Klement, G., & Orgill, D. (2008). Tumors stimulate platelet delivery of angiogenic factors in vivo: an unexpected benefit. *Am J Pathol*, 173, 1609-1616.
- Pignatta, S., Arienti, C., Zoli, W., Di Donato, M., Castoria, G., Gabucci, E., . . . Tesei, A. (2014). Prolonged exposure of (R)-bicalutamide generates LNCaP subclone with alteration of mitochondrial gene. *Mol Cell Endocrinol*, 382, 314-324.
- Placke, T., Orgel, M., Schaller, M., Jung, G., Rammensee, H., & Kopp, H. (2012). Platelet-derived MHC class I confers a pseudonormal phenotype to cancer cells that subverts the antitumor reactivity of natural killer immune cells. *Cancer Res, 72*, 440-448.
- Plantureux, L., Crescence, L., Dignat-George, F., Panicot-Dubois, L., & Dubois, C. (2018). Effect of platelets on cancer progression. *Thromb Res, 164*, 40-47.
- Plow, E., & Ginsberg, M. (1989). Cellular adhesion: GPIIb-IIIa as a prototypic adhesion receptor. *Prog Hemost Thromb, 9*, 117-156.
- Polgar, J., & Reed, G. (1999). A critical role for N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive fusion protein (NSF) in platelet granule secretion. *Blood*, 94, 1313-1318.
- Polgar, J., Lane, W., Chung, S., Houng, A., & Reed, G. (2003). Phosphorylation of SNAP-23 in activated human platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 278, 44369-44370.
- Prisco, D., Paniccia, R., Coppo, M., Filippini, M., Francalanci, I., Brunelli, T., & Abbate, R. (1995). Platelet activation and platelet lipid composition in pulmonary cancer. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*, 53, 65-68.
- Qi, C., Wei, B., Zhou, W., Yang, B., Li, B., Guo, S., . . . Wang, L. (2015). P-selectin-mediated platelet adhesion promotes tumor growth. *Oncotarget, 6*, 6584-6596.
- Quach, M., Chen, W., & Li, R. (2018). Mechanisms of platelet clearance and translation to improve platelet storage. . *Blood*, 131, 1512-1521.

- Quek LS, P. J., Knight, G., Barnes, M., Hibbs, M., Dunn, A., Lowell, C., & Watson, S. (2000). Fyn and Lyn phosphorylate the Fc receptor gamma chain downstream of glycoprotein VI in murine platelets, and Lyn regulates a novel feedback pathway. *Blood*, 96, 4246-4253.
- Rabie, T., Strehl, A., Ludwig, A., & Nieswandt, B. (2005). Evidence for a role of ADAM17 (TACE) in the regulation of platelet glycoprotein V. *J Biol Chem*, 280, 14462-14468.
- Radjabi, A., Sawada, K., Jagadeeswaran, S., Eichbichler, A., Kenny, H., Montag, A., . . . Lengyel, E. (2008). Thrombin induces tumor invasion through the induction and association of matrix metalloproteinase-9 and beta1-integrin on the cell surface. *J Biol Chem, 283*, 2822-2834.
- Radmayr, C., Lunacek, A., Schwentner, C., Oswald, J., Klocker, H., & Bartsch, G. (2008). 5alpha-reductase and the development of the human prostate. *Indian J Urol*, 24, 309-312.
- Radomski, A., Jurasz, P., Sanders, E., Overall, C., Bigg, H., Edwards, D., & Radomski, M. (2002). Identification, regulation and role of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-4 (TIMP-4) in human platelets. *Br J Pharmacol*, 137, 1330-1338.
- Radomski, A., Stewart, M., Jurasz, P., & Radomski, M. (2001). Pharmacological characteristics of solidphase von Willebrand factor in human platelets. *Br J Pharmacol*, *134*, 1013-1020.
- Radomski, M., & Moncada, S. (1983). An improved method for washing platelets with prostacyclin. *Thromb Res, 30*, 383-389.
- Radomski, M., & Moncada, S. (1993). Regulation of vascular homeostasis by nitric oxide. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis, 70,* 36-41.
- Radomski, M., & Radomski, A. (95-106). *Regulation of blood cell function by the endothelial cells*. London: Harwood Academic Publishers.
- Radomski, M., Palmer, R., & Moncada, S. (1987). Endogenous nitric oxide inhibits human platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. *Lancet*, *2*, 1057-1058.
- Radomski, M., Palmer, R., & Moncada, S. (1987). The anti-aggregating properties of vascular endothelium: interactions between prostacyclin and nitric oxide. *Br J Pharmacol*, *92*, 639-646.
- Radomski, M., Palmer, R., & Moncada, S. (1987). The role of nitric oxide and cGMP in platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 148, 1482-1489.
- Radziwon-Balicka, A., Lesyk, G., Back, V., Fong, T., Loredo-Calderon, E., Dong, B., . . . Jurasz, P. (2017). Differential eNOS-signalling by platelet subpopulations regulates adhesion and aggregation. *Cardiovasc Res*, 113, 1719-1731.

- Rathkopf, D., Antonarakis, E., Shore, N., Tutrone, R., Alumkal, J., Ryan, C., . . . Maneval, E. (2017). Safety and antitumor activity of apalutamide (ARN-509) in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer with and without prior abiraterone acetate and prednisone. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 23, 3511-3551.
- Recchia, I., Rucci, N., Festuccia, C., Bologna, M., MacKay, A., Migliaccio, S., . . . Teti, A. (2003). Pyrrolopyrimidine c-Src inhibitors reduce growth, adhesion, motility and invasion of prostate cancer cells in vitro. *Eur J Cancer*, 39, 1927-1935.
- Ren, Q., Barber, H., Crawford, G., Karim, Z., Zhao, C., Choi, W., . . . Whiteheart, S. (2007). Endobrevin/VAMP-8 is the primary v-SNARE for the platelet release reaction. *Mol Biol Cell*, 18, 24-33.
- Rendu, F., & Brohard-Bohn, B. (2001). The platelet release reaction: granules' constituents, secretions, and functions. *Platelets*, *12*, 261-273.
- Reymond, N., Borda d'Agua, B., & Ridley, A. (2013). Crossing the endothelial barrier during metastasis. *Nat Rev Cancer, 13*, 858-870.
- Rhim, J., Webber, M., Bello, D., Lee, M., & Arnstein, P. (1994). Stepwise immortalization and transformation of adult human prostate epithelial cells by a combination of HPV-18 and v-Kiras. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *91*, 11874-11878.
- Richardson, G., Robson, C., & Lang, S. (2004). CD133, a novel marker for human prostatic epithelial stem cells. *J Cell Sci*, 117, 3539-3545.
- Rickles, F., & Falanga, A. (2001). Molecular Basis for the Relationship Between Thrombosis and Cancer. *Thromb Res*, 102, V215-V224.
- Rickles, F., Levine, M., & Dvorak, H. (1132-1152). Abnormalities of hemostasis in malignancy. In: Hemostasis and Thrombosis Basic Principles and Clinical practice. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Ridley, A., & Hall, A. (1992). The small GTP-binding protein rho regulates the assembly of focal adhesions and actin stress fibers in response to growth factors. *Cell*, 70, 389-399.
- Ridley, A., Paterson, H., Johnston, C., Diekmann, D., & Hall, A. (1992). The small GTP-binding protein rac regulates growth factor-induced membrane ruffling. *Cell*, *70*, 401-410.
- Riedl, J., Kaider, A., Marosi, C., Prager, G., Eichelberger, B., Assinger, A., . . . Ay, C. (2017). Decreased platelet reactivity in patients with cancer is associated with high risk of venous thromboembolism and poor prognosis. *Thromb Haeost*, *117*, 90-98.
- Riedl, J., Pabinger, I., & Ay, C. (2014). Platelets in cancer and thrombosis. *Hamostaseologie, 34*, 54-62.

- Rittenhouse, S., & Sasson, J. (1985). Mass changes in myoinositol triphosphate in human platelets stimulated by thrombin. Inhibitory effect of phorbol ester. *J Biol Chem*, 260, 8657.
- Rivera, J., Lozano, M., Navarro-Nunez, L., & Vicente, V. (2009). Platelet receptors and signaling in the dynamics of thrombus formation. *Haematologica*, 94, 700-711.
- Romanov, V., & Goligorsky, M. (1999). RGD-recognizing integrins mediate interactions of human prostate carcinoma cells with endothelial cells in vitro. *Prostate*, *39*, 108-118.
- Roop, R., Naughton, M., Van Poznak, C., Schneider, J., Lammers, P., Pluard, T., & Weilbaecher, K. (2013). A randomized phase II trial investigating the effect of platelet function inhibition on cir- culating tumor cells in patients with metastatic breast cancer. *Clin Breast Cancer*, 13, 409-415.
- Rosenberg, S., & Stracher, A. (1988). Effect of actin-binding protein on the sedimentation properties of actin. *J Cell Biol*, 94, 51-55.
- Rosenberg, S., Stracher, A., & Burridge, K. (1981). Isolation and characterization of a calciumsensitive alphaactinin- like protein from human platelet cytoskeletons. *J Biol Chem*, 256, 12986-12991.
- Rosenberg, S., Stracher, A., & Lucas, R. (1981). Isolation and characterization of actin and actinbinding protein from human platelets. *J Cell Biol*, *91*, 201-211.
- Rothwell, P., Wilson, M., Elwin, C., Norrving, B., Algra, A., Warlow, C., & Meade, T. (2010). Long-term effect of aspirin on colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: 20-year followup of five randomised trials. *Lancet*, 376, 1741-1750.
- Ruf, W., Yokota, F., & Schaffner. (2010). Tissue factor in cancer progression and angiogenesis. *Thromb Res, 125*, S36-38.
- Ruggeri, Z. (2002). Platelets in atherothrombosis. Nature Medicine, 8, 1227.
- Rumjantseva, V., Grewal, P., Wandall, H., Josefsson, E., Sorensen, A., Larson, G., & Hoffmeister, K. (2009). Dual roles for hepatic lectin receptors in the clearance of chilled platelets. *Nat Med*, 15, 1273-1280.
- Rundhaug, J. (2005). Matrix metalloproteinases and angiogenesis. J Cell Mol Med, 9, 267-285.
- Safer, D., & Nachmias, V. (1994). Beta thymosins as actin binding peptides. *Bioessays*, 16, 590.
- Samuelsson, B. (1987). An elucidation of the arachidonic acid cascade. Discovery of prostaglandins, thromboxane and leukotrienes. *Drugs, 33*, 2-9.
- Santos-Martinez, M., Medina, C., Jurasz, P., & Radomski, M. (2008). Role of metalloproteinases in platelet function. *Thrombosis Research*, 121, 535-542.

- Sarah, S. (2013). The pharmacology and therapeutic use of dabigatran etexilate. *J Clin Pharmacol*, *53*, 1-13.
- Sasaki, Y., Takahashi, T., Miyazaki, H., Matsumoto, A., Kato, T., Nakamura, K., & Nakao, K. (1999). Production of thrombopoietin by human carcinomas and its novel isoforms. *Blood*, *94*, 1952-1960.
- Savage, B., Almus-Jacobs, F., & Ruggeri, Z. (1998). Specific synergy of multiple substratereceptor interactions in platelet thrombus formation under flow. *Cell*, 94, 657-666.
- Savage, B., Saldivar, E., & Ruggeri, Z. (1996). Initiation of platelet adhesion by arrest onto fibrinogen or translocation on von Willebrand factor. *Cell*, *84*, 289-297.
- Sawicki, G., Salas, E., Murat, J., Miszta-Lane, H., & Radomski, M. (1997). Release of gelatinase A during platelet activation mediates aggregation. *Nature*, *386*, 616-619.
- Sawicki, G., Sanders, E., Salas, E., Wozniak, M., Rodrigo, J., & Radomski, M. (1998). Localization and translocation of MMP-2 during aggregation of human platelets. *Thromb Haemost*, 80, 836-839.
- Scheel, C., Onder, T., Karnoub, A., & Weinberg, R. (2007). Adaptation versus selection: the origins of metastatic behavior. *Cancer Res,* 67, 11476-11480.
- Scher, H., Fizazi, K., Saad, F., Taplin, M., Sternberg, C., Miller, K., ... Shore, N. (2012). Increased survival with enzalutamide in prostate cancer after chemotherapy. *N Eng J Med*, 367, 1187-1197.
- Schmelz, M., Cress, A., Scott, K., Burger, F., Cui, H., Sallam, K., ... Nagle, R. (2002). Different phenotypes in human prostate cancer: alpha6 or alpha3 integrin in cell-extracellular adhesion sites. *Neoplasia*, *4*, 243-254.
- Schmitt, A., Guichard, J., Masse, J., Debili, N., & Cramer, E. (2001). Of mice and men: comparison of the ultrastructure of megakaryocytes and platelets. *Experimental Hematology*, 29, 1295-1302.
- Schumacher, D., Strilic, B., Sivaraj, K., Wettschureck, N., & Offermanns, S. (2013). Plateletderived nucleotides promote tumor-cell transendothelial migration and metastasis via P2Y2 receptor. *Cancer Cell*, 24, 130-137.
- Schwartz, U., Walter, U., & Eigenthaler, M. (2001). Taming platelets with cyclic nucleotides. *Biochem Pharmacol*, 62, 1153-1161.
- Sekiguchi, A., Takemoto, S., Takagi, K., Takatori, S., Sato, M., Takami, N., & Fujita. (2016). Targeting a novel domain in podoplanin for inhibiting platelet-mediated tumor metastasis. *Oncotarget*, 7, 3934-3946.

- Seligsohn, U. (2002). Glanzmann thrombasthenia: a model disease which paved the way for powerful therapeutic agents. *Pathophysiol Haemost Thromb, 32*, 216-217.
- Shapiro, M., Weiss, E., Faruqi, T., & Coughlin, S. (2000). Protease-activated receptors 1 and 4 are shut off with distinct kinetics after activation by thrombin. *J Biol Chem*, *275*, 25216-25221.
- Shappell, S., & Boeglin, W. (1999). 15-lipoxygenase-2 (15-LOX-2) is expressed in benign prostatic epithelium and reduced in prostate adenocarcinoma. *Am J Pathol*, 155, 235-245.
- Shattil, S. (2009). The beta3 integrin cytoplasmic tail: protein scaffold and control freak. *J Thromb Haemost*, *7*, 210-213.
- Shattil, S., Kim, C., & Ginsberg, M. (2010). The final steps of integrin activation: the end game. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 11, 288-300.
- Sheng, S. (2001). The urokinase-type plasminogen activator system in prostate cancer metastasis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 20*, 287-296.
- Sheu, J., Fong, T., Liu, C., Shen, M., Chen, T., Chang, Y., . . . Hsiao, G. (2004). Expression of matrix metalloproteinase-9 in human platelets: regulation of platelet activation in in vitro and in vivo studies. *Br J Pharmacol*, *143*, 193-201.
- Sheu, J., Lin, C., Peng, H., Teng, C., & Huang, T. (1993). Triflavin, an Arg-Gly-Asp-containing peptide, inhibits tumor cell-induced platelet aggregation. *Jpn J Cancer Res*, 84, 1062-1071.
- Shi, X., Gangadharan, B., Brass, L., Ruf, W., & Mueller, B. (2004). Protease-activated receptors (PAR1 and PAR2) contribute to tumor cell motility and metastasis. *Mol Cancer Res*, *2*, 395-402.
- Shiao, J., Thomas, K., Rahimi, A., Rao, R., Yan, J., & Xie, X. (2017). Aspirin/antiplatelet agent use improves disease- free survival and reduces the risk of distant metastases in stage II and III triple-negative breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*, 161, 463-471.
- Shirai, T., Inoue, O., Tamura, S., Tsukiji, N., Sasaki, T., & Endo, H. (2017). C-type lectin-like receptor 2 promotes hematogenous tumor metastasis and prothrombotic state in tumorbearing mice. *J Thomb Haemost*, 15, 513-525.
- Sierko, E. &. (2007). Inhibition of platelet function: does it offer a chance of better cancer progression control? *Semin Thromb Hemost*, 33, 712-721.
- Siess, W., Winegar, D., & Lapetina, E. (1990). Rap1-B is phosphorylated by protein kinase A in intact human platelets. *Siess, W; Winegar, D; Lapetina, E , 170*, 944-950.
- Signarvic, R., Cierniewska, A., Stalker, T., Fong, K., Chatterjee, M., Hess, P., ... Brass, L. (2010). RGS/Gi2alpha interactions modulate platelet accumulation and thrombus formation at sites of vascular injury. *Blood*, *116*, 6092-6100.

- Simanek, R., Vormittag, Ay, C., Alguel, Dunkler, D., Schwarzinger, I., . . . Pabinger, I. (2010). High platelet count associated with venous thromboembolism in cancer patients: results from the Vienna Cancer and Thrombosis Study (CATS). *J Thromb Haemost*, 8, 114-120.
- Slack, J., Adams, R., Rovin, J., Bissonette, E., Stoker, C., & Parsons, J. (2001). Alterations in the focal adhesion kinase/Src signal transduction pathway correlate with increased migratory capacity of prostate carcinoma cells. *Oncogene, 20*, 1152-1163.
- Smith, S., Feldman, T., Hirshfeld, J., Jacobs, A., Kern, M., King, S., & Riegal, B. (2006). ACC/AHA/SCAI 2005 guideline update for percutaneous coronary intervention: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (ACC/AHA/SCAI Writing Committee to Update 2001 Guidelines for Percutaneous Coronary Intervention). *Circulation*, 113, e166-e286.
- Smith, W., Garavito, R., & DeWitt, D. (1996). Prostaglandin endoperoxide H synthases (cyclooxygenases)-1 and -2. *J Biol Chem*, 271, 33157-33160.
- Smolenski, A. (2012). Novel roles of cAMP/cGMP-dependent signaling in platelets. J Thomb Haemost, 10, 167-176.
- Solum, N. (1999). Procoagulant expression in platelets and defects leading to clinical disorders. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 19*, 2841-2846.
- Sorensen, A., Rumjantseva, V., Nayeb-Hashemi, S., Clausen, H., Hartwig, J., Wandall, H., & Hoffmeister, K. (2009). Role of sialic acid for platelet life span: exposure of beta-galactose results in the rapid clearance of platelets from the circulation by asialoglycoprotein receptor-expressing liver macrophages and hepatocytes. *Blood*, 114, 1645-1654.
- Soslau, G., & Giles, J. (1982). The loss of sialic acid and its prevention in stored human platelets. *Thromb Res, 26*, 443-455.
- Sottrup-Jensen, L., & Birkedal-Hansen, H. (1989). Human fibroblast collagenase-α-macroglobulin interactions. Localization of cleavage sites in the bait regions of five mammalian αmacroglobulins. *J Biol Chem*, 264, 393-401.
- Stalker, T., Newman, D., Ma, P., Wannemacher, K., & Brass, L. (2012). Platelet signaling. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology, 210, 59-85.
- Stellos, K. (2007). Platelets and stromal cell derived factor-1 in progenitor cell recruitment. *Semin Thromb Hemost*, *33*, 159-164.
- Sternlich, M., & Werb, Z. (2001). How matrix metalloproteinases regulate cell behavior. *Annu Rev Cell*, *17*, 463-516.
- Stone, J., & Wagner, D. (1993). P-selectin mediates adhesion of platelets to neuroblastoma and small cell lung cancer. *J Clin Invest*, *92*, 804-813.

- Stone, K., Mickey, D., Wunderli, H., Mickey, G., & Paulson, D. (1978). Isolation of a human prostate carcinoma cell line (DU145). *Int J Cancer*, 21, 274-281.
- Stone, R., Nick, A., McNeish, I., Balkwill, F., Han, H., Bottsford-Miller, J., & Vasquez, H. (2012). Paraneoplastic thrombocytosis in ovarian cancer. *N Eng J Med*, *366*, 610-618.
- Sudhof, T., & Rothman, J. (2009). Membrane fusion: Grappling with SNARE and SM proteins. *Science*, 323, 474-477.
- Sullam, P., Hyun, W., Szollosi, J., Dong, J., Foss, W., & Lopez, J. (1998). Physical proximity and functional interplay of the glycoprotein Ib-IX-V complex and the Fc receptor FcgammaRIIA on the platelet plasma membrane. *J Biol Chem*, 273, 5331-5336.
- Suzuki, H., Murasaki, K., Kodama, K., & Takayama, H. (2003). Intracellular localization of glycoprotein VI in human platelets and its surface expression upon activation. Br J Haematol, 121, 904-912.
- Suzuki-Inoue, K. (2011). Essential in vivo roles of the platelet activation receptor CLEC-2 in tumor metastasis, lymphangiogenesis and thrombus formation. *J Biochem*, 150, 127-132.
- Suzuki-Inoue, K., Kato, Y., Inoue, O., Kaneko, M., Mishima, K., Yatomi, Y., & Ozaki, Y. (2007). Involvement of the snake toxin receptor CLEC-2, in podoplanin-mediated platelet activation, by cancer cells. *J Biol Chem*, 282, 25993-26001.
- Swaim, M., Chiang, H., & Huang, T. (1996). Characterisation of platelet aggregation induced by PC-3 human prostate adenocarcinoma cells and inhibited by venom peptides, trigramin and rhodostomin. *Eur J Cancer*, 32, 715-721.
- Symbas, N., Townsend, M., El-Galley, R., Keane, T., Graham, S., & Petros, J. (2000). Poor prognosis associated with thrombocytosis in patients with renal cell carcinoma. *BJU Int*, 86, 203-207.
- Taichman, R., Cooper, C., Keller, E., Pienta, K., Taichman, N., & McCauley, L. (2002). Use of the stromal cell-derived factor-1/CXCR4 pathway in prostate cancer metastasis to bone. *Cancer Res, 62*, 1832-1837.
- Takagi, S., Oh-hara, T., Sato, S., Gong, B., Takami, M., & Fujita, N. (2014). Expression of Aggrus/podoplanin in bladder cancer and its role in pulmonary metastasis. *Int J Cancer*, 134, 2605-2614.
- Takagi, S., Sato, T., Oh-hara, M., Takami, S., Koike, Y., Mishima, K., . . . Fujita, N. (2013). Platelets promote tumor growth and metastasis via direct interaction between Aggrus/Podoplanin and CLEC-2, *PLoS One*, 8, e73609.
- Takayama, K., & Inoue, S. (2013). Transcriptional network of androgen receptor in prostate cancer progression. *Intern J Urology*, 20, 756-768.

- Takeichi, M. (1991). Cadherin cell adhesion receptors as a morphogenetic regulator. *Science*, 251, 1451-1455.
- Tantivejkul, K., Loberg, R., & Mawocha, S. (2005). PAR1-mediated NFkappaB activation promotes survival of prostate cancer cells through a Bcl-xL-dependent mechanism. J Cell Biochem, 96, 641-652.
- Taucher, S., Salat, A., Gnant, M., Kwasny, W., Mlineritsch, B., Menzel, R., . . . Jakesz, R. (2003). Impact of pretreatment thrombocytosis on survival in primary breast cancer. *Thromb Haemost*, 89, 1098-1106.
- Taune, V., Skeppholm, M., Agren, A., Gryfelt, G., Malmstrom, R., Wikman, A., . . . Wallen, H. (2018). Rapid determination of anticoagulating effect of dabigatran in whole blood with rotational thromboelastometry and a thrombin-based trigger. *J Thromb Haemost*, 16, 2462-2470.
- Teijeiro, R., Sotelo Silveira, J., Sotelo, J., & Benech, J. (1999). Calcium efflux from platelet vesicles of the dense tubular system. Analysis of the possible contribution of the Ca2+ pump. *Mol Cell biochem, 199*, 7-14.
- Testa, J., & Quigley, J. (1990). The role of urokinase-type plasminogen activator in aggressive tumor cell behavior. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 9*, 353-367.
- Thiery, J., & Sleeman, J. (2006). Complex networks orchestrate epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol*, 7, 131-142.
- Thomas, G., Panicot-Dubois, L., Lacroix, F., Dignat-George, F., Lombardo, D., & Dubois, C. (2009). Cancer cell-derived microparticles bearing P-selectin glycoprotein ligand 1 accelerate thrombus formation in vivo. *J Exp Med*, 206, 1913-1927.
- Thompson, N., Scrutton, M., & Wallis, R. (1986). Particle volume changes associated with light transmittance changes in the platelet aggregonometer: dependence upon aggregating agent and effectiveness of stimulus. *Thromb Res, 41*, 615-626.
- Thon, J., & Italiano, J. (2010). Platelet formation . Seminars in Hematology, 47, 220-226.
- Thun, M., Henley, S., & Patrono, C. (2002). Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs as anticancer agents: mechanistic, pharmacologic and clinical issues. *J Natl Cancer Inst, 94*, 252-266.
- Timp, J., Braekkan, S., Versteeg, H., & Cannegieter, S. (2013). Epidemiology of cancer-associated venous thrombosis. *Blood, 122*, 1712-1723.
- Tong, X., & Li, H. (2004). eNOS protects prostate cancer cells from TRAIL-induced apoptosis. *Cancer Lett, 210*, 63-71.

- Tranum, B., & Haut, A. (1974). Thrombocytosis: platelet kinetics in neoplasia. *J Lab Clin Med*, 84, 615-619.
- Trapman, J., & Cleutjens, K. (1997). Androgen-regulated gene expression in prostate cancer. Semin Cancer Biol, 8, 29-36.
- Tremblay, L., Hauck, W., Aprikian, A., Begin, L., Chapdelaine, A., & Chevalier, S. (1996). Focal adhesion kinase (pp125FAK) expression, activation and association with paxillin and p50CSK in human metastatic prostate carcinoma. *Int J Cancer, 68*, 164-171.
- Trivedi, V., & Boire, A. T. (2009). Platelet matrix metalloprotease-1 mediates thrombogenesis by activating PAR1 at a cryptic ligand site. *Cell*, 137, 332-343.
- Trudel, D., Fradet, Y., Meyer, F., Harel, F., & Tetu, B. (2003). Significance of MMP-2 expression in prostate cancer: an immunohistochemical study. *Cancer Res, 63*, 8511-8515.
- Ueda, K., Ohta, Y., & Hosoya, H. (2003). The carboxy-terminal pleckstrin homology domain of ROCK interacts with filamin-A. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 301, 886-890.
- Uluçkan, O., Eagleton, M., Floyd, D., Morgan, E., Hirbe, A., Kramer, M., & Weilbaecher, K. (2008). APT102, a novel adpase, coop- erates with aspirin to disrupt bone metastasis in mice. J Cell Biochem, 104, 1311-1323.
- Umbas, R., Isaacs, W., Bringuier, P., Schaafsma, H., Karthaus, H., Oosterhof, G., . . . Schalken, J. (1994). Decreased E-cadherin expression is associated with poor prognosis in patients with prostate cancer. *Cancer Res*, 54, 3929-3933.
- Umbas, R., Schalken, J., Aalders, T., Carter, B., Karthaus, H., Schaafsma, H., . . . Isaacs, W. (1992). Expression of the cellular adhesion molecule E-cadherin is reduced or absent in highgrade prostate cancer. *Cancer Res*, 52, 5104-5109.
- Uppenkamp, M., Makarove, E., Petrasch, S., & Brittinger, G. (1998). Thrombopoietin serum concentration in patients with reactive and myeloproliferative thrombocytosis. *Ann Hematol*, 77, 217-223.
- Ushikubi, F., Nakamura, K., & Narumiya, S. (1994). Functional reconstitution of platelet thromboxane A2 receptors with Gq and Gi2 in phospholipid vesicles. *Mol Pharmacol*, 46, 808-816.
- van den Berg, Y., Osanto, S., Reitsma, P., & Versteeg, H. (2012). The relationship between tissue factor and cancer progression: insights from bench and bedside. *Blood*, *119*, 924-932.
- van der Kwast, T., Schalken, J., & Ruizeveld de Winter, J. (1991). Androgen receptors in endocrinetherapy- resistant human prostate cancer. *Int J Cancer*, 48, 189-193.

- van der Wal, D., DU, V., Lo, K., Rasmussen, J., Verhoef, S., & Akkerman, J. (2010). Platelet apoptosis by cold-induced glycoprotein Ibalpha clustering. *J Thromb Haemost*, *8*, 2554-2562.
- van Gorp, R., Feijge, M., Vuist, W., Rook, M., & Heemskerk, J. (2002). Irregular spiking in free calcium concentration in single, human platelets. Regulation by modulation of the inositol trisphosphate receptors. *Eur J Biochem*, *269*, 1543-1552.
- van Roy, F., & Berx, G. (2008). The cell-cell adhesion molecule E-cadherin. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 65, 3756-3788.
- Van Wart, H., & Birkedal-Hansen, H. (1990). The cysteine switch: a principle of regulation of metalloproteinase activity with potential applicability to the entire matrix metalloproteinase gene family. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 87, 5578-5582.
- Vanags, D., Rodgers, S., Duncan, E., Lloyd, J., & Bochner, F. (1992). Potentiation of ADPinduced aggregation in human platelet-rich plasma by 5-hydroxytryptamine and adrenaline. *Brit J Pharmacol*, 106, 917-923.
- Vanschoonbeek, K., Feijge, M., Kampen, R., Kenis, H., Hemker, H., Giesen, P., & Heemskerk, J. (2004). Initiating and potentiating role of platelets in tissue factor-induced thrombin generation in the presence of plasma: subject-dependent variation in thrombogram characteristics. *J Thromb Haemost*, 2, 476-484.
- Varga-Szabo, D., Braun, A., & Nieswandt, B. (2009). Calcium signaling in platelets. *J of Thromb* and Haemst, 7, 1057-1066.
- Varga-Szabo, D., Pleines, I., & Nieswandt, B. (2008). Cell adhesion mechanisms in platelets. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 28*, 403-412.
- Varkarakis, M., Winterberger, A., & Gaeta, J. (1974). Lung metastases in prostatic carcinoma: clinical significance. *Urology*, *3*, 447-452.
- Venkatakrishnan, A., Deupi, X., Lebon, G., Tate, C., Schertler, G., & Babu, M. (2013). Molecular signatures of G-protein-coupled receptors. *Nature*, 494, 185-194.
- Verhoeven, A., Tysnes, O., Aarbakke, G., Cook, C., & Holmsen, H. (1987). Turnover of the phosphomonoester groups of polyphosphoinositol lipids in unstimulated human platelets. *Eur J Biochem*, 166, 3-9.
- Versteeg, H., Heemskerk, J., Levi, M., & Reitsma, P. (2013). New fundamentals in hemostasis. *Physiol Rev*, 93, 327-358.
- Visse, R., & Nagase, H. (2003). Matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases: structure, function, and bio- chemistry. *Circ Res, 92*, 827-839.

- Vogt, S., Grosse, R., Schultz, G., & Offermanns, S. (2003). Receptor-dependent RhoA activation in G12/G13- deficient cells: genetic evidence for an involvement of Gq/G11. *J Biol Chem*, 278, 28743-28749.
- Vu, T., Hung, D., Wheaton, V., & Coughlin, S. (1991). Molecular cloning of a functional thrombin receptor reveals a novel proteolytic mechanism of receptor activation. *Cell*, 64, 1057-1068.
- Wagner, C., Mascelli, M., Neblock, D., Welsman, H., Coller, B., & Jordan, R. (1996). Analysis of GPIIb/IIIa receptor number by quantification of 7E3 binding to human platelets. *Blood*, 88, 907-914.
- Wahrenbrock, M., Borsig, L., Le, D., Varki, N., & Varki, A. (2003). Selectin-mucin interactions as a probable molecular explanation for the association of trousseau syndrome with mucinous adenocarcinomas. J Clin Invest, 112, 853-862.
- Waite, M., & Griffin, H. (1976). The phospholipases A of lysosomes. *Frontiers of Biology*, 45, 257-305.
- Walsh, P. (2000). Cancer surveillance series: interpreting trends in prostate cancer— part I: evidence of the effects of screening in recent prostate cancer incidence, mortality, and survival rates. *J Urol, 163*, 363-365.
- Wang, G., Zhu, Y., Halushka, P., Halushka, P., Lincoln, T., T, L., & Mendelsohn, M. (1998). Mechanism of platelet inhibition by nitric oxide: in vivo phosphorylation of thromboxane receptor by cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 95, 4888-4893.
- Wang, Y., & Hayward, S. (2001). Cell differentiation lineage in the prostate. *Differentiation, 68*, 270-279.
- Watson, S. (2009). Platelet Activation by Extracellular Matrix Proteins in Haemostasis and Thrombosis. *Curr Pharm Des, 15*, 1358-1372.
- Watson, S., Asazuma, N., Atkinson, B., Berlanga, O., Best, D., Bobe, R., . . . Frampton, J. (2001). The role of ITAM- and ITIM-coupled receptors in platelet activation by collagen. *Thromb Haemost*, 86, 276-288.
- Webb, A., Gao, B., Goldsmith, Z., Irvine, A., Saleh, N., Lee, R., . . . Morales, T. V. (2017). Inhibition of MMP-2 and MMP-9 decreases cellular migration, and angiogenesis in in vitro models of retinoblastoma. *BMC Cancer*, 17, 434.
- Webber, M., Waghray, A., & Bello, D. (1995). Prostate-specific antigen, a serine protease, facilitates human prostate cancer cell invasion. *Clin Cancer Res, 1*, 1089-1094.
- Weber, T., Zemelman, B., McNew, J., Westernmann, B., Gmachl, M., Parlati, F., ... Rothman, J. (1998). SNAREpins: Minimal machinery for membrane fusion. *Cell*, *92*, 759-772.

- Welch, H., & Albertsen, P. (2009). Prostate cancer diagnosis and treatment after the introduction of prostate-specific antigen screening. *J Natl Cancer Inst, 101*, 1325-1329.
- White, J. (1967). A simple method for preservation of fine structure in blood cells. *Thrombosis et Diathesis Haemorrhagica*, 18, 745-775.
- White, J. (1968). Effects of colchicine and Vinca alkaloids on human platelets. I. Influence on platelet microtubules and contractile function. *Am J Pathol*, 53, 281-292.
- White, J. (1972). Interaction of membrane systems in blood platelets. Am J Pathol, 66, 295-312.
- White, J. (1974). Electron microscopic studies of platelet secretion. Prog Hemost Thromb, 2, 49.
- White, J. (1988). Platelet membrane ultrastructure and its changes during platelet activation. *Prog Clin Biol Res, 283*, 1-32.
- Wojtukiewicz, M., Hempel, D., Sierko, E., Tucker, S., & Honn, K. (2016). Thrombin unique coagulation system protein with multifaceted impacts on cancer and metastasis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev*, 35, 213-233.
- Wolberg, A., & Campbell, R. (2008). Thrombin Generation, Fibrin Clot Formation and Hemostasis. *Transfus Apher Sci*, 38, 15-23.
- Wood, M., Fudge, K., Mohler, J., Frost, A., Garcia, F., Wang, M., & Stearns, M. (1997). In situ hybridization studies of metalloproteinases 2 and 9 and TIMP-1 and TIMP-2 expression in human prostate cancer. *Clin Exp Metastasis*, 15, 246-258.
- Woods, V, W. L., & Keller, D. (1986). Resting platelets contain a substantial centrally located pool of glycoprotein IIb-IIIa complexes which may be accessible to some but not other extracellular proteins. J Biol Chem, 261, 15242-15251.
- Woulfe, D., Jiang, H., Morgans, A., Monks, R., Birnbaum, M., & Brass, L. (2004). Defects in secretion, aggregation, and thrombus formation in platelets from mice lacking Akt2. *J Clin Invest*, 113, 441-450.
- Woulfe, D., Jiang, H., Mortensen, R., Yang, J., & Brass, L. (2002). Activation of Rap1B by Gi family members in platelets. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 23382-23390.
- Wu, C., & Alman, B. (2008). Side population cells in human cancers. Cancer Lett, 268, 1-9.
- Wu, Y., Suzuki-Inoue, K., Satoh, K., Asazuma, N., Yatomi, Y., Berndt, M., & Ozaki, Y. (2001). Role of Fc receptor gammachain in platelet glycoprotein Ib-mediated signaling. *Blood*, 97, 3836-3845.
- Wu, Y., Vink, T., Schiphorst, M., van Zanten, G., IJsseldijk, M., de Groot, P., & Sixma, J. (2000). Platelet thrombus formation on collagen at high shear rates is mediated by von Willebrand

factorglycoprotein Ib interaction and inhibited by von Willebrand factor-glycoprotein IIb/IIIa interaction. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 20*, 1661-1667.

- Wujtkiewicz, M., Hempel, D., Sierko, E., Tucker, S., & Honn, K. (2017). Antiplatelets agents for cancer treatment: a real perspective or just an echo from the past? *Cancer Metast Rev, 36*, 305-329.
- Xiong, J., Stehle, T., Goodman, S., & Arnaout, M. (2003). New insights intro structural basis of integrin activation. *Blood*, 102, 1155-1159.
- Yago, T., Lou, J., Wu, T., Yang, J., Miner, J., Coburn, L., . . . Zhu, C. (2008). Platelet glycoprotein Ibalpha forms catch bonds with human WT vWF but not with type 2B von Willebrand disease vWF. J Clin Invest, 118, 3195-3207.
- Yan, M., & Jurasz, P. (2016). The role of platelets in tumor microenvironment: From solid tumors to leukemia. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1863, 392-400.
- Yan, M., Lesyk, G., Radziwon-Balicka, A., & Jurasz, P. (2014). Pharmacological regulation of platelet factors that influence tumor angiogenesis. *Semin Oncol, 41*, 370-377.
- Yang, J., Wu, J., Jiang, H., Mortensen, R., Austin, S., Manning, D., . . . Brass, L. (2002). Signaling through Gi family members in platelets - Redundancy and specificity in the regulation of adenylyl cyclase and other effectors. *J Biol Chem*, 277, 46035-46042.
- Yap, C., Anderson, K., Hughan, S., Dopheide, S., Salem, H., & Jackson, S. (2002). Essential role for phosphoinositide 3-kinase in shear-dependent signaling between platelet glycoprotein Ib/V/IX and integrin alpha(I- Ib)beta(3). *Blood, 99*, 151-158.
- Yazaki, T., Inage, H., Iizumi, T., Koyama, A., Kanoh, S., Koiso, K., . . . Tojo, S. (1987). Studies on platelet function in patients with prostatic cancer. Preliminary report. *Urology*, *30*, 60-63.
- Yin, H., Liu, J., Li, Z., Berndt, M., Lowell, C., & Du, X. (2008). Src family tyrosine kinase Lyn mediates VWF/GPIb- IX-induced platelet activation via the cGMP signaling pathway. *Blood*, 112, 1139-1146.
- Yin, H., Stojanovic, A., Hay, N., & Du, X. (2008). The role of Akt in the signaling pathway of the glycoprotein Ib-IX induced platelet activation. *Blood*, *111*, 658-665.
- Zahid, M., Mangin, P., Loyau, S., Hechler, B., Billiald, P., Gachet, C., & Jandrot-Perrus, M. (2012). The future of glycoprotein VI as an antithrombotic target. *J Thomb Haemost*, 10, 2418-2427.
- Zhang, X., Wang, Q., Zhang, J., Feng, F., Wang, F., Chen, H., . . . Huang, X. (2015). Desialylation is associated with apoptosis and phagocytosis of platelets in patients with prolonged isolated thrombocytopenia after allo-HSCT. *J Hematol Oncol*, *8*, 116.

- Zhao, B., Wang, S., Kim, H., Storrie, H., Rosen, B., Mooney, D., . . . Lo, E. (2006). Role of matrix metalloproteinases in delayed cortical responses after stroke. *Nat Med*, *12*, 441-445.
- Zhou, H., Yan, J., & Luo, W. (2005). SRC-3 is required for prostate cancer cellproliferation and survival. *Cancer Res, 65*, 7976-7983.
- Zimmerman, G., & Weyrich, A. (2008). Signal-dependent protein synthesis by activated platelets: new pathways to altered phenotype and function. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 28*, s17s24.
- Zucker, M., & Nachmias, V. (1985). Platelet activation . Arteriosclerosis, 5, 2-18.
- Zucker, S., & Vacirca, J. (2004). Role of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 23*, 101-117.

9. Appendix

Appendix 1. Type I collagen induces a concentration-dependent increase in platelet aggregation *in vitro*.

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with 10 µg/mL and 3 µg/mL of type I collagen demonstrate significant increase in % platelet aggregation (82.75%±0.86%, 80.97%±1.09%, respectively) compared to isolated human platelets stimulated with 0.3 µg/mL of type I collagen (18.76%±4.81%) (Figure appendix 1A).

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with 10 µg/mL and 3 µg/mL of type I collagen demonstrate significant shortening in time to initiation of platelet aggregation $(140.40\pm1.80 \text{ seconds}, 147.80\pm4.00 \text{ seconds}, \text{respectively})$ compared to 0.3 µg/mL (175.70±4.00 seconds) (Figure appendix 1B).



Appendix figure 1: Stimulation of isolated human platelets with type I collagen (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of isolated human platelets stimulated with increasing concentration of type I collagen $(0.3\mu g/mL - 10\mu g/mL)$. (B) Isolated human platelets stimulated with $3\mu g/mL$ and $10\mu g/mL$ of type I collagen demonstrated significantly higher % aggregation compared to $0.3\mu g/mL$. (C) Isolated human platelets stimulated with $0.3\mu g/mL$ of type I collagen demonstrated significantly prolonged time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to $10\mu g/mL$ and $3\mu g/mL$. Time to initiation of platelet aggregation - measured as time after completion of platelet shape change. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Tukey's multiple comparison test, N=6, ***p<0.001 and ****p<0.0001.
Appendix 2. Experimental conditions within the platelet aggregometer do not affect prostate cancer cell viability.

Trypan blue cellular viability demonstrate that duration of exposure of prostate cancer cells to experimental conditions in the platelet aggregometer (1200rpm and 37°C) and type of buffer used to suspend cells has no significant effect on prostate cancer cell viability; LNCaP RPMI 1640 (0 min $84.0\pm2.08\%$ vs 30min $85.0\pm3.51\%$), Tyrode's buffer (0 min 84.0 ± 5.13 vs 30 min $78.67\pm4.97\%$), phosphate buffered saline (0 min $82.0\pm0.57\%$ vs 30 min $81.3\pm4.41\%$) (Figure 2A). DU145 RPMI 1640 (0 min $88.50\pm3.01\%$ vs 30 min $89.30\pm1.45\%$), Tyrode's buffer (0 min $84.80\pm2.58\%$ vs 30 min $87.30\pm1.85\%$), phosphate buffered saline (0 min $93.07\pm1.22\%$ vs 30 min $91.27\pm1.50\%$), Tyrode's buffer (0 min $87.57\pm1.44\%$ vs 30 min $85.57\pm0.97\%$), phosphate buffered saline (0 min 88.17 ± 3.65 vs 30 min $88.67\pm0.66\%$) (Appendix figure 2).

Overall, these results demonstrate maintenance of prostate cancer cellular viability during the TCIPA assay.



Appendix figure 2: Prostate cancer cell viability in platelet aggregometer. To ensure cellular viability during TCIPA experiments, prostate cancer cells were suspended in RPMI 1640, DMEM F12, Tyrode's buffer, or phosphate buffered saline and exposed to 1200 rpm at 37°C. The % viable cells were compared at the start (0 min) and at the end (30 min) of the assay following exposure to experimental conditions and exposure different buffers using Trypan blue cellular viability assay. Duration of exposure to experimental conditions and type of buffer used to suspend the cells demonstrate no significant impact on (A) LNCaP (B) DU145 (C) PC3 cellular viability in the platelet aggregometer. Statistics: Two-way ANOVA, Sidak's multiple comparison test, N=6, p>0.05. TB – Tyrode's buffer, PBS – phosphate buffered saline.

Appendix 3. Solvents of pharmacological reagents have no significant effect on type I collagen induced platelet aggregation.

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to solvents of pharmacological reagents such as 0.95% ethanol, 1% double distilled H₂O, 1% methanol, and 0.5% acetonitrile demonstrate no significant effect on type I collagen induced % aggregation and time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to type I collagen stimulated isolated platelets alone; 10 µg/mL type I collagen ($83.90\pm1.48\%$, 140.40 ± 1.80 seconds), 0.95% ethanol ($76.67\pm1.66\%$, 141.70 ± 3.07 seconds), 1% double distilled H₂O ($71.67\pm4.41\%$, 134.80 ± 1.62 seconds), 1% methanol ($76.67\pm4.41\%$, 140.20 ± 3.79 seconds), and 0.5% acetonitrile ($75.00\pm2.88\%$, 137.50 ± 4.42 seconds) (Appendix figure 3A-B).





Appendix figure 3: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on type I collagen induced isolated human platelet activation. (A) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on type I collagen induced % platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with type I collagen alone. (B) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on type I collaged induced time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated platelets stimulated with type I collagen alone. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=3, p>0.05. (EtOH - ethanol, dd H₂O - double distilled water, MeOH - methanol, and ACN - acetonitrile).

Appendix 4. Pharmacological inhibition of TXA₂, ADP, MMP-2, and GPIIb/IIIa platelet pathways attenuate type I collagen induced isolated human platelet activation.

Isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) treated with 200μ M acetylsalicylic acid, or 11μ M apyrase, or 30μ M presurgrel active metabolite, or 50μ M eptifibatide then stimulated with 10μ g/mL of type I collagen demonstrate significant reduction in % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) stimulated with type I collagen alone; 10μ g/mL type I collagen; $82.75\pm0.86\%$, 200μ M ASA; $18.69\pm3.11\%$, 11μ M APY; $47.56\pm9.03\%$, 30μ M PAM; $48.57\pm5.58\%$, and 50μ M EPT; $25.77\pm1.14\%$. On the other hand, isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) treated with 5μ M ARP-100 or 0.8μ M dabigatran then stimulated with 10μ g/mL of type I collagen demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) stimulated with type I collagen alone; 10μ g/mL type I collagen demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) stimulated with type I collagen alone; 10μ g/mL type I collagen demonstrate no significant effect on % platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets (2.5×10^8 platelets/mL) stimulated with type I collagen alone; 10μ g/mL type I collagen; $82.75\pm0.86\%$, 5μ M ARP-100; $65.13\pm6.18\%$, 0.8μ M DABI; $73.93\pm4.87\%$ (Figure 23B).

Isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ treated with 5µM ARP-100, or 11µM apyrase, or 30µM Prasugrel active metabolite, or 50µM eptifibatide then stimulated with 10µg/mL of type I collagen demonstrate significant prolongation in time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with type I collagen alone; 10µg/mL type I collagen; 140.40±1.80 seconds, 5µM ARP-100; 177.70±12.40 seconds, 11µM APY; 169.70±2.57 seconds, 30µM PAM 165.20±1.74 seconds, 50µM EPT; 180.70±7.81 seconds).

On the other hand, isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ exposed to 200µM acetylsalicylic acid and 0.8μ M dabigatran and stimulated with 10μ g/mL of type I collagen demonstrate no significant effect on initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ stimulated with type I collagen alone; 200µM ASA; 144.6 ± 3.88 seconds, 0.8μ M DABI; 150.20 ± 1.57 seconds (Appendix figure 4).



Appendix figure 4: Contribution of platelet pathways to type I collagen induced isolated platelet aggregation. (A) Representative platelet aggregation traces of human platelets stimulated with 10µg/mL of type I collagen in the presence of acetylsalicylic acid (ASA) (200µM), ARP-100 (5µM), apyrase (APY) (11 µM), Prasurgrel active metabolite (PAM) (30µM), eptifibatide (EPT) (50µM), and dabigatran (8 µM). (B) Isolated human platelets treated with ASA, APY, PAM, and EPT then stimulated with 10µg/mL of type I collagen demonstrate significant reduction in % aggregation compared to platelets stimulated with type I collagen alone. (C) Isolated human platelets incubated with ARP-100, APY, PAM, and EPT then stimulated with 10µg/mL of type I collagen alone. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001.

Appendix 5. The solvents of pharmacological reagents demonstrate no significant effect on LNCaP + 20µM bic, DU145 or PC3 induced TCIPA.

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to solvents of pharmacological reagents demonstrate no significant effect on LNCaP + 20µM bic induced % aggregation and time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to LNCaP + 20µM bic stimulated isolated platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ alone; LNCaP + 20µM bic $(43.73\pm8.62\%, 842.80\pm176.10 \text{ seconds}), 0.95\%$ ethanol $(52.58\pm1.15\%, 770.50\pm116.60 \text{ seconds}), 1\%$ double distilled H₂O $(55.83\pm1.53\%, 788.30\pm116.50 \text{ seconds}), 1\%$ methanol $(58.33\pm0.76\%, 739.80\pm79.96 \text{ seconds}), and 0.5\%$ acetonitrile $(55.53\pm1.90\%, 819.20\pm70.12 \text{ seconds})$ (Appendix figure 5).

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to solvents of pharmacological reagents demonstrate no significant effect on DU145 induced % aggregation and time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to DU145 stimulated isolated platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ alone; DU145 ($63.90\pm1.23\%$, 343.30 ± 43.08 seconds), 0.95% ethanol ($58.37\pm4.49\%$, 439.0 ± 38.21 seconds), 1% double distilled H₂O ($56.67\pm8.33\%$, 373.70 ± 50.76 seconds), 1% methanol ($63.17\pm1.83\%$, 458.3 ± 20.84 seconds), and 0.5% acetonitrile ($66.67\pm1.66\%$, 443.30 ± 29.63 seconds) (Appendix figure 6).

Exposure of isolated human platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ to solvents of pharmacological reagents demonstrate no significant effect on PC3 induced % aggregation and time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to PC3 stimulated isolated platelets $(2.5 \times 10^8 \text{ platelets/mL})$ alone; PC3 $(57.55\pm2.98\%, 1564\pm227.50 \text{ seconds}), 0.95\%$ ethanol $(62.27\pm5.04\%, 1478.0\pm91.94 \text{ seconds}), 1\%$ double distilled H₂O $(63.78\pm1.92\%, 1398.0\pm79.92 \text{ seconds}), 1\%$ methanol $(65.57\pm3.38\%, 1487.0\pm126.9 \text{ seconds}), \text{ and } 0.5\%$ acetonitrile $(62.67\pm1.45\%, 1462.0\pm141.60 \text{ seconds})$ (Appendix figure 7).



Appendix figure 5: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on LNCaP + 20 μ M bic induced TCIPA. (A) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on LNCaP + 20 μ M bic induced % platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. (B) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on LNCaP + 20 μ M bic induced time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. (B) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on LNCaP + 20 μ M bic induced time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with LNCaP + 20 μ M bic alone. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=6, p>0.05. (Bic – bicalutamide, EtOH - ethanol, dd H₂O - double distilled water, MeOH - methanol, and ACN - acetonitrile).



Appendix figure 6: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on DU145 induced TCIPA. (A) The solvents of pharmacological agents demonstrate no significant effect on DU145 induced % platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with DU145 cells alone. (B) The solvents of pharmacological agents demonstrate no significant effect on DU145 induced time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated DU145 cells alone. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=3, p>0.05. (EtOH - ethanol, dd H₂O - double distilled water, MeOH - methanol, and ACN - acetonitrile)



Appendix figure 7: The effect of solvents of pharmacological reagents on PC3 induced TCIPA. (A) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on PC3 induced % platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated with PC3 cells alone. (B) The solvents of pharmacological agents used demonstrate no significant effect on PC3 induced time to initiation of platelet aggregation compared to isolated platelets stimulated PC3 cells alone. Statistics: One-way ANOVA, Dunnett's multiple comparison test, N=3, p>0.05. (EtOH - ethanol, dd H₂O - double distilled water, MeOH - methanol, and ACN - acetonitrile).